# Crossed modular categories and the Verlinde formula for twisted conformal blocks<sup>\*</sup>

TANMAY DESHPANDE AND SWARNAVA MUKHOPADHYAY<sup>†</sup>

In this paper we give a Verlinde formula for computing the ranks of the bundles of twisted conformal blocks associated with a simple Lie algebra equipped with an action of a finite group  $\Gamma$  and a positive integral level  $\ell$  under the assumption " $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel". For  $\Gamma = \mathbb{Z}/2$  and double covers of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ , this formula was conjectured by Birke-Fuchs-Schweigert [23]. As a motivation for this Verlinde formula, we prove a categorical Verlinde formula which computes the fusion coefficients for any  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category as defined by Turaev.

We relate these two versions of the Verlinde formula, by formulating the notion of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor and show that it is very closely related to the notion of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category. We compute the Atiyah algebra and prove (with the same assumptions) that the bundles of  $\Gamma$ -twisted conformal blocks associated with a twisted affine Lie algebra define a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor.

We also prove a useful criterion for rigidity of weakly fusion categories to deduce that the level  $\ell$   $\Gamma$ -twisted conformal blocks define a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category. Along the way, we prove the equivalence between a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor and its topological analogue. We then apply these results to derive the Verlinde formula for twisted conformal blocks. We also describe the S-matrices of the  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion categories associated with twisted conformal blocks.

AMS 2000 subject classifications: Primary 14H60, 17B67; secondary 18M20, 32G34, 81T40.

KEYWORDS AND PHRASES: Twisted conformal blocks, twisted Verlinde formula, twisted affine Lie algebras, crossed modular categories, crossed modular functors.

arXiv: 1909.10799

<sup>\*</sup>This work was supported by the Department of Atomic Energy, India, under project no. 12-R&D-TFR-5.01-0500.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup>The author acknowledges support of SERB, India (SRG/2019/000513).

1	Introduction	161
Pa	rt I: The categorical twisted Verlinde formula	170
<b>2</b>	Rigidity in weakly fusion categories	170
3	On Grothendieck rings and fusion rules	176
4	Braided crossed categories and crossed S-matrices	178
5	Categorical twisted fusion rings and their character tables	<b>186</b>
6	A categorical twisted Verlinde formula	<b>190</b>
Pa	rt II: Conformal blocks for twisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebras	194
7	Twisted Kac-Moody Lie algebras and their representations	<b>194</b>
8	Sheaf of twisted conformal blocks	<b>198</b>
9	Twisted fusion rings associated to automorphisms of ${\mathfrak g}$	<b>206</b>
10	The $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category associated with twisted conformal blocks	209
11	Explicit description of $\Sigma'$	213
12	Atiyah algebra of the twisted WZW connection on $\widehat{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$	<b>215</b>
Pa	rt III: Crossed modular functors	226
13	$\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors	226
14	Complex analytic and topological $\Gamma\text{-}\mathrm{crossed}$ modular functors	242
15	$\Gamma\text{-}{\rm crossed}$ modular functors from twisted conformal blocks	253
16	Proof of Theorem 15.1	256
$\mathbf{A}$	Moduli stacks of covers of curves	<b>265</b>
в	Twisted Kac-Moody S-matrices	277
Ac	knowledgements	<b>289</b>
$\mathbf{Re}$	ferences	<b>289</b>

#### 1. Introduction

The Wess-Zumino-Witten (WZW) model is a two dimensional rational conformal theory and conformal blocks associated to these models were explicitly constructed in the phenomenal works of Tsuchiya, Ueno, and Yamada [88]. To a simple Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ , a positive integer  $\ell$ , an *n*-tuple  $\vec{\lambda}$  of dominant integral weights of level  $\ell$  (see Section 7) of an untwisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra, the WZW model in [88] associates a vector bundle  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}^{\dagger}(\mathfrak{g},\ell)$  of finite rank on the Deligne-Mumford-Knudsen moduli stack  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}$  of stable *n*-pointed curves of genus *g*. These vector bundles  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}^{\dagger}(\mathfrak{g},\ell)$  are known as the *bundles of conformal blocks* and their duals  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}(\mathfrak{g},\ell)$  are referred to as the *sheaves of covacua*.

Moreover, these bundles are endowed with a flat projective connection with logarithmic singularities along the boundary divisor of  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}$  and satisfy [88] the axioms of conformal field theory like *factorization* and *propagation* of vacua (see Section 8). The spaces of conformal blocks can be identified with the global sections of line bundles on moduli of *G*-bundles on a curve [19, 14, 38, 65, 66] as well as refinements of invariants of representations of a Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  [37, 88].

In 1987, E. Verlinde conjectured [93] an explicit formula to compute the rank of the bundle  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}(\mathfrak{g}, \ell)$  which became well known as the Verlinde formula. Verlinde's conjectural rank formula was proved for SL(2) independently by the works of Bertram, Bertram-Szenes, Daskalopoulos-Wentworth and M. Thaddeus [20, 21, 28, 86]. The Verlinde formula for classical groups and G<sub>2</sub> was proved by G. Faltings [38] and for all groups by C. Teleman [85]. Later, it was also proved by Alekseev-Meinrenken-Woodward, Jeffrey-Kirwan [4, 59]. The Verlinde conjecture in full generality has been proved by Huang [56, 57] in a general set-up of vertex algebras. Verlinde's formula is a central and a distinguishing feature in this subject and we refer to [1, 17, 72, 73, 74] for some applications to representation theory and algebraic geometry. We now discuss the twisted set-up.

Twisted WZW models associated to order two diagram automorphisms of a simple Lie algebra were constructed and studied by Shen-Wang [95] and also by Birke-Fuchs-Schweigert [23]. Starting with a vertex algebra along with an action of a finite group  $\Gamma$ , Frenkel-Szczesny [46] constructed orbifold conformal blocks. More precisely, given a pointed  $\Gamma$ -cover  $(\tilde{C}, C, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$ of a smooth curve C with n marked points  $\mathbf{p} = (p_1, \ldots, p_n)$  along with a lift  $\tilde{\mathbf{p}}$ , they attached a twisted module for a vertex algebra. This construction can be (Szczesny [84]) carried out in families of stable curves to get a quasi-coherent sheaf  $\mathbb{V}_{\Gamma}$  on the stack  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  of pointed  $\Gamma$ -cover introduced in Jarvis-Kimura-Kaufmann [58] along with a flat projective connection on the open part  $\mathcal{M}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$ . Recently, extensions to the boundary of  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  have been considered by several authors.

In her thesis, C. Damiolini [27] considered twisted conformal blocks associated to  $\Gamma$ -covers of curves where the marked points are étale. She proved factorization, propagation of vacua, the existence of projective connections, and local freeness under the assumption that  $|\Gamma|$  is of prime order.

In [54], Hong-Kumar studied  $\Gamma$ -twisted WZW-models associated to an arbitrary  $\Gamma$ -twisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra under the assumption that " $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$ ". They construct a locally free sheaf over  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  that satisfies "factorization" and "propagation of vacua". They further show that on  $\mathcal{M}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  twisted conformal blocks admit a flat projective connection. Similar results for diagram automorphisms of  $\mathfrak{g}$  were also obtained by the second author independently.

We now briefly recall the notion of twisted conformal blocks [27, 54] and refer the reader to Section 8 for a coordinate free construction. Let  $\mathfrak{g}$  be a simple Lie algebra equipped with a  $\Gamma$ -action  $\Gamma \to \operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{g})$ . For any  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ , we consider the twisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra (see Section 7.1)  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$ . The set of irreducible, integrable, highest weight representations of  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$ of level  $\ell \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 1}$  is denoted by  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  (see Section 7.1). If  $\gamma$  is trivial, then  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \operatorname{id})$  will often be denoted by  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})$ .

Now consider a stable nodal curve C with n marked points  $\tilde{\mathbf{p}}$  with a  $\Gamma$  action. Assume that  $\tilde{C} \setminus \Gamma \cdot \tilde{\mathbf{p}}$  is affine on which  $\Gamma$  acts freely and each component has at least one marked point. Consider the corresponding pointed  $\Gamma$ -cover  $(\pi : \tilde{C} \to C, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$ . Note that for each point  $\tilde{c} \in \tilde{C}$ , its stabilizer subgroup  $\Gamma_{\tilde{c}} \leq \Gamma$  is cyclic. This is because we can find a small disk  $D \subseteq C$  in the base curve containing  $\pi(\tilde{c})$  such that over the punctured disk  $D \setminus \tilde{c}, \pi$  is an unramified  $\Gamma$ -cover and noting that the finite connected covers of the punctured disk are necessarily cyclic.

Let  $(\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n)$  be generators of stabilizers in  $\Gamma$  of the points  $(\tilde{p}_1, \ldots, \tilde{p}_n)$ determined by using the orientation on the complex curve  $\tilde{C}$ . The element  $\gamma_i$  will be called the monodromy around the point  $\tilde{p}_i$ . Suppose for each point  $\tilde{p}_i$  we have attached a highest weight integrable module  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda_i}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma_i)$  of weight  $\lambda_i \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma_i)$ . Let

$$\mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}} := \mathcal{H}_{\lambda_1}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma_1) \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\lambda_n}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma_n).$$

Then the space of twisted covacua can be defined as

$$\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{z}}) := \mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}}/\big(\mathfrak{g}\otimes H^0(\widetilde{C},\mathbb{O}_{\widetilde{C}}(*\Gamma.\widetilde{\mathbf{p}})\big)^{\Gamma}\mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}},$$

where  $\tilde{\mathbf{z}}$  denote a choice of a formal parameter along the points  $\tilde{\mathbf{p}}$ . The corresponding vector bundles on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  will be denoted by  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\tilde{C}, C, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$ . Starting with the work of Pappas-Rapoport [77, 78], the moduli stack of Bruhat-Tits torsor  $\mathscr{G}$  associated to a pair  $(G, \Gamma \subseteq \operatorname{Aut}(G))$  has been studied by several authors [12, 51]. Results of Hong-Kumar [54] (with some restrictions on level) and Zelaci [97] (order two automorphisms of  $\operatorname{SL}(r)$ ) connect twisted conformal blocks with global sections of line bundles on  $\operatorname{Bun}\mathscr{G}$ . Pappas-Rapoport [77, 78] ask the following:

# **Question 1.1.** Is there a Verlinde formula for these spaces of non-abelian theta functions or twisted conformal blocks?

Birke-Fuchs-Schweigert [23] conjectured a twisted Verlinde formula for  $\Gamma = \mathbb{Z}/2$  and a double cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  ramified at two points. In this article, we prove a twisted Verlinde formula that computes the rank of the  $\Gamma$ -twisted conformal blocks for an arbitrary finite group  $\Gamma$  with the assumption that " $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$ ". We now state one of the main results in this paper–a general twisted Verlinde formula.

Let  $(C, \mathbf{p})$  be a smooth genus g curve with n marked points  $\mathbf{p}$ . The fundamental group of  $C \setminus \mathbf{p}$  has a presentation of the form

$$\pi_1(C \setminus \mathbf{p}, \star) = \langle \alpha_1, \beta_1, \dots, \alpha_g, \beta_g, \gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n | [\alpha_1, \beta_1] \cdots [\alpha_g, \beta_g] \gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n = 1 \rangle.$$

Assumption on  $\widetilde{C}$ . Let us fix a group homomorphism

(1.1) 
$$\chi : \pi_1(C \setminus \mathbf{p}, \star) \twoheadrightarrow \Gamma^{\circ} \subseteq \Gamma$$

with image  $\Gamma^{\circ}$ . Let  $m_i \in \Gamma$  be the image of the loop  $\gamma_i \in \pi_1(C \setminus \mathbf{p}, \star)$ . This determines (see Section 13.7.2 and also [58, §2.3]) an *n*-pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$  such that all the lifts  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  lie in the same connected component of  $\widetilde{C}$  and the monodromy around the points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  is given by  $(m_1, \ldots, m_n)$ . As before, let us assume that we have an action of  $\Gamma$  on the simple Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  and we fix a level  $\ell \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 1}$ . Let  $\overrightarrow{\lambda} = (\lambda_1, \cdots, \lambda_n)$  with  $\lambda_i \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, m_i)$ . We state the following Verlinde formula:

**Theorem 1.2.** Assume that " $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$ ". Then the rank of the twisted conformal blocks bundle  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  at level  $\ell$  is given by the following formula:

(1.2) 
$$\operatorname{rank} \mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p}) = \sum_{\mu \in P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\Gamma^{\circ}}} \frac{S_{\lambda_{1},\mu}^{m_{1}} \cdots S_{\lambda_{n},\mu}^{m_{n}}}{(S_{0,\mu})^{n+2g-2}},$$

where the summation is over the set of the untwisted dominant integral level- $\ell$  weights of  $\mathfrak{g}$  fixed by the subgroup  $\Gamma^{\circ} \subseteq \Gamma$ , the matrices  $S^{m_i}$  are the  $m_i$ crossed S-matrices at level  $\ell$  corresponding to the diagram automorphism class of  $m_i \in \Gamma$  and which are described (see also Chapter 13 in [61]) explicitly in Proposition 11.1 (see also Corollary 10.7) and where 0 is the trivial weight in  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})$ .

**Remark 1.3.** We conjecture that the same Verlinde formula holds without the assumption that " $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$ ", however some 2-cocycles may appear in the general case. This is motivated by the equivariantization—de-equivariantization correspondence [34] between  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular tensor categories and modular tensor categories containing Rep( $\Gamma$ ). The corresponding modular functor associated with rational vertex algebras arising from orbifold constructions has been considered by Nagatomo-Tsuchiya [75] and others. Hence we expect the twisted conformal blocks to satisfy the factorization and propagation of vacua axioms without the assumption of  $\Gamma$  preserving a Borel. This assumption appears here since it appears in the paper of Hong-Kumar [54], where the proofs of the *factorization theorem* and *propagation of vacua* use this assumption. All our results will generalize if this assumption is dropped in the work [54].

**Remark 1.4.** It may appear a priori from the Verlinde formula (1.2) that the ranks of the twisted conformal blocks do not depend upon the connected component of the  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ . But the formula is dependent on the choice a group homomorphism  $\chi : \pi_1(C \setminus \mathbf{p}, \star) \to \Gamma$  from (1.1), namely it depends on the image  $\Gamma^{\circ}$  of  $\chi$  (along with the monodromy data  $\mathbf{m}$ ). The fact that the ranks only depend on the image  $\Gamma^{\circ}$  is a curious consequence of the triviality of the 2-cocycles (mentioned in Remark 1.3) in the case when  $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra. We also refer to the general categorical analog (Corollary 6.5) where we see that the right hand side will in general depend on the homomorphism  $\chi$  and not just its image. We refer the reader to Section 13.7.2 and [58, §2.3] for the relations between covers and holonomies  $\chi$ .

**Remark 1.5.** It is well known that the untwisted S-matrix S of type  $\mathfrak{g}$  and level  $\ell$  is a  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}) \times P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})$  symmetric unitary matrix. On the other hand, for each  $m \in \Gamma$ , the *m*-crossed S-matrix  $S^m$  is a  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},m) \times P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^m$  matrix. It is not immediately clear, but nevertheless true that  $S^m$  is a square matrix. Moreover,  $S^m$  is also unitary.

Theorem 1.2 is proved in Section 15 (see Corollary 15.5). We also refer the reader to Section B.8 where we give a more concrete form of the formula (1.2) in some special cases. We now discuss the remaining results of this article which are motivated by Theorem 1.2 and also the main steps in the proof of Theorem 1.2. We have divided our paper into three parts.

**Part I.** There has been a comprehensive study by several authors [70, 82, 88, 96] trying to understand the relations between modular tensor categories, 3-dimensional topological quantum field theory and 2-dimensional modular functors. A key bridge between these three topics has been conformal blocks associated to untwisted affine Lie algebras. Moore-Seiberg [70] has proved a Verlinde formula for any modular fusion category. In the twisted setup,  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion categories have been introduced by V. Turaev [89].

Rigidity of  $\Gamma$ -graded categories. We first prove a rigidity result in the categorical set-up of weakly rigid categories. Weakly rigid categories are sometimes also referred to as Grothendieck-Verdier categories or \*-autonomous categories (see also [25]). We refer the reader to Section 2 for relevant definitions and a proof (Corollary 2.11) of the following:

**Theorem 1.6.** Let  $\Gamma$  be a finite group and  $\mathcal{C} = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  be a  $\Gamma$ -graded weakly fusion category such that the identity component of  $\mathcal{C}_1$  is rigid. Then  $\mathcal{C}$  is rigid.

Categorical Verlinde formula. Motivated by the result of Moore-Seiberg [70] and Verlinde [93], next we prove a Verlinde formula to compute the fusion rules for  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion categories introduced by Turaev [89]. This problem of determining fusion rules of  $\Gamma$ -extensions of fusion categories and of  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular categories is also of independent interest and has also been considered in the contemporaneous work of several authors (see Bischoff-Jones [24]).

In [30, 31], the first author introduced for each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ , the notion of a categorical  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrix denoted by  $S^{\gamma}$  and twisted characters for any  $\Gamma$ -graded Frobenius \*-algebra arising from a Grothendieck group  $K(\mathbb{C})$ of a braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed fusion category  $\mathbb{C}$ . We prove a general twisted Verlinde formula in the setting of  $\Gamma$ -crossed braided fusion categories which computes fusion coefficients in terms of the crossed S-matrices. This generalizes the work of the first author [32]. We refer to Sections 4, 6 and Theorem 6.3 for more details and also to Corollary 6.5 for a higher genus analog of the following 3-point genus zero version.

**Theorem 1.7.** Let  $\mathcal{C} = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  be a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category. Let  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 \in \Gamma$  and let  $A \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma_1}, B \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma_2}$  and  $C \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma_1 \gamma_2}$  be simple objects. Then

the multiplicity  $\nu_{A,B}^C$  of C in the tensor product  $A \otimes B$  is given by

(1.3) 
$$\nu_{A,B}^{C} = \sum_{D \in P_{1}^{(\gamma_{1},\gamma_{2})}} \frac{\overline{S_{A,D}^{\gamma_{1}}} \cdot \overline{S_{B,D}^{\gamma_{2}}} \cdot S_{C,D}^{\gamma_{1}\gamma_{2}}}{S_{1,D}} = \sum_{D \in P_{1}^{(\gamma_{1},\gamma_{2})}} \frac{S_{A,D}^{\gamma_{1}} \cdot S_{B,D}^{\gamma_{2}} \cdot \overline{S_{C,D}^{\gamma_{1}\gamma_{2}}}}{S_{1,D}},$$

where the summation is over the simple objects  $D \in C_1$  fixed by both  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2$ and where the crossed S-matrices are chosen in a compatible way.

**Remark 1.8.** In general, a  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrix depends on certain choices and is only well defined up to rescaling rows by roots of unity. In the formula given by (1.3), we have assumed that the crossed S-matrices are chosen in a compatible way. In general some cocycles appear in the Verlinde formula Corollary 6.5. However, in the set up of  $\Gamma$ -twisted conformal blocks with  $\Gamma$ preserving a Borel, the cocycles are trivial (see also Remark 15.4).

We also study (see Section 5) a categorical twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{C}_1, \gamma)$ for every  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ . We further show that for each  $\gamma$ , the crossed *S*-matrix  $S^{\gamma}$ determines the character table (Theorem 5.6) of the ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{C}_1, \gamma)$ . The following remark is important:

**Remark 1.9.** The non-negative integer  $\nu_{A,B}^C$  is a fusion coefficient in the Grothendieck ring  $K(\mathcal{C})$  of the  $\Gamma$ -crossed category and not in the categorical twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}_1, \gamma)$  where the fusion coefficients may be non-integral in general.

**Part II.** In Section 8, we give a coordinate free construction of the twisted conformal blocks and discuss the associated descent data coming from *propagation of vacua*. We show that like the untwisted case [37], twisted conformal blocks with at least one trivial weight are pull backs (see Proposition 8.6) along along forgetful-stabilization morphism  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n+1}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}, 1) \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ . We prove the following:

**Theorem 1.10.** Suppose that  $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Twisted conformal blocks give a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category  $\mathfrak{C}(\mathfrak{g},\Gamma,\ell) = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathfrak{C}_{\gamma}$  such that the simple objects of each  $\mathfrak{C}_{\gamma}$  are parameterized by the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  and

$$\nu_{\lambda_1,\lambda_2}^{\lambda_3^*} = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathcal{V}_{\lambda_1,\lambda_2,\lambda_3,\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},\mathbb{P}^1,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{z}),$$

where  $\lambda_i$  is a simple object of  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma_i}$ ,  $\gamma_1 \cdot \gamma_2 \cdot \gamma_3 = 1$  and  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  lies in the same connected component of  $\widetilde{C}$ .

We refer the reader to Section 10 for a more precise version (Theorem 10.1) of Theorem 1.10. The proof is given in Part III using the notion of complex analytic  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors.

Now given Theorem 1.10, by the categorical Verlinde formula in Theorem 1.7, we get a formula to compute the dimension of the three pointed twisted conformal block with the base curve  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . However, to complete the proof of Theorem 1.2, we still need to determine the crossed S-matrices.

Compute categorical crossed S-matrices. We consider the twisted fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  coming from finite order automorphisms of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ . This ring was also studied by J. Hong [53, 52]. In the set up of diagram automorphism, Hong gives a complete description of the character table of  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\sigma)$  in terms of the characters of the representations rings of the fixed point algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$  (see Fuchs-Schweigert [46]).

In Section 9.1.2, we observe that the twisted fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  constructed from tracing automorphisms of untwisted conformal blocks only depends on the diagram automorphism class  $\sigma$  of  $\gamma$ . We also observe in (see Proposition 10.2), that for each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ , the twisted Kac-Moody fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  and the categorical twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g},\ell),\gamma)$  agree. We apply these results (along with Proposition 10.5) to compute the categorical  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrices that appear in the categorical Verlinde formula for the case of twisted conformal blocks in terms of the character of the ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$ . This completes the overview of the steps in the proof of Theorem 1.2. We are now left to discuss the proof of Theorem 1.10 and its more precise version Theorem 10.1.

**Remark 1.11.** Works of G. Faltings and C. Teleman [38, 85] determine the set of characters of  $R_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})$  as restrictions of representations of the Grothendieck ring  $R(\mathfrak{g})$  of representations of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ . This combined with the works of Yi-Zhi Huang ([56], [57]) on rigidity determines the S-matrices in the untwisted setting. We refer the reader to the work of Dong-Lin-Ng [33] for a related discussion in the setting of Vertex algebras.

**Remark 1.12.** A. Ginnory [48] showed that the fusion coefficients of  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma)$  could be negative. This negated a suggestion of Hong [53] relating it to the dimensions of the twisted conformal blocks. It is important to point out that the statement of Theorem 1.2 involves both crossed and uncrossed S-matrices for various elements of  $\Gamma$  whereas the Verlinde formula (see also Deshpande [30, Thm. 2.12(iii)]) for the structure constants of  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma)$  involves only the  $\sigma$ -crossed S-matrix. In the categorical set-up ([30]) for twisted fusion rings, the fusion coefficient may not be integers.

Atiyah algebras of a flat projective connection. The description of the Atiyah algebras will be required in Part III to define the notions of  $\Gamma$ -crossed analytic modular functors. Following the approach of the Beilinson-Bernstein localization functors in Frenkel-Ben-Zvi [43], Szczesny [84], we extend the construction of the flat projective connections in [54, 84] to a twisted logarithmic connection over the boundary  $\Delta_{g,n,\Gamma}$  of  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$ .

Let  $\mathbb{L}$  be a line bundle on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$ , we will denote by  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbb{L}}$  (resp.  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbb{L}}(-\log \Delta_{g,n,\Gamma})$ ) the Atiyah algebra (respectively logarithmic Atiyah algebra) of differential operators (respectively differential operators preserving  $\Delta_{g,n,\Gamma}$ ) acting on  $\mathbb{L}$ . The following theorem determines the Atiyah algebra (Theorem 12.9) of the twisted logarithmic  $\mathcal{D}$ -module  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\tilde{C},C,\tilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(m_1,\ldots,m_n)$ , where  $\boldsymbol{m} = (m_1,\ldots,m_n)$  is the monodromy data and  $\vec{\lambda} = (\lambda_1,\ldots,\lambda_n)$  as in the statement of Theorem 1.2.

**Theorem 1.13.** Let  $\Lambda$  be the pullback of the Hodge line bundle to  $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$ under the natural forgetful back from  $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma} \to \overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{g,n}$  and  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_i$ 's denote the line bundles corresponding to *i*-th Psi-class on  $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$ . Then the logarithmic Atiyah algebra

$$\frac{\ell \dim \mathfrak{g}}{2(\ell + h^{\vee}(\mathfrak{g}))} \mathcal{A}_{\Lambda}(-\log \Delta_{g,n,\Gamma}) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} N_{i} \Delta_{\lambda_{i}} \mathcal{A}_{\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{i}}(-\log \Delta_{g,n,\Gamma})$$

acts on the vector bundle  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  of twisted conformal blocks at level  $\ell$ . Here  $\Delta_{\lambda_i}$  is the eigenvalue of the twisted Virasoro operators  $L_{0,\langle m_i \rangle}$ at level  $\ell$  of the twisted affine Kac-Moody algebra  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},m_i)$ ,  $N_i$  is the order the element  $m_i \in \Gamma$  and  $h^{\vee}(\mathfrak{g})$  is the dual Coxeter number of  $\mathfrak{g}$ .

The constants  $\Delta_{\lambda_i}$  appearing in the statement of Theorem 1.13 are known as *trace anomalies* and are explicitly computed in Lemma 3.6 in Wakimoto [94]. The Atiyah algebra in Theorem 1.13 appears in our formulation (Section 13.4) of the axioms of C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor.

**Part III.** In the untwisted set up, Bakalov-Kirillov [11] introduce the notion of a 2-dimensional complex analytic modular functor and uses it to construct a weakly ribbon braided tensor category. We also refer the reader to the works of Andersen-Ueno [5, 6]. In [60], Kirillov-Prince define the notion of a topological  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor. Analogously, in Section 13, we define the notion of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed complex analytic modular functor generalizing the notion due to [11]. We refer the reader to Sections 13.4 and 13.6 for the definition of the notion of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor and for a more precise version of the following: **Theorem 1.14.** Let C be a  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear finite semisimple  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category (i.e. equipped with a  $\Gamma$ -grading,  $\Gamma$ -action and some additional structures satisfying certain compatibilities, see Defn. 13.4 for details). A C-extended  $\Gamma$ crossed complex analytic modular functor defines the structure of a braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category on the category C. Further if the neutral component  $C_1$  is rigid, then the corresponding  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category C is also rigid.

**Remark 1.15.** The last part of Theorem 1.14 follows by applying Theorem 1.6 to the first part of Theorem 1.14.

 $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor from twisted conformal blocks. We now address the question of constructing a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category given the action of  $\Gamma$  on  $\mathfrak{g}$  and a level  $\ell$ . This is the final step in completing the proof of Theorem 1.10.

For this firstly we need the underlying finite semisimple  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category  $\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g}, \Gamma, \ell) = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$ . For  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ , we take  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  to be the finite semisimple category whose simple objects are the irreducible, integrable, highest weight representations of  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  of level  $\ell$  parameterized by  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$ . This is the underlying  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category (see §15.1 for details) on which we want to define the structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular category. Motivated by results of [15, 11], we prove the following (see Theorem 15.1) in Section 16:

**Theorem 1.16.** Let  $\Gamma$  be a finite group acting on the simple Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  and let  $\ell \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 1}$ . Suppose that  $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel in  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Then the corresponding  $\Gamma$ -twisted conformal blocks define a  $\mathbb{C}$ -extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor.

We refer the reader to Section 16 for the details. Now Theorem 1.16 and the first part of Theorem 1.14 provides  $\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g}, \Gamma, \ell)$  with the structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category. However, to finish the proof of Theorem 1.10, we still need to answer the following question:

**Question 1.17.** Is the  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category  $\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g},\Gamma,\ell)$  arising from  $\Gamma$ -twisted conformal blocks rigid?

For the untwisted case, it is well known that conformal blocks form a weakly rigid braided tensor category [11]. Rigidity for these categories has been proved by Y. Huang [56, 57] and also by Finkelberg [40, 41] (with some restriction on Lie algebras and levels). In fact, both the proofs of Huang and Finkelberg use some variant of the Verlinde formula only as an input. Hence in principle, the same problem persists in the twisted setting. However, in

the twisted case, we circumvent this issue by applying the results of Huang [56] which implies  $C_1$  in  $C(\mathfrak{g}, \Gamma, \ell)$  is rigid and hence rigidity follows from the second part of Theorem 1.14.

Part I: The categorical twisted Verlinde formula. In this first part of the paper we develop some results about monoidal and fusion categories that we need in the paper. However, the results obtained in this part are also of independent interest from the point of view of the theory of fusion and braided crossed fusion categories. The main result in Section 2 is a criterion for rigidity in weakly fusion categories. In Section 6 we prove the categorical twisted Verlinde formula which computes the fusion coefficients of any  $\Gamma$ crossed modular category in terms of the categorical crossed S-matrices.

# 2. Rigidity in weakly fusion categories

We begin by reviewing the notions of weak duality and rigidity in monoidal categories and prove a useful criterion for rigidity. We refer the reader to Etingof-Nikshych-Ostrik [36] for more details on the theory of monoidal categories and fusion categories and to Boyarchenko-Drinfeld [25] for more on weak duality and pivotal/ribbon structures in this setting.

# 2.1. Monoidal r-categories and weakly fusion categories

We begin by recalling the notion of a monoidal r-category and a weakly fusion category.

**Definition 2.1.** A monoidal category  $(\mathcal{C}, \otimes, \mathbb{1})$  is said to be an r-category if (cf. [25]):

(i) For each  $X \in \mathcal{C}$ , the functor  $\mathcal{C} \ni Y \mapsto \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, X \otimes Y)$  is representable by an object  $X^*$ , i.e. we have functorial identifications  $\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, X \otimes Y) =$  $\operatorname{Hom}(X^*, Y)$ .

(ii) The functor  $\mathcal{C} \ni X \mapsto X^* \in \mathcal{C}^{\text{op}}$  is an equivalence of categories, with the inverse functor being denoted by  $X \mapsto {}^*X$ .

Note that the notion of a monoidal r-category that is defined here is dual to the one considered in [25], namely it corresponds to the weak duality for the "second tensor product" constructed in *op. cit.* §3.1.

**Remark 2.2.** Using both (i) and (ii) from the definition, it follows that we have functorial identifications for any pair of objects X, Y in a monoidal r-category  $\mathcal{C}$ :

(2.1) 
$$\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, X \otimes Y) = \operatorname{Hom}(X^*, Y) = \operatorname{Hom}(^*Y, X).$$

**Definition 2.3.** We say that a monoidal category C is a weakly fusion category over an algebraically closed field k if C is a finite semisimple k-linear abelian monoidal r-category such that the unit 1 is a simple object.

**Remark 2.4.** Let A, B, C be simple objects in a weakly fusion category  $(\mathcal{C}, \otimes, \mathbb{1})$ . As a first step in understanding the tensor product structure, it is important to consider the multiplicity  $\nu_{A,B}^C$  of any simple object C in the tensor product  $A \otimes B$ . These multiplicities are called the fusion coefficients. Since  $\mathcal{C}$  is weakly fusion, this multiplicity is given by

(2.2) 
$$\nu_{A,B}^{C} = \dim \operatorname{Hom}(C, A \otimes B) = \dim \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, A \otimes B \otimes C^{*})$$
$$= \dim \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, {}^{*}C \otimes A \otimes B).$$

Note that all the Hom-spaces in Equation (2.2) are canonically identified by the weak duality. Hence the information of all the fusion coefficients is contained in the multiplicity spaces  $\text{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_n)$  for simple objects  $A_i \in \mathbb{C}$ . The dimensions of the spaces (2.2) are known as the fusion coefficients.

Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be any monoidal r-category. By definition, for each object  $X \in \mathcal{C}$ , we have  $\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, X \otimes X^*) = \operatorname{Hom}(X^*, X^*)$ . In particular, we have a canonical coevaluation morphism  $\operatorname{coev}_X : \mathbb{1} \to X \otimes X^*$ , which we denote pictorially (where morphisms are read from top to bottom) by



often dropping the unit 1 from the diagram. Using the identification,

$$\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, X \otimes Y) = \operatorname{Hom}(X^*, Y) = \operatorname{Hom}(^*Y, X),$$

any morphism  $f : \mathbb{1} \to X \otimes Y$  corresponds to a unique morphism  $\tilde{f} : X^* \to Y$ and  $*\tilde{f} : *Y \to X$  such that we have the equality of morphisms



Let us further assume that  $\mathcal{C}$  is weakly fusion over an algebraically closed field k. Now by the semisimplicity of  $\mathcal{C}$  and weak duality, it follows that for each simple object  $X \in \mathcal{C}$ , the tensor product  $X \otimes X^*$  contains 1 as a direct summand with multiplicity one. Hence the map  $coev_X$  has a unique splitting  $e_X: X \otimes X^* \to \mathbb{1}$ , which we denote pictorially as  $e_X = \underbrace{X \quad X^*}_{\widehat{Y}}$ such



### 2.2. Rigidity in monoidal r-categories

Let us now consider the notion of rigid duals. Let us begin by recalling the definition (see [36] for more):

**Definition 2.5.** An object X in a monoidal category  $\mathcal{C}$  is said to have a left (rigid) dual  $X^*$  if and only if the functor  $X^* \otimes (\cdot)$  is left adjoint to the functor  $X \otimes (\cdot)$ . Equivalently, there should exist two morphisms  $\operatorname{coev}_X : \mathbb{1} \to X \otimes X^*$ 

and  $\operatorname{ev}_X : X^* \otimes X \to \mathbb{1}$  denoted pictorially as  $\operatorname{coev}_X = X^* \to X^*$  and  $\operatorname{ev}_X = X^* \to X^*$  such that we have



Similarly, an object X in a monoidal category  $\mathcal{C}$  is said to have a right (rigid) dual \*X if and only if the functor  $X \otimes (\cdot)$  is right adjoint to the functor  $X \otimes (\cdot)$ . A monoidal category is said to be *rigid* if each of its objects has both a left dual and a right dual in this sense. A fusion category is a weakly fusion category which is also rigid.

We will now see that in a monoidal r-category, the two equations in (2.3)are in fact equivalent. In other words, to check rigidity of an object in an r-category, it is sufficient to only check one of the conditions in (2.3).

**Lemma 2.6.** Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a monoidal r-category. Let  $X \in \mathcal{C}$  and let  $\operatorname{coev}_X : \mathbb{1} \to X \otimes X^*$  be the canonical coevaluation map. Let  $\operatorname{ev}_X : X^* \otimes X \to \mathbb{1}$  be any morphism. Then the two equations in (2.3) are equivalent to each other.

*Proof.* Let us assume that the first equality holds and deduce the second equality. We need to verify the equality of two morphisms in  $\text{Hom}(X^*, X^*)$ . Since C is an r-category, this is equivalent to verifying the equality of the corresponding morphisms in  $\text{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, X \otimes X^*)$ . The desired equality follows, since using the first equality from (2.3) we obtain:



The equivalence in the other direction follows from a similar argument.  $\Box$ 

Now let us get back to our setting of a weakly fusion category  $\mathcal{C}$  over an algebraically closed field k. For each simple object X we have the coevaluation map  $\operatorname{coev}_X : \mathbb{1} \to X \otimes X^*$ , but we do not know whether the desired evaluation map necessarily exists. But instead, we have the previously defined map  $e_{*X} : *X \otimes X \to \mathbb{1}$  which splits the corresponding coevaluation map  $\operatorname{coev}_X : \mathbb{1} \to *X \otimes X$ . Hence for each simple object  $X \in \mathcal{C}$  we can construct the following two morphisms in  $\mathcal{C}$ :



**Lemma 2.7.** Let X be a simple object in a weakly fusion category C. Then the following statements are equivalent:

- (i) The object X has a rigid left dual.
- (ii) The first morphism in (2.4) is invertible (or equivalently, nonzero).
- (iii) The second morphism in (2.4) is invertible (or equivalently, nonzero).

*Proof.* Let us first prove (ii) $\Rightarrow$ (i). Suppose that the first morphism in (2.4) is an isomorphism with inverse  $\delta: X^* \to X^*$ . Define  $e_X$  to be the composition

$$\operatorname{ev}_X : X^* \otimes X \xrightarrow{\delta \otimes \operatorname{id}_X} {}^*X \otimes X \xrightarrow{e_{*X}} \mathbb{1}.$$

Hence by construction, the second equation in (2.3) is satisfied. By Lemma 2.6, the first condition must also hold and we conclude that  $X^*$  must in fact be the rigid left dual of X.

To prove (i) $\Rightarrow$ (ii), suppose that  $X^*$  is a rigid left dual of X. Hence we have an evaluation map  $ev_X : X^* \otimes X \to \mathbb{1}$  satisfying (2.3). In particular, by semisimplicity, 1 must be a direct summand of  $X^* \otimes X$ . Hence we must have  $^{*}X \cong X^{*}$ . Choosing such an isomorphism we obtain a non-zero morphism  $^*X \otimes X \to X^* \otimes X \xrightarrow{\operatorname{ev}_X} 1$  which differs from  $e_{^*X} : ^*X \otimes X \to 1$  by an element of  $k^{\times}$ . Statement (ii) now follows. The proof of (i) $\Leftrightarrow$ (iii) is similar. 

We obtain the following well-known result as a corollary:

**Corollary 2.8.** For any object X in a fusion category C, its left dual  $X^*$ and right dual X are isomorphic, or equivalently  $X \cong X^{**}$ .

**Remark 2.9.** It is important to note that the isomorphisms in Corollary 2.8 are not canonical. More precisely, the two monoidal functors  $id_{c}$  and  $(\cdot)^{**}: \mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{C}$  are non-canonically isomorphic as functors between abelian categories. Moreover such an isomorphism may not be compatible with the monoidal structure of these two functors. The choice of an isomorphism which is also compatible with the monoidal structures is known as a *pivotal* structure. We refer to  $[34, \S2.4.2, \S2.4.3]$  for more about this. We will also encounter this notion is Section 4.3 below. Following  $[25, \S5]$  we will also define pivotal structures in monoidal r-categories in 13.5.

### 2.3. A criterion for rigidity

We prove the following useful criterion that guarantees the existence of rigid duals in a weakly fusion category.

**Proposition 2.10.** Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a weakly fusion category. Let  $M \in \mathcal{C}$  be a simple object such that  $M \otimes {}^*M$  has a rigid left dual. Then M has a rigid left dual.

*Proof.* Consider the morphism  $e_{*M} \otimes id_{*M} : {}^*M \otimes M \otimes {}^*M \to {}^*M$ . It is non-zero, since the morphism  $\operatorname{coev}_{*M} \otimes \operatorname{id}_{*M} : {}^*M \to {}^*M \otimes M \otimes {}^*M$  is its

right inverse. Let us rewrite this non-zero morphism diagrammatically as below:



In the second equality in Equation (2.5), we have used the existence of the rigid left dual of the object  $M \otimes^* M \in \mathbb{C}$ . Let  $f : \mathbb{1} \to M \otimes (^*M \otimes (M \otimes ^*M)^*)$  be the morphism represented by the red dotted box in (2.5). Let  $\tilde{f} : M^* \to ^*M \otimes (M \otimes ^*M)^*$  be the morphism corresponding to f using weak duality. Hence the non-zero morphism  $e_{^*M} \otimes \operatorname{id}_{^*M}$  can be expressed as:



By looking at the blue dotted box in Equation (2.6), we conclude that the \*M morphism M must be non-zero and hence an isomorphism.  $M^*$ 

From Lemma 2.7 we conclude that M has a rigid left dual.

Finally we deduce the following corollary of Proposition 2.10:

**Corollary 2.11.** Let  $\Gamma$  be a finite group and let  $\mathcal{C} = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  be a  $\Gamma$ -graded weakly fusion category such that the identity component  $\mathcal{C}_1$  is rigid. Then  $\mathcal{C}$  is rigid and hence a fusion category.

*Proof.* This follows directly from Proposition 2.10. Let M be a simple object in  $\mathcal{C}$ , lying in say  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$ . Then  $^*M \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma^{-1}}$  and  $M \otimes ^*M$  lies in  $\mathcal{C}_1$  which we have assumed is a fusion category. Hence  $M \otimes ^*M$  has a rigid left dual. From the proposition it follows that M has a rigid left dual. Hence  $\mathcal{C}$  is a fusion category.  $\Box$ 

### 3. On Grothendieck rings and fusion rules

In this section we recall some notions related to Grothendieck rings of fusion categories, sometimes also called fusion rings and describe the structures on it. We refer to  $[68, \S1], [30, 31], [9, 42]$  for more details on the various notions introduced in this section. We will also relate this to the notion of fusion rules and fusion rings as described in [13].

### 3.1. Properties of Grothendieck group of $(\mathcal{C}, \otimes, \mathbb{1})$

Let  $(\mathcal{C}, \otimes, \mathbb{1})$  be a fusion category. Then its Grothendieck group, which we denote by  $K(\mathcal{C})$  has the structure of a based ring in the sense of [68, §1]. It is often necessary and useful to extend scalars to some rings or fields R which are equipped with an involution  $\overline{(\cdot)} : R \to R$  and define  $K_R(\mathcal{C}) := K(\mathcal{C}) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} R$  equipped with the following structures:

- 1. There is the non-degenerate linear functional  $\nu : K_R(\mathcal{C}) \to R$  which records the coefficient of the class of the unit [1] in any element of  $K_R(\mathcal{C})$ . Moreover using rigidity it is easy to see (using Corollary 2.8) that  $\nu$  is symmetric, i.e.  $\nu([X \otimes Y]) = \nu([Y \otimes X])$ . This allows us to identify  $K_R(\mathcal{C})^* \cong K_R(\mathcal{C})$  as  $K_R(\mathcal{C})$ -bimodules and provides  $K_R(\mathcal{C})$ with the structure of a symmetric Frobenius *R*-algebra (cf. [42, 9]).
- 2. The rigid duality on  $\mathcal{C}$  and Corollary 2.8 can be used to define an *R*-semilinear anti-involution  $(\cdot)^*: K_R(\mathcal{C}) \to K_R(\mathcal{C})$  such that we have  $\nu(a^*) = \overline{\nu(a)}$  for any  $a \in$

 $(\cdot)^*$ :  $K_R(\mathcal{C}) \to K_R(\mathcal{C})$  such that we have  $\nu(a^*) = \nu(a)$  for any  $a \in K_R(\mathcal{C})$ . This allows us to define a Hermitian pairing on  $K_R(\mathcal{C})$ :

(3.1) 
$$\langle a,b\rangle := \nu(ab^*).$$

3. The classes of the simple objects of  $\mathcal{C}$  form an orthonormal *R*-basis of  $K_R(\mathcal{C})$  with respect to the Hermitian form  $\langle , \rangle$  defined by Equation (3.1).

**Definition 3.1** (See also [9]). A Frobenius \*-*R*-algebra is a symmetric Frobenius *R*-algebra  $(A, \nu : A \to R)$  equipped with an *R*-semilinear antiinvolution  $(\cdot)^* : A \to A$  satisfying  $\nu(a^*) = \overline{\nu(a)}$  and which admits an orthonormal basis with respect to the Hermitian inner product  $\langle a, b \rangle = \nu(ab^*)$ . Note that by the definition of the R-Hermitian inner product, we indeed have that

(3.2) 
$$\langle a,b\rangle = \langle ab^*,1\rangle = \nu(ab^*) = \overline{\nu((ab^*)^*)} = \overline{\nu(ba^*)} = \overline{\langle b,a\rangle}$$

for any two elements a, b of the Frobenius \*-*R*-algebra. We can think of this as a decategorified version of the natural identification (2.1).

The R that we will mostly be interested in is  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ , the maximal abelian extension of  $\mathbb{Q}$ . By the Kronecker-Weber theorem, it is obtained by adjoining all roots of unity to  $\mathbb{Q}$ . Hence it has a distinguished involution called 'complex conjugation' and denoted  $(\bar{\cdot})$  which maps each root of unity to its inverse. Sometimes we will also consider  $R = \mathbb{C}$  equipped with complex conjugation. Sometimes it is also useful to consider  $R = \mathbb{Z}[\omega]$  with complex conjugation, where  $\omega$  is some root of unity. Frobenius \*-algebras over any of these R (equipped with the 'complex conjugation' involution) are necessarily semi-simple R-algebras (see [9]).

We record the above discussion along with an important result of [36] in the following:

# **Proposition 3.2.** Let C be a fusion category.

(i) The fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C})$  over  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$  has the structure of a Frobenius \*algebra with the classes of simple objects of  $\mathbb{C}$  forming an orthonormal basis of  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C})$ .

(ii) The Frobenius \*-algebra  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C})$  is a split semisimple  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ -algebra, i.e. all its irreducible complex representations are already defined over  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$  (see [36, Cor. 8.53]).

We now relate Proposition 3.2 and the discussion preceding it with the notion of (non-degenerate) fusion rules as defined in [13, §5]. Let  $\mathbb{N}$  denote the set  $\mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  of non-negative integers. Let I be a finite set equipped with an involution \* and let  $\mathbb{N}^{I}$  denote the free commutative monoidal generated by I. Although in [13] additive notation is used for this commutative monoid, here we find it more convenient to use multiplicative notation and we denote a typical element of  $\mathbb{N}^{I}$  by  $\prod_{\alpha \in I} \alpha^{n_{\alpha}}$ .

Now also consider the free abelian group K with basis given by I and extend the involution \* to an involution of K. The goal is to now define the structure of a commutative Frobenius \*- $\mathbb{Z}$ -algebra on K (equipped with the \* involution) so that I becomes a \*-invariant orthonormal basis containing the unit of the desired ring structure. As is proved in [13, §5] this structure is equivalent to the axioms of non-degenerate fusion rules. 178

Essentially we want to define the product of the basis elements I of K, or in other words we would like to expand the products  $\prod_{\alpha \in I} \alpha^{n_{\alpha}} \in \mathbb{N}^{I}$  as  $\mathbb{Z}$ -linear combinations of I. The fusion rule, which we denote by  $\nu : \mathbb{N}^{I} \to \mathbb{Z}$  records the coefficient of  $1 \in I$  in such a product. By (3.2) this is enough to decompose any product into a linear combination of the basis elements. We refer to *loc. cit.* for details.

# 4. Braided crossed categories and crossed S-matrices

Let  $\Gamma$  be a finite group. Since the notion of braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed monoidal categories plays a central role in this paper, let us begin by recalling the definition. We refer to the paper Drinfeld-Gelaki-Nikshych-Ostrik [34] and the book of V. Turaev [89] for a more detailed discussion. From now on we will assume that all our categories are  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear.

**Definition 4.1.** A braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed monoidal category is a monoidal category  $\mathcal{C}$  equipped with the following structures:

- 1. a  $\Gamma$ -grading  $\mathfrak{C} = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathfrak{C}_{\gamma}$  such that  $\mathfrak{C}_{\gamma_1} \otimes \mathfrak{C}_{\gamma_2} \subseteq \mathfrak{C}_{\gamma_1 \gamma_2}$ ;
- 2. a monoidal  $\Gamma$ -action on  $\mathcal{C}$  such that the action of an element  $g \in \Gamma$ maps the component  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  to  $\mathcal{C}_{g\gamma g^{-1}}$ ;
- 3. isomorphisms (which will be called crossed braiding isomorphisms)

$$\beta_{M,N}: M \otimes N \xrightarrow{\cong} \gamma(N) \otimes M \text{ for } \gamma \in \Gamma, M \in \mathfrak{C}_{\gamma}, N \in \mathfrak{C}$$

which are functorial in M, N, are compatible with the  $\Gamma$  action, i.e.  $g(\beta_{M,N}) = \beta_{g(M),g(N)}$  for all  $g \in \Gamma$ , with  $\beta_{1,N} = \beta_{N,1} = \mathrm{id}_N$  and satisfy certain compatibilities as described in [34, Def. 4.41].

**Remark 4.2.** It follows from the axioms in Definition 4.1 that  $C_1$  is a braided monoidal category equipped with a braided action of  $\Gamma$ . The braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed monoidal category C is said to be a braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed extension of the braided monoidal category  $C_1$ .

**Remark 4.3.** In this paper we will only consider braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed monoidal categories which are also weakly fusion. By Corollary 2.11, rigidity of such a braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly fusion category  $\mathcal{C}$  is equivalent to the rigidity of the identity component  $\mathcal{C}_1$ .

**Definition 4.4** (cf. [34, §4]). Let C be a category equipped with an action of a finite group  $\Gamma$ . Then its  $\Gamma$ -equivariantization denoted by  $C^{\Gamma}$  is the category

whose objects are pairs  $(C, \psi)$  where C is an object of  $\mathcal{C}$  and  $\psi$  is a family of isomorphisms  $\psi_{\gamma} : \gamma(C) \xrightarrow{\cong} C$  for each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  such that for each  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 \in \Gamma$ ,  $\psi_{\gamma_1\gamma_2}$  equals the composition

$$\gamma_1\gamma_2(C) \xrightarrow{=} \gamma_1(\gamma_2(C)) \xrightarrow{\gamma_1(\psi_{\gamma_2})} \gamma_1(C) \xrightarrow{\psi_{\gamma_1}} C.$$

The morphisms in  $\mathcal{C}^{\Gamma}$  are defined to be the morphisms in  $\mathcal{C}$  that commute with the isomorphisms  $\psi_{\gamma}$ . If  $\mathcal{C}$  is monoidal with a monoidal action of  $\Gamma$ , then  $\mathcal{C}^{\Gamma}$  is also a monoidal category.

We recall the following well-known result:

**Proposition 4.5** (cf. [34, §4.4.4]). Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed monoidal category. Then  $\mathcal{C}^{\Gamma}$  has the structure of a braided monoidal category.

# 4.1. Braided $\Gamma$ -crossed fusion categories and their Grothendieck rings

From now on, let us assume that  $\mathcal{C}$  is a braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed fusion category, i.e. we also assume rigidity and finite semi-simpleness of  $\mathcal{C}$  and that the unit  $\mathbb{1}$  is simple. For each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  we let  $P_{\gamma}$  denote the set of (isomorphism classes of) simple objects in the component  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$ .

As in Section 3, let us denote by  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C})$  the  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ -algebra obtained from the Grothendieck ring of  $\mathcal{C}$  by extension of scalars to  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ . Then

(4.1) 
$$K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathfrak{C}) = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathfrak{C}_{\gamma})$$

is a  $\Gamma$ -crossed Frobenius  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ -\*-algebra as defined in [58, 10]. In other words, the braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed structure on  $\mathcal{C}$  provides similar structures on  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C})$ . Hence we have the grading as in Equation (4.1), an action of  $\Gamma$  on the algebra  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C})$  coming from Definition 4.1(2) and finally, the crossed braiding isomorphisms give us the similar crossed commutation relations in  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C})$ at the level of Grothendieck rings.

As before, the non-degenerate symmetric linear functional  $\nu : K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}) \to \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$  which records the coefficient of the class of the unit  $[\mathbb{1}]$  in any element of  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C})$  gives us an identification

(4.2) 
$$K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma})^* \cong K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma^{-1}})$$
 as  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_1)$ -bimodules.

It also follows from the crossed braiding isomorphisms that the identity component  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1)$  is central in  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C})$ .

For  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ , let  $P_{\gamma}$  denote the finite set of (representatives of isomorphism classes of) simple objects of the semisimple category  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$ . We will also think of  $P_{\gamma}$  as a  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ -basis of  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma})$ . It is an orthonormal basis with respect to the natural Hermitian form.

Our goal in this section is to describe the fusion coefficients of  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C})$ . For  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 \in \Gamma, A \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma_1}, B \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma_2}$  and  $C \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma_1\gamma_2}$ , the fusion coefficient  $\nu_{A,B}^C \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  is defined to be the multiplicity of C in the product  $A \otimes B$ , so that we have the equality

$$[A] \cdot [B] = \sum_{C \in P_{\gamma_1 \gamma_2}} \nu_{A,B}^C \cdot [C]$$

in the Grothendieck ring. Equivalently (see also Remark 2.4), the fusion coefficient can be thought of as the multiplicity of the unit 1 in  $A \otimes B \otimes C^*$ , where  $C^* \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma_2^{-1}\gamma_1^{-1}}$  is the rigid dual of C, i.e.

$$\nu_{A,B}^C = \nu([A] \cdot [B] \cdot [C^*]) = \dim \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, A \otimes B \otimes C^*).$$

### 4.2. Twisted characters

We will always assume that the grading on  $\mathcal{C}$  is faithful, i.e.  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  is nonzero for all  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ . We will also assume that the identity component  $\mathcal{C}_1$ is non-degenerate as a braided fusion category. We refer to [34, §2.8] for the notion of non-degeneracy of braided fusion categories. Consider an element  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ . Under our assumptions, the component  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  becomes an invertible  $\mathcal{C}_1$ -bimodule category corresponding (under the equivalence  $\underline{\operatorname{Pic}}(\mathcal{C}_1) \cong$  $\underline{\operatorname{EqBr}}(\mathcal{C}_1)$  given by [35, Thm. 5.2]) to the braided autoequivalence  $\gamma : \mathcal{C}_1 \xrightarrow{\cong}$  $\mathcal{C}_1$  induced by the  $\Gamma$ -action on  $\mathcal{C}$ . Hence we are in the setting studied in [30, 31]. Note that we also have the braided  $\langle \gamma \rangle$ -crossed category  $\mathcal{C}_{\langle \gamma \rangle} :=$  $\bigoplus_{g \in \langle \gamma \rangle} \mathcal{C}_g \subseteq \mathcal{C}$ , where  $\langle \gamma \rangle \leq \Gamma$  denotes the cyclic subgroup generated by  $\Gamma$ .

Let us recall the notion of twisted characters that can be defined in the setting of  $\Gamma$ -graded algebras. We refer to [9] for more on the notion of twisted characters for general graded Frobenius \*-algebras, which is in turn based on the Clifford theory of group-graded rings [26]. According to this, the grading (4.1) determines a *partial action* of  $\Gamma$  on the set  $\operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))$ of simple modules of the identity component  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1)$ . This partial action is defined as follows: for each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  and a simple  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1)$ -module M, we define the  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1)$ -module  ${}^{(\gamma)}M := K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_\gamma) \otimes_{K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1) M$ . The module  ${}^{(\gamma)}M$  is either simple or 0, see [31, §3.1] or [9, §4] for details. In our setting, in addition to the grading (4.1),  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C})$  is a  $\Gamma$ -crossed Frobenius  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ -\*-algebra. In particular, we have an action of  $\Gamma$  on the commutative Frobenius  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ -\*-algebra  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1)$ . We also know from [36] that  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1)$  is semisimple and split. Hence  $\operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))$  is the set of all 1dimensional representations  $\rho : K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}) \to \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ . The  $\Gamma$ -action on  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1)$ induces an honest action of  $\Gamma$  on  $\operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))$ , which is different from the partial action coming from the  $\Gamma$ -grading (4.1) using Clifford theory (from [26]) as described in the previous paragraph. They are related as follows:

**Lemma 4.6.** Let us denote the  $\Gamma$ -action on  $\operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))$  coming from the  $\Gamma$ -action on  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1)$  as  $\gamma : M \mapsto {}^{\gamma}M$  for  $\gamma \in \Gamma, M \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))$ . Then the partial action coming from Clifford theory can be described as follows:

$${}^{(\gamma)}M = \begin{cases} M & \text{if } \gamma M \cong M, \\ 0 & \text{else.} \end{cases}$$

In particular, for each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ , the  $\gamma$ -fixed points for the action as well as the partial action coincide, and hence the fixed point set  $\operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma}$  is unambiguously defined.

*Proof.* This follows from Lemmas 3.3 and 3.5 from [31].

The following result from [31] is used to define twisted characters:

**Lemma 4.7** (See [31, Thm. 2.11(i)]). Let  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  be an element of order mand let  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))^{\gamma}$ . Then  $\rho$  can be extended to a 1-dimensional character  $\tilde{\rho} : K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_{\langle \gamma \rangle}) \to \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$  of the  $\langle \gamma \rangle$ -crossed Frobenius \*-algebra  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_{\langle \gamma \rangle})$ in exactly m-distinct ways which differ on  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_{\gamma})$  up to scaling by m-th roots of unity.

**Definition 4.8.** Let  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  and  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma}$ . Let  $\tilde{\rho} : K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\langle \gamma \rangle}) \to \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$  be an extension. The  $\gamma$ -twisted character  $\rho^{\gamma} : K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}) \to \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$  is defined to be the restriction of  $\tilde{\rho}$  to  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}) \subseteq K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\langle \gamma \rangle})$ . Using the identification  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma})^* \cong K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma^{-1}})$  (4.2), let  $\alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma} \in K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma^{-1}})$  be the element corresponding to  $\rho^{\gamma}$ , namely

$$\alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma} := \sum_{A \in P_{\gamma}} \widetilde{\rho}([A]) \cdot [A^*] \in K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma^{-1}}).$$

We will call either of  $\rho^{\gamma}$  or  $\alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma}$  as the  $\gamma$ -twisted character associated with  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma}$ .

**Remark 4.9.** Note that  $\rho^{\gamma}$  and  $\alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma}$  depend on the choice of the extended character  $\tilde{\rho}$ . Hence they are well-defined only up to scaling by *m*-th roots of unity, where *m* is the order of  $\gamma$  in  $\Gamma$ . We also refer to [9] for the definition of twisted characters and their orthogonality relations in the setting of graded Frobenius \*-algebras.

For  $\gamma = 1$ , we have the well-defined element  $\alpha_{\rho} := \alpha_{\rho}^{1} \in K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{1})$  for each  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{1}))$ . The following results about these characters and  $\gamma$ -twisted characters are proved in [76, 31]:

- **Theorem 4.10.** (i) Let  $\rho, \rho' \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))$ . Then  $\rho'(\alpha_{\rho}) = 0$  if  $\rho' \neq \rho$ and  $f_{\rho} := \rho(\alpha_{\rho}) \in \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$  is a totally positive cyclotomic integer known as the formal codegree of  $\rho$ . In other words,  $e_{\rho} := \frac{\alpha_{\rho}}{f_{\rho}} \in K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1)$  is the minimal idempotent corresponding to  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))$ .
- (ii) For  $\rho, \rho' \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))$ , we have orthogonality of characters, i.e.  $\langle \alpha_{\rho}, \alpha_{\rho'} \rangle = \delta_{\rho\rho'} \cdot f_{\rho}$ .
- (iii) Let  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))^{\gamma}$  and  $\alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma} \in K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_{\gamma^{-1}})$  the corresponding  $\gamma$ -twisted character. Then for any  $\rho' \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))$ , we have the following:

$$\alpha_{\rho'} \cdot \alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma} = \alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma} \cdot \alpha_{\rho'} = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } \rho' \neq \rho, \\ f_{\rho} \cdot \alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma} & \text{if } \rho' = \rho. \end{cases}$$

We have a direct sum decomposition

$$K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma^{-1}}) = \bigoplus_{\rho \in \mathrm{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma}} \mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}} \cdot \alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma} \ as \ a \ K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_1) \text{-module.}$$

(iv) For  $\rho, \rho' \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma}$ , we have orthogonality of twisted characters,

$$\langle \alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma}, \alpha_{\rho'}^{\gamma} \rangle = \delta_{\rho\rho'} \cdot f_{\rho}.$$

In other words the  $\gamma$ -twisted characters  $\{\alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma}|\rho \in K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1)^{\gamma}\}$  form an orthogonal basis of  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma^{-1}})$  made up of eigenvectors for the action of  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1)$ .

- (v) For  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathbb{C}_1))^{\gamma}$ , let  $\tilde{\rho} : K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathbb{C}_{\langle \gamma \rangle}) \to \mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}$  be an extension. Let  $n = |\langle \gamma \rangle|$ . Then the formal codegree  $f_{\tilde{\rho}}$  equals  $n \cdot f_{\rho}$ . Define  $e_{\rho}^{\gamma} := \frac{\alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma}}{f_{\rho}}$ . Then  $(e_{\rho}^{\gamma})^n = e_{\rho}$ .
- (vi) For each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ , we have  $|P_1^{\gamma}| = |P_{\gamma}| = |\operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma}|$ .

This result describes the structure of  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma^{-1}})$  as a  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1)$ -module. Now suppose we have  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 \in \Gamma$ . Then for  $\rho_i \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma_i}$ , we now describe the product  $\alpha_{\rho_2}^{\gamma_2} \cdot \alpha_{\rho_1}^{\gamma_1} \in K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma_2^{-1}\gamma_1^{-1}})$  of the twisted characters. We first consider the case where the  $\rho_1, \rho_2$  are distinct. In this case, the product of the primitive idempotents  $e_{\rho_2} \cdot e_{\rho_1}$  equals zero. Hence the product

$$\alpha_{\rho_2}^{\gamma_2} \cdot \alpha_{\rho_1}^{\gamma_1} = \alpha_{\rho_2}^{\gamma_2} \cdot e_{\rho_2} \cdot e_{\rho_1} \cdot \alpha_{\rho_1}^{\gamma_1}$$

also equals zero in the case  $\rho_1 \neq \rho_2$ .

For  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_1))$ , let  $\Gamma_{\rho} \leq \Gamma$  be the stabilizer of  $\rho$  under the action of  $\Gamma$  and  $e_{\rho} \in K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_1)$  the associated primitive idempotent. For each  $\gamma \in \Gamma_{\rho}$ , we have the  $\gamma$ -twisted character  $\alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma}$  and the element  $e_{\rho}^{\gamma}$  (determined up to scaling by roots of unity). It follows from Theorem 4.10 that

$$e_{
ho}K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}) = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma_{
ho}} e_{
ho}K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma^{-1}}) = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma_{
ho}} \mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}} \cdot e_{
ho}^{\gamma}.$$

From this  $\Gamma_{\rho}$ -graded algebra, we obtain a central extension

$$0 \to \mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}^{\times}} \to \widetilde{\Gamma}_{\rho} \to \Gamma_{\rho} \to 0.$$

Our choice of the elements  $e_{\rho}^{\gamma}$  determines a 2-cocycle  $\varphi_{\rho} : \Gamma_{\rho} \times \Gamma_{\rho} \to \mathbb{Q}^{ab^{\times}}$ . Hence we obtain

- **Corollary 4.11.** (i) If  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 \in \Gamma$ ,  $\rho_1 \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma_1}$ ,  $\rho_2 \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma_2}$  and  $\rho_1 \neq \rho_2$ , then the product of the corresponding twisted characters  $\alpha_{\rho_2}^{\gamma_2} \cdot \alpha_{\rho_1}^{\gamma_1}$  equals 0.
- (ii) Let  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\operatorname{ab}}}(\mathbb{C}_1))$  and let  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 \in \Gamma_{\rho}$ . Then  $\alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma_2} \cdot \alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma_1} = \varphi_{\rho}(\gamma_1, \gamma_2) \cdot f_{\rho} \cdot \alpha_{\rho}^{\gamma_1 \gamma_2}$  and hence  $e_{\rho}^{\gamma_2} \cdot e_{\rho}^{\gamma_1} = \varphi_{\rho}(\gamma_1, \gamma_2) \cdot e_{\rho}^{\gamma_1 \gamma_2}$ , where  $\varphi_{\rho}$  is a 2-cocycle corresponding to the central extension

$$0 \to \mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}^{\times}} \to \widetilde{\Gamma}_{\rho} \to \Gamma_{\rho} \to 0.$$

Equivalently, for  $r_i \in K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{\gamma_i})$  we have the relation

$$\rho^{\gamma_1}(r_1)\rho^{\gamma_2}(r_2) = \varphi_{\rho}(\gamma_1, \gamma_2)\rho^{\gamma_1\gamma_2}(r_1r_2).$$

**Remark 4.12.** Let  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))$ . For any  $\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n$  in the stabilizer  $\Gamma_{\rho}$ of  $\rho$ , let  $\varphi_{\rho}(\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n)$  be such that  $\rho^{\gamma_1}(r_1) \cdots \rho^{\gamma_n}(r_n) = \varphi_{\rho}(\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n)\rho^{\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n}(r_1 \cdots r_n)$ . These scalars will appear in our twisted categorical Verlinde formula. Furthermore, for each pair  $(\rho, \gamma)$  such that  $\gamma \in \Gamma_{\rho}$ we have chosen the elements  $e_{\rho}^{\gamma} \in K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_{\gamma^{-1}})$  to be such that  $(e_{\rho}^{\gamma})^m = 1$ where m is the order of  $\gamma$ . It will be notationally convenient to further assume that we always have  $e_{\rho}^{\gamma} \cdot e_{\rho}^{\gamma^{-1}} = 1$ . It is clear that such a choice can always be made. This ensures the equality  $\varphi_{\rho}(\gamma, \gamma^{-1}) = 1$ .

### 4.3. Categorical crossed S-matrices

Let us now suppose that the braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed fusion category  $\mathcal{C}$  is also equipped with a ribbon or spherical structure. We refer to [34, §2.4.3], [30, §4.1] for details, here we just give a brief sketch. In any fusion category  $\mathcal{C}$ , the autoequivalence  $\mathcal{C} \ni C \mapsto C^{**}$  is monoidal.

**Definition 4.13.** A *pivotal structure* is a tensor isomorphism between the identity functor on  $\mathcal{C}$  and the double duality functor  $C \mapsto C^{**}$ .

A pivotal structure allows us to define traces of endomorphisms of objects of  $\mathcal{C}$ , and in particular, we can define the categorical dimensions of objects of  $\mathcal{C}$  as the trace of the identity endomorphism of the object. Moreover, taking categorical dimensions defines a character dim :  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}) \to \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ and we have dim $(C^*) = \overline{\dim(C)} \in \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$  for any  $C \in \mathcal{C}$ .

**Definition 4.14.** A pivotal structure is said to be *spherical* if the categorical dimension of any object and its dual are equal, or equivalently, if the categorical dimension is a totally real cyclotomic number.

We recall the definition of a modular fusion category and  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category.

**Definition 4.15.** A modular fusion category is a non-degenerate braided fusion category equipped with a spherical structure. A  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category (often also called  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular category) is a braided  $\Gamma$ crossed fusion category  $\mathcal{C} = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  equipped with a spherical structure such

that  $\mathcal{C}_1$  is a non-degenerate braided fusion category and each component  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  is non-zero. The multiplicative central charge of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category is defined to be the multiplicative central charge of the modular category  $\mathcal{C}_1 \subseteq \mathcal{C}$ .

**Remark 4.16.** For the definition of multiplicative central charge of a modular fusion category, we refer to [11, Def. 5.7.9 and Thm. 5.7.11] and [34, §6.2] where this is defined using the notion of Gauss sums of modular categories. We will not make any use of these notions in this paper. When we study the notion of modular functors in Part III we will see that the multiplicative central charge can be thought of as the "anomaly" of the corresponding modular functor.

Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category. Then  $\mathcal{C}_1$  is a modular fusion category equipped with a modular action of  $\Gamma$  and each  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  is equipped with a  $\mathcal{C}_1$ -module trace. Because of the spherical structure, trace of endomorphisms in  $\mathcal{C}$ , and hence categorical dimensions of objects in  $\mathcal{C}$  are now well-defined. In this setting we can define a  $P_{\gamma} \times P_1^{\gamma}$ -matrix  $\widetilde{S}^{\gamma}$  known as the unnormalized  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrix as follows.

**Definition 4.17.** For each  $\gamma$ -stable simple object  $C \in P_1^{\gamma}$ , let us choose an isomorphism  $\psi_C : \gamma(C) \xrightarrow{\cong} C$  as in [30, §2.1], i.e. such that the induced composition

$$C = \gamma^m(C) \xrightarrow{\gamma^{m-1}(\psi_C)} \gamma^{m-1}(C) \to \dots \to \gamma(C) \xrightarrow{\psi_C} C$$

is the identity, where  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$  is the order of  $\gamma$ . Note that this condition on  $\psi_C$  determines it up to scaling by *m*-th roots of unity. For simple objects  $M \in P_{\gamma}, C \in P_1^{\gamma}$ , we set

$$\widetilde{S}^{\gamma}_{M,C} = \operatorname{tr}(C \otimes M \xrightarrow{\beta_{C,M}} M \otimes C \xrightarrow{\beta_{M,C}} \gamma(C) \otimes M \xrightarrow{\psi_C \otimes \operatorname{id}_M} C \otimes M).$$

**Remark 4.18.** We follow the convention from [30] that in case the simple object  $C \in P_1^{\gamma}$  is the unit  $\mathbb{1}$ , we always choose  $\psi_{\mathbb{1}} : \gamma(\mathbb{1}) = \mathbb{1} \to \mathbb{1}$  to be the identity. With this convention, we see that

(4.3) 
$$\widetilde{S}_{M,\mathbb{1}}^{\gamma} = \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{id}_M) = \dim(M),$$

the categorical dimension of the object  $M \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$ .

**Remark 4.19.** The  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrix as defined in Equation (4.3) is the transpose of the crossed S-matrix defined in [30]. Also in *op. cit.* the first author only deals with unnormalized crossed S-matrices as defined in Equation (4.3), whereas in the current paper we will mostly work with the normalized unitary crossed S-matrix as defined in Definition 4.21 below. This explains the differences of notation in the categorical Verlinde formula of the two papers.

In the presence of the spherical structure, we have the unnormalized S-matrix  $\widetilde{S}$  of the modular fusion category  $\mathcal{C}_1$ . Using this S-matrix, we can identify  $P_1 \cong \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))$  as follows:

$$P_1 \ni C \mapsto (\rho_C : [D] \mapsto \frac{\widetilde{S}_{D,C}}{\dim C}),$$

i.e. the S-matrix is essentially the character table of  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1)$ . Similarly, the  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrix is essentially the table of  $\gamma$ -twisted characters. More precisely we recall the following results from [30, 31]:

**Theorem 4.20.** (i) For  $M \in P_{\gamma}, C \in P_1^{\gamma}$  the numbers  $\frac{\widetilde{S}_{M,C}^{\gamma}}{\dim M} = \frac{\widetilde{S}_{M,C}^{\gamma}}{\widetilde{S}_{M,1}^{\gamma}}$  and  $\frac{\widetilde{S}_{M,C}^{\gamma}}{\dim C} = \frac{\widetilde{S}_{M,C}^{\gamma}}{\widetilde{S}_{1,C}}$  are cyclotomic integers. For  $C \in P_1^{\gamma}$  the linear functional

$$\rho_C^\gamma: K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathbb{C}_\gamma) \to \mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}, \ [M] \mapsto \frac{\widetilde{S}_{M,C}^\gamma}{\dim C}$$

is the  $\gamma$ -twisted character associated with  $\rho_C \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma}$ . (ii) The categorical dimension dim  $\mathcal{C}_1$  is a totally positive cyclotomic integer. We have  $\widetilde{S}^{\gamma} \cdot \overline{\widetilde{S}^{\gamma}}^T = \overline{\widetilde{S}^{\gamma}}^T \cdot \widetilde{S}^{\gamma} = \dim \mathcal{C}_1 \cdot I$ .

For  $C \in P_1$ , the formal codegree  $f_C = f_{\rho_C}$  of the corresponding character  $\rho_C$  equals the totally positive cyclotomic integer  $\frac{\dim \mathcal{C}_1}{\dim^2 C}$ .

**Definition 4.21.** We choose a positive square root  $\sqrt{\dim \mathcal{C}_1}$  and define the normalized  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrix to be  $S^{\gamma} := \frac{1}{\sqrt{\dim \mathcal{C}_1}} \cdot \widetilde{S}^{\gamma}$ . The matrix  $S^{\gamma}$  is a  $P_{\gamma} \times P_1^{\gamma}$  unitary matrix with entries in  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ .

**Remark 4.22.** By Remark 4.18 we see that the 1-th column of the normalized crossed S-matrix is given by  $S_{M,1}^{\gamma} = \frac{\dim M}{\sqrt{\dim C_1}}$ . Now the categorical dimensions are all real since they are defined using a spherical structure on  $\mathcal{C}$ . Hence all the entries in the 1-th column are real numbers.

# 5. Categorical twisted fusion rings and their character tables

We now recall from [30, §2.2, §2.3] the definition of categorical twisted fusion rings (also known as twisted Grothendieck rings) associated with a fusion category equipped with an autoequivalence. Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a finite semisimple  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear abelian category equipped with a  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear autoequivalence  $\gamma : \mathcal{C} \to$  $\mathcal{C}$ . Let P denote the finite set of (isomorphism classes of) simple objects of  $\mathcal{C}$ . Consider the (non-semisimple) abelian category  $\mathcal{C}^{\gamma}$  obtained by  $\gamma$ equivariantization whose objects are pairs  $(C, \psi)$  where C is an object  $\mathcal{C}$ and  $\psi : \gamma(C) \xrightarrow{\cong} C$ .

**Definition 5.1.** In the setting above, the twisted complexified Grothendieck group  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  is defined as follows: Consider the complexified Grothendieck group  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}^{\gamma})$  and then quotient out by the relation  $[C, c\psi] = c[C, \psi]$  for each class  $[C, \psi] \in K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}^{\gamma})$  and  $c \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$ . We continue to use the notation  $[C, \psi]$  to denote the corresponding class in the quotient  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ . Note that  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  is just a  $\mathbb{C}$ -vector space that has been defined as a quotient of the (typically infinite dimensional)  $\mathbb{C}$ -vector space  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}^{\gamma})$  by a subspace spanned by certain relations. We see now that it is in fact finite dimensional:

**Proposition 5.2.** (i) We have dim  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{C}, \gamma) = |P^{\gamma}|$ , the number of simple objects stabilized by  $\gamma$ . For each  $C \in P^{\gamma}$ , choose an isomorphism  $\psi_C : \gamma(C) \to C$ . Then the set  $\{[C, \psi_C] | C \in P^{\gamma}\}$  is a basis of  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{C}, \gamma)$ .

(ii) If  $\mathbb{C}$  also has a monoidal structure and if  $\gamma$  is a monoidal autoequivalence, then  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{C},\gamma)$  has the structure of a  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra, which we call the (complexified) twisted fusion ring.

Proof. Note that we can consider  $\mathcal{C}$  as a module category over the monoidal category Vec of finite dimensional  $\mathbb{C}$ -vector spaces. Now the statement (i) follows from the proof of [30, Prop. 2.4(i)]. We essentially need to prove that for any  $\gamma$ -orbit  $O \subseteq P$  of cardinality at least 2,  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}_O, \gamma) = 0$ , where  $\mathcal{C}_O \subseteq \mathcal{C}$  is the full subcategory generated by the simple objects in O. As in *loc. cit.* this can be done by looking at the isomorphism classes of simple objects in  $\mathcal{C}_O^{\gamma}$  and noting that  $1 - \zeta \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$  must act by 0 on  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}_O, \gamma)$  for each |O|-th root of unity  $\zeta \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$ . Now to prove (ii), it is straightforward to check that the subspace of  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}^{\gamma})$  that we are quotienting by is an ideal.

Suppose we have an object  $(A, \psi) \in \mathcal{C}^{\gamma}$  for a finite semisimple  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear abelian category  $\mathcal{C}$ . For each simple object C, define the multiplicity vector space  $N_A^C := \operatorname{Hom}(C, A)$ . We obtain the isomorphism of vector spaces

$$N_A^C = \operatorname{Hom}(C, A) \cong \operatorname{Hom}(\gamma(C), \gamma(A)) \xrightarrow{\psi \circ (\cdot)} \operatorname{Hom}(\gamma(C), A) = N_A^{\gamma(C)}$$

Now for each simple object in  $\mathcal{C}$  stabilized by  $\gamma$  let us choose an isomorphism  $\psi_C : \gamma(C) \xrightarrow{\cong} C$ . These choices give us the linear isomorphisms  $N_C^{\gamma(C)} \rightarrow N_A^C$  and hence the linear automorphisms  $\phi_{A,\psi}^{C,\psi_C} : N_A^C \xrightarrow{\cong} N_A^C$ . Then using Proposition 5.2, we have the following equality in the twisted Grothendieck vector space  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C},\gamma)$ 

(5.1) 
$$[A, \psi] = \sum_{C \in P^{\gamma}} \operatorname{tr}(\phi_{A, \psi}^{C, \psi_C})[C, \psi_C].$$

# 5.1. The twisted fusion ring in terms of traces on multiplicity spaces

Let us now assume that  $\mathcal{C}$  is a weakly fusion category equipped with a monoidal action of a finite group  $\Gamma$ . Let  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  be an element of order m. In

particular, we have an equivalence  $\gamma^m \cong \mathrm{id}_{\mathbb{C}}$  of monoidal functors. Then the  $\langle \gamma \rangle \cong \mathbb{Z}/m\mathbb{Z}$ -equivariantization  $\mathcal{C}^{\langle \gamma \rangle}$  is also a weakly fusion category. We can consider the twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C},\gamma)$  as a quotient of  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}^{\langle \gamma \rangle})$  modulo the relations  $[C, \zeta \psi] = \zeta[C, \psi]$  for any *m*-th root of unity  $\zeta$  (see [30, §2.3] for details). As in *loc. cit.* the weak duality on  $\mathcal{C}^{\langle \gamma \rangle}$  induces a  $\mathbb{C}$ -semilinear involution  $(\cdot)^*$  on  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C},\gamma)$  as a vector space.

Consider objects  $(C_1, \psi_1), \cdots, (C_n, \psi_n)$  in  $\mathcal{C}^{\langle \gamma \rangle}$ . Then we have the following composition of natural isomorphisms

$$\begin{split} \phi_{C_1,\psi_1,\dots,C_n,\psi_n} &: \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, C_1 \otimes \dots \otimes C_n) \\ \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Hom}(\gamma(\mathbb{1}), \gamma(C_1 \otimes \dots \otimes C_n)) \\ \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, \gamma(C_1) \otimes \dots \otimes \gamma(C_n)) \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, C_1 \otimes \dots \otimes C_n). \end{split}$$

Now let A, B, C be simple objects of  $\mathcal{C}$ . Since we have assumed that  $\mathcal{C}$  is weakly fusion, the multiplicity space  $N_{A\otimes B}^C = \operatorname{Hom}(C, A\otimes B)$  is canonically identified with  $\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, {}^*C \otimes A \otimes B)$ .

**Proposition 5.3.** For each simple object  $C \in \mathfrak{C}$  stabilized by  $\gamma$ , let us fix a  $\langle \gamma \rangle$ -equivariant structure  $\psi_C : \gamma(C) \to C$  such that  $(C, \psi_C) \in \mathfrak{C}^{\langle \gamma \rangle}$ . Then the set  $\{[C, \psi_C] | C \in P^{\gamma}\}$  is a basis of the  $\gamma$ -twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{C}, \gamma)$  and for each  $A, B \in P^{\gamma}$  we have the following equality in the twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{C}, \gamma)$ 

(5.2) 
$$[A, \psi_A] \cdot [B, \psi_B] = \sum_{C \in P^{\gamma}} \operatorname{tr}(\phi_{*C, *\psi_C, A, \psi_A, B, \psi_B})[C, \psi_C].$$

In other words, the fusion coefficients for the twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{C},\gamma)$ with respect to the basis  $\{[C,\psi_C]|C \in P^{\gamma}\}$  are obtained by taking the traces of  $\gamma$  on the multiplicity spaces  $N_{A\otimes B}^C = \operatorname{Hom}(C,A\otimes B) = \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, {}^*C \otimes A \otimes B).$ 

*Proof.* The result follows by using (5.1) for the tensor product  $(A, \psi_A) \otimes (B, \psi_B) \in \mathbb{C}^{\langle \gamma \rangle}$ .

**Remark 5.4.** This means that the twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{C}, \gamma)$  can also be defined by taking the fusion rules (see Section 9.1 below) obtained by tracing out automorphisms of multiplicity spaces. This approach was used in [52, 53] to define twisted fusion rings at level  $\ell$  associated to a diagram automorphism of a simple Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ .

#### 5.2. Twisted fusion ring of fusion categories

Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a fusion category with a  $\Gamma$ -action and let  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  be an element of order m. Then the equivariantization  $\mathcal{C}^{\langle \gamma \rangle}$  is also a fusion category and hence by Section 3 the extension by scalars of the Grothendieck ring,  $K_{\mathbb{Z}[\omega]}(\mathcal{C}^{\langle \gamma \rangle})$ is a Frobenius \*- $\mathbb{Z}[\omega]$ -algebra where we take  $\omega$  to be a primitive m-th root of unity. As in [30, §2.3] we can define the  $\gamma$ -twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{Z}[\omega]}(\mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ to be the quotient of the above Frobenius \*-algebra obtained by identifying  $[C, \omega \psi] = \omega[C, \psi]$  for each  $(C, \psi) \in \mathcal{C}^{\langle \gamma \rangle}$ . As always, for each  $\gamma$ -stable simple object  $C \in P^{\gamma}$ , let us fix an equivariantization  $(C, \psi_C) \in \mathcal{C}^{\langle \gamma \rangle}$ . Then by [30] we have

**Proposition 5.5.** The  $\gamma$ -twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{Z}[\omega]}(\mathfrak{C},\gamma)$  is a Frobenius \*- $\mathbb{Z}[\omega]$ -algebra with an orthonormal basis given by  $\{[C,\psi_C]|C \in P^{\gamma}\}$  and hence the same is true for the extensions of scalars  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathfrak{C},\gamma)$  and  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{C},\gamma)$ .

# 5.3. Character tables of twisted fusion rings of modular categories

Let us now assume that  $\mathcal{C} = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  is a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular category. In particular, we have a modular action of  $\Gamma$  on the identity component  $\mathcal{C}_1$ which is a modular category. Hence for each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  we have the twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}_1, \gamma)$  which in this case is a commutative Frobenius \*-algebra that has been studied in [30]. We recall that for each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ ,  $P_{\gamma}$  denotes the set of simple objects of  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$ . For each simple object C of  $\mathcal{C}_1$  stabilized by  $\gamma$ , we choose an isomorphism  $\psi_C : \gamma(C) \to C$  such that  $(C, \psi_C) \in \mathcal{C}_1^{\langle \gamma \rangle}$ .

The set  $\{[C, \psi_C] | C \in P_1^{\gamma}\}$  is a basis of  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}_1, \gamma)$ . It was proved in [30, Thm. 2.12(i)] that the categorical  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrix  $S^{\gamma}$  (it is a  $P_{\gamma} \times P_1^{\gamma}$ matrix, see Definition 4.21) is essentially the character table of  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}_1, \gamma)$ :

**Theorem 5.6.** Let M be a simple object of  $\mathbb{C}_{\gamma}$ . For each  $C \in P_1^{\gamma}$ , define  $\chi_M([C, \psi_C]) = \frac{S_{M,C}^{\gamma}}{S_{M,1}^{\gamma}}$  and extend linearly. Then  $\chi_M : K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{C}_1, \gamma) \to \mathbb{C}$  is a character and the set  $\{\chi_M | M \in P_{\gamma}\}$  is the set of all irreducible characters of  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{C}_1, \gamma)$ .

**Remark 5.7.** In fact the  $\gamma$ -twisted fusion ring can be defined over  $\mathbb{Z}[\omega]$  and hence over  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ , where  $\omega$  is a primitive *m*-th root of unity (see [30, §2.2] for details). Hence  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1, \gamma)$  is also well-defined and Theorem 5.6 shows that it is split over  $\mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ .

**Remark 5.8.** Let us compare Theorems 4.20 and 5.6. On the one hand Theorem 4.20 says that the  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrix gives the  $\gamma$ -twisted character table of the untwisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1)$ . On the other hand Theorem 5.6 says that the  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrix also gives the usual character table of the  $\gamma$ -twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1, \gamma)$ . Both these properties are going to be important for us.

### 6. A categorical twisted Verlinde formula

We will now state and prove a Verlinde formula for braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed categories. For  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 \in \Gamma$ ,  $A \in P_{\gamma_1}, B \in P_{\gamma_2}, C \in P_{\gamma_1\gamma_2}$  we will compute the fusion coefficient  $\nu_{A,B}^C$  in terms of the crossed S-matrices, or equivalently, in terms of the twisted character tables. By the rigid duality, it is clear that

$$\nu_{A,B}^C = \nu_{B^*,A^*}^{C^*} = \dim \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, A \otimes B \otimes C^*) = \nu([A] \cdot [B] \cdot [C^*]).$$

Note that the fusion product in  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C})$  is given by:

(6.1) 
$$[A] \cdot [B] = \sum_{C \in P_{\gamma_1 \gamma_2}} \nu_{A,B}^C[C].$$

**Remark 6.1.** The coefficients  $\nu_{A,B}^C$  described in Equation (6.1) are multiplicities in the Grothendieck ring  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C})$  of the braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed category and not in the categorical  $\gamma$ -twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1, \gamma)$ . In particular, the  $\nu_{A,B}^C$  are non-negative integers. As we will see, it is these numbers which equal the ranks of bundles conformal blocks where the base curve is  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with 3 points having ramification given by  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2$  and  $\gamma_2^{-1}\gamma_1^{-1} \in \Gamma$ . On the other hand, by Proposition 5.5, the fusion coefficients in the twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1, \gamma)$  lie in the ring  $\mathbb{Z}[\omega]$  where  $\omega$  is a primitive  $|\gamma|$ -th root of unity and need not be non-negative integers in general.

More generally, let  $\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n \in \Gamma$  with  $\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n = 1$ . We will in fact prove an *n*-pointed twisted Verlinde formula to compute dim Hom $(\mathbb{1}, A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_n) = \nu([A_1] \cdots [A_n])$  for  $A_i \in P_{\gamma_i}$ . We will use the following:

**Lemma 6.2.** Let  $\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n \in \Gamma$  and let  $A_i \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma_i}$ , so that  $A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_n \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n}$ . Let  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\operatorname{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n}$  be such that (the  $\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n$ -twisted character)  $\rho^{\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n}([A_1] \cdots [A_n]) \neq 0$ . Then  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\operatorname{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\langle \gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n \rangle}$ .

*Proof.* Consider any  $A \in \mathcal{C}_1$ . Then by the crossed braiding isomorphisms, for each *i* we have

$$A \otimes (A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_i) \cong (A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_i) \otimes A \cong (\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_i)(A) \otimes (A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_i).$$

Hence for each i

$$A \otimes A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_n \cong (\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_i)(A) \otimes A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_n$$
 as objects of  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n}$ 

Hence

$$\rho^{\gamma_1\cdots\gamma_n}([A]\cdot[A_1]\cdots[A_n])=\rho^{\gamma_1\cdots\gamma_n}((\gamma_1\cdots\gamma_n)[A]\cdot[A_1]\cdots[A_n]).$$

Thus

$$\rho([A]) \cdot \rho^{\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n}([A_1] \cdots [A_n]) = \rho(\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_i[A]) \cdot \rho^{\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n}([A_1] \cdots [A_n])$$

Since we have assumed that  $\rho^{\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n}([A_1] \cdots [A_n]) \neq 0$ , we conclude that  $\rho([A]) = \rho(\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_i[A])$  for any  $A \in \mathcal{C}_1$  and  $1 \leq i \leq n$ . Hence  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_i}$  for each *i* and we conclude that  $\rho$  is fixed by each  $\gamma_i$  as desired.

**Theorem 6.3** (Categorical twisted Verlinde formula in genus 0). Let  $\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n \in \Gamma$  with the condition  $\gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n = 1$ . Let  $A_i \in \mathbb{C}_{\gamma_i}$  for  $1 \le i \le n$ . Then I

$$\dim \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_n) = \sum_{\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathfrak{C}_1))^{\langle \gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n \rangle}} \frac{\rho^{\gamma_1}([A_1]) \cdots \rho^{\gamma_n}([A_n])}{f_{\rho} \cdot \varphi_{\rho}(\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n)},$$

where  $f_{\rho}$  is the formal codegree and  $\varphi_{\rho}(\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n)$  are the scalars defined in Remark 4.12.

II Now let  $A_i \in P_{\gamma_i}$  be simple objects. If  $\mathcal{C}$  is equipped with a spherical structure, then in terms of the crossed S-matrices we have

$$\dim \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_n) = \sum_{D \in P_1^{(\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n)}} \frac{S_{A_1, D}^{\gamma_1} \cdots S_{A_n, D}^{\gamma_n}}{S_{\mathbb{1}, D}^{(n-2)} \cdot \varphi_D(\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n)}$$

*Proof.* To prove (i), observe that in the Frobenius \*-algebra  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1)$  the unit

$$1 = \sum_{\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))} \frac{\alpha_{\rho}}{f_{\rho}}$$

is expressed as a sum of the minimal idempotents. Using the fact  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1) \cong K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1)^*$ , this translates to the equality  $\nu = \sum_{\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))} \frac{\rho}{f_{\rho}}$  in  $K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1)^*$ .

Hence

dim Hom
$$(\mathbb{1}, A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_n)$$

$$= \nu([A_1] \cdots [A_n]),$$

$$= \sum_{\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))} \frac{\rho([A_1] \cdots [A_n])}{f_{\rho}},$$

$$= \sum_{\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\langle \gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n \rangle}} \frac{\rho([A_1] \cdots [A_n])}{f_{\rho}} \quad \text{(by Lemma 6.2)},$$

$$= \sum_{\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\langle \gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n \rangle}} \frac{\rho^{\gamma_1}([A_1]) \cdots \rho^{\gamma_n}([A_n])}{f_{\rho} \cdot \varphi_{\rho}(\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n)}.$$

The last line follows from Remark 4.12. Now to prove (ii), observe that in the spherical setting we have a  $\Gamma$ -equivariant bijection  $P_1 \cong \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))$ denoted by  $D \leftrightarrow \rho_D$ . By Theorem 4.20 and Definition 4.21 for each  $D \in P_1^{\langle \gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n \rangle}$  we have  $\rho_D^{\gamma_i}([A_i]) = \frac{S_{A_i,D}^{\gamma_i}}{S_{1,D}}$  and the formal codegree  $f_D = f_{\rho_D} = \frac{\dim \mathcal{C}_1}{\dim^2 D} = \frac{1}{(S_{1,D})^2}$ . Statement (ii) now follows from (i).

#### 6.1. A higher genus twisted Verlinde formula

In order to motivate the higher genus Verlinde formula for twisted conformal blocks, let us derive a categorical version of such a formula. Let  $a, b \in \Gamma$ . For a simple object  $A \in P_a$ ,  $b(A^*)$  is a simple object of  $\mathcal{C}_{ba^{-1}b^{-1}}$ . We define the object

(6.2) 
$$\Omega_{a,b} := \bigoplus_{A \in P_a} A \otimes b(A^*) \in \mathcal{C}_{[a,b]}, \text{ where } [a,b] = aba^{-1}b^{-1}.$$

**Lemma 6.4.** Let  $a, b \in \Gamma$  and let  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{[a,b]}$  be a character fixed by the commutator [a,b]. Then

$$\rho^{[a,b]}([\Omega_{a,b}]) = \begin{cases} \frac{f_{\rho}}{\varphi_{\rho}(a,b,a^{-1},b^{-1})} & \text{if } \rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{1}))^{\langle a,b \rangle} \text{ (see Remark 4.12)} \\ 0 & \text{else.} \end{cases}$$

*Proof.* We have the following equality

$$\rho^{[a,b]}([\Omega_{a,b}]) = \rho^{[a,b]} \left( \sum_{A \in P_a} [A] \cdot b[A^*] \right) = \sum_{A \in P_a} \rho^{[a,b]} \left( [A] \cdot b[A^*] \right).$$

By Lemma 6.2, if  $\rho^{[a,b]}([A] \cdot b[A^*]) \neq 0$  for some  $A \in P_a$ , then we must have  $\rho$  as an element in  $\operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))^{\langle a,ba^{-1}b^{-1}\rangle}$ . Otherwise each individual term in the summation and hence  $\rho^{[a,b]}([\Omega_{a,b}])$  must be zero. Hence let us assume that  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1))^{\langle a,ba^{-1}b^{-1}\rangle}$ . In this case,

(6.3) 
$$\rho^{[a,b]}([\Omega_{a,b}]) = \sum_{A \in P_a} \frac{\rho^a([A]) \cdot \rho^{ba^{-1}b^{-1}}(b[A^*])}{\varphi_\rho(a, ba^{-1}b^{-1})}$$
$$= \sum_{A \in P_a} \frac{\rho^a([A]) \cdot (\rho^{ba^{-1}b^{-1}} \circ b)([A^*])}{\varphi_\rho(a, ba^{-1}b^{-1})}$$

Recall that here  $\rho^{ba^{-1}b^{-1}}: K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_{ba^{-1}b^{-1}}) \to \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$  is the restriction of some choice of character

$$\rho^{\widetilde{ba^{-1}b^{-1}}}: K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_{\langle ba^{-1}b^{-1}\rangle}) \to \mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}} \text{ extending } \rho: K_{\mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}}(\mathcal{C}_1) \to \mathbb{Q}^{\mathrm{ab}}$$

Hence  $\rho^{ba^{-1}b^{-1}} \circ b : K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_{\langle a^{-1} \rangle}) \to \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$  is a character extending  $\rho \circ b : K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_1) \to \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$ . Hence the composition  $\rho^{ba^{-1}b^{-1}} \circ b : K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathbb{C}_{a^{-1}}) \to \mathbb{Q}^{ab}$  differs from the chosen twisted character  $(\rho \circ b)^{a^{-1}}$  by some  $|\langle a \rangle|$ -th root of unity. Hence by the orthogonality of twisted characters (Theorem 4.10(iv)) and (6.3), we get that  $\rho^{[a,b]}([\Omega_{a,b}]) = 0$  if  $\rho \neq \rho \circ b$ .

In other words, we have proved that if  $\rho^{[a,b]}([\Omega_{a,b}]) \neq 0$ , then we must have  $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathcal{C}_1))^{\langle a,b \rangle}$ .

Hence now suppose that  $a, b \in \Gamma_{\rho}$ . Again by the twisted orthogonality relations we have

$$\sum_{A \in P_a} \rho^a([A]) \cdot \overline{\rho^a([A])} = \sum_{A \in P_a} \rho^a([A]) \cdot \rho^{a^{-1}}([A^*]) = f_{\rho}.$$

Also using Remark 4.12, we have  $\rho^{ba^{-1}b^{-1}} \circ b = \frac{\rho^{a^{-1}}}{\varphi_{\rho}(b,a^{-1},b)}$ . Combining with (6.3) we complete the proof of the lemma.

Finally using Theorem 6.3 and Lemma 6.4 we obtain the following:

**Corollary 6.5** (Categorical twisted Verlinde formula for any genus). Let g, n be non-negative integers and let  $a_1, \ldots, a_g, b_1, \ldots, b_g, m_1, \ldots, m_n$  be elements in  $\Gamma$  that satisfy the relation  $[a_1, b_1] \cdots [a_g, b_g] \cdot m_1 \cdots m_n = 1$ . Let  $\Gamma^{\circ} \leq \Gamma$  be the subgroup generated by  $a_j, b_j, m_i$ . Let  $M_i \in \mathbb{C}_{m_i}$ . Then the

dimension of Hom( $\mathbb{1}, \Omega_{a_1, b_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \Omega_{a_g, b_g} \otimes M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n$ ) is  $\sum_{\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(K_{\mathbb{Q}^{ab}}(\mathfrak{C}_1))^{\Gamma^\circ}} \frac{(f_\rho)^{g-1} \cdot \rho^{m_1}([M_1]) \cdots \rho^{m_n}([M_n])}{\varphi_\rho(a_1, b_1, a_1^{-1}, b_1^{-1}, \dots, m_1, \dots, m_n)}.$ 

If C is equipped with a spherical structure and if  $M_i \in P_{m_i}$  are simple then the dimension of  $\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, \Omega_{a_1, b_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \Omega_{a_g, b_g} \otimes M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n)$  is

$$\sum_{D \in P_1^{\Gamma^\circ}} \frac{\left(\frac{1}{S_{1,D}}\right)^{n+2g-2} \cdot S_{M_1,D}^{m_1} \cdots S_{M_n,D}^{m_n}}{\varphi_D(a_1, b_1, a_1^{-1}, b_1^{-1}, \dots, m_1, \dots, m_n)}.$$

**Remark 6.6.** The fundamental group of a smooth complex genus g curve with n punctures has a presentation  $\langle \alpha_1, \beta_1, \ldots, \alpha_g, \beta_g, \gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n | [\alpha_1, \beta_1] \cdots$  $[\alpha_g, \beta_g] \gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n = 1 \rangle$ . In other words, the choice of the elements  $a_j, b_j, m_i \in \Gamma$ in Corollary 6.5 is equivalent to the choice of a group homomorphism from the fundamental group to  $\Gamma$  and the subgroup  $\Gamma^{\circ}$  is just the image of this homomorphism.

Part II: Conformal blocks for twisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebras. We give a coordinate free description of twisted conformal blocks following [87] over the moduli space of *n*-pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$ . For admissible covers of  $\mathbb{P}^1 \to \mathbb{P}^1$  ramified at two points, we embed twisted conformal blocks into the space of invariants of tensor product of representations and get natural bounds on the dimensions of these conformal blocks.

In Section 10, we state one of the main theorems (see Theorem 10.1) of the paper of constructing a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category from twisted conformal blocks. We also relate the categorical crossed S-matrices discussed in Part I with characters of the twisted fusion ring associated with twisted affine Kac-Moody algebras.

Finally, we end Part II, by reconstructing twisted conformal blocks using the Beilinson-Bernstein localization and giving a flat projective connection with logarithmic singularities. We also derive a formula for the log Atiyah algebra of the associated projective connection in terms of a natural line bundle on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{a,n}^{\Gamma}$ .

# 7. Twisted Kac-Moody Lie algebras and their representations

Our goal is to apply the Verlinde formula for braided crossed categories to conformal blocks for twisted affine Lie algebras. We first recall following
Kac [61] some notations and facts about twisted Kac-Moody Lie algebras and their representations. Our notations and conventions will be similar to [61, 54], with key differences in some places.

### 7.1. Twisted affine Lie algebras

Let  $\gamma$  be an automorphism of a finite dimensional simple Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  of order  $|\gamma|$ . We fix a  $|\gamma|$ -th root of unity  $\epsilon := e^{\frac{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}{|\gamma|}}$  of unity and then we have an eigen-decomposition  $\mathfrak{g} = \bigoplus_{i=0}^{|\gamma|-1} \mathfrak{g}_i$ , where  $\mathfrak{g}_i := \{X \in \mathfrak{g} | \gamma(X) = \epsilon^i X\}$ .

In particular,  $\mathfrak{g}_0$  (also denoted by  $\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}$ ) is the Lie subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$  invariant under  $\gamma$ . We let  $\gamma$  act on  $\mathbb{C}((t))$  by the formula  $\gamma t := \epsilon^{-1} t$ . Then the automorphism  $\gamma$  induces a natural automorphism (also denoted by)  $\gamma$  of the affine Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathbb{C}((t)) \oplus \mathbb{C}c$ , where c is a central element and the Lie bracket is defined by the formula

$$[X \otimes f, Y \otimes g] = [X, Y] \otimes fg + (X, Y)_{\mathfrak{g}} \operatorname{Res}_{t=0} gdf \cdot c,$$

where  $(,)_{\mathfrak{g}}$  is the normalized Killing form on  $\mathfrak{g}$  such that  $(\theta, \theta) = 2$  for any long root  $\theta$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$ .

We define the twisted affine Lie algebra  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma) := (\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathbb{C}((t)) \oplus \mathbb{C}c)^{\gamma}$ . Using the eigen-decomposition of  $\mathfrak{g}$ , we get

$$\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma) = \oplus_{i=0}^{|\gamma|-1} \mathfrak{g}_i \otimes \mathcal{A}_i \oplus \mathbb{C}c,$$

where  $\mathcal{A}_i = \{f(t) \in \mathbb{C}((t)) | \gamma(f(t)) = \epsilon^{-i} f(t)\}$ . The Lie bracket is defined by the formula:

$$[X \otimes f, Y \otimes g] = [X, Y] \otimes fg + \frac{1}{|\gamma|} (X, Y)_{\mathfrak{g}} \operatorname{Res}_{t=0} gdf \cdot c,$$

where  $X \otimes f$  and  $Y \otimes g$  are elements of  $(\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathbb{C}((t)))^{\gamma}$ . The classification [61, Proposition 8.1] of finite order automorphisms of  $\mathfrak{g}$  tells us:

**Proposition 7.1.** Let  $\gamma$  be an automorphism of  $\mathfrak{g}$  of order  $|\gamma|$ . Then there exists a Borel subalgebra  $\mathfrak{b}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$  containing a Cartan subalgebra  $\mathfrak{h}$  such that  $\gamma = \sigma \exp(\operatorname{ad} \frac{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}{|\gamma|}h)$ , where  $\sigma$  is a diagram automorphism of  $\mathfrak{g}$ , such that we have the following:

- both  $\gamma$  and  $\sigma$  preserve  $\mathfrak{h}$ .
- *h* is an element of the subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{h}$  fixed by  $\sigma$ .
- $\sigma$  preserves a set of simple roots  $\Pi' = \{\alpha'_1, \ldots, \alpha'_{\operatorname{rank} \mathfrak{g}}\}$  and  $\alpha'_i(h) \in \mathbb{Z}$ for each  $1 \leq i \leq \operatorname{rank} \mathfrak{g}$ .

•  $\sigma$  and  $\exp(\operatorname{ad} \frac{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}{|\gamma|}h)$  commute.

We know that diagram automorphisms of finite dimensional simple Lie algebras have been classified and the order m of  $\sigma$  is in the set  $\{1, 2, 3\}$ . Now suppose  $\gamma$  and  $\sigma$  are related by Proposition 7.1, then m divides  $|\gamma|$ . Consider the following natural map

(7.1) 
$$\phi_{\sigma,\gamma}: \widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\sigma) \to \widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma), \ X[t^j] \to X[t^{\frac{|\gamma|}{m}j+k}], \ c \to c,$$

where X is an  $\epsilon^{\frac{|\gamma|}{m}j}$ -eigenvector of  $\mathfrak{g}$  and a k-eigenvector for  $\exp(\operatorname{ad} \frac{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}{|\gamma|}h)$ . By Proposition 8.6 in [61], we get that the map in Equation (7.1) is an isomorphism of Lie algebras. Thus we are reduced to the case of studying twisted affine Lie algebras when  $\gamma$  is a diagram automorphism of  $\mathfrak{g}$ .

7.1.1. Horizontal subalgebra and weight lattice. Let  $X_N$  denote a type of finite dimensional complex Lie algebra of rank N (as in the classification in [61]) and the associated Lie algebra is  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N)$ . Similarly, let  $X_N^{(m)}$  be the type of the affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra associated to a diagram automorphism  $\gamma$  of  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N)$  of order m. The corresponding Lie algebra of type  $X_N^{(m)}$  will be denoted by  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$ .

Denote the set of simple roots  $\prod = \{\alpha_0, \alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_N\}$  and the simple coroots  $\prod^{\vee} = \{\alpha_0^{\vee}, \ldots, \alpha_N^{\vee}\}$ . Similarly, consider  $\theta := \sum_{i=1}^N a_i \alpha_i$ , where  $a_i$  (respectively  $a_i^{\vee}$ ) are the Coxeter (respectively dual Coxeter labels). Our *numbering* of the vertices of the Dynkin diagram of  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N)$  and  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$  is the same as in Kac [61].

We denote the finite dimensional Lie algebra obtained by deleting the 0-th vertex of the Dynkin diagram of  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$  by  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}}$ . Let  $\mathring{\mathfrak{h}}$  denote the Cartan subalgebra of  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}}$ . Clearly  $\mathring{\mathfrak{h}}$  is generated by the coroots  $\alpha_1^{\vee}, \ldots, \alpha_N^{\vee}$ . Let  $Q(\mathring{\mathfrak{g}})$  (resp.  $Q^{\vee}(\mathring{\mathfrak{g}})$ ) denote the root lattice (resp. coroot lattice) of  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}}$  and  $\mathring{\Delta}$  denote the positive simple roots of  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}}$ .

For  $1 \leq i \leq N$ , we define the affine fundamental weights  $\Lambda_i$  that satisfies the equation  $\Lambda_i(\alpha_j^{\vee}) = \delta_{ij}$ . Then we can write  $\Lambda_i$  in terms of its horizontal projection as follows:

(7.2) 
$$\Lambda_i := \overline{\Lambda}_i + a_i^{\vee} \Lambda_0,$$

where  $\Lambda_0$  is the zero-th affine weight. Then  $\overline{\Lambda}_1, \ldots, \overline{\Lambda}_N$  are the fundamental weights of the horizontal subalgebra  $\mathring{g}$ .

196

**Remark 7.2.** The numbering of the vertices of the Dynkin diagram of  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}}$  as in Kac [61] may not extend to a numbering scheme of the Dynkin diagram of  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$ . Hence we might need to reorder the set  $\overline{\Lambda}_1, \ldots, \overline{\Lambda}_N$  to match up with the usual conventions for  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}}$ .

**7.1.2.** Level  $\ell$ -weights. The weight lattice P is the  $\mathbb{Z}$ -lattice generated by  $\Lambda_0, \ldots, \Lambda_N$ . Let  $\alpha_0^{\vee}$  be the zero-th coroot of  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$ . The set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)}))$  of dominant integral weights of level  $\ell$  is defined as follows:

$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})) = \{\lambda \in P | \lambda(\alpha_i^{\vee}) \ge 0 \text{ for all } 0 \le i \le N \text{ and } \lambda(K) = \ell\},\$$

where K is the generator of the center of  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$  and is given by the formula  $K = \sum_{i=0}^N a_i^{\vee} \alpha_i^{\vee}$ . The set of irreducible, integrable, highest weight representations at level

The set of irreducible, integrable, highest weight representations at level  $\ell$  of the affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$  is in bijection with the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)}))$ . If m = 1, then the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(1)}))$  will often be denoted by  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})$ . The following lemma can be checked directly:

**Lemma 7.3.** Let  $P_+(\mathfrak{g})$  denote the set of dominant integral weights of  $\mathfrak{g}$ , then

$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})) = \{\lambda \in P_+(\mathring{\mathfrak{g}}) | \kappa_{\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})}(\lambda, \theta) \le \ell\},\$$

where  $\kappa_{\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})}$  is the normalized Killing form on  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$ .

We refer the reader to Appendix B for an explicit description of the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)}))$  in the various cases.

### 7.2. Modules for twisted affine Lie algebras

For any finite order automorphism  $\gamma$ , let  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  be a subset of  $P_{+}(\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma})$  parameterizing the set of integrable, irreducible highest weight representations of  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$ . By the isomorphism of  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma) \simeq \widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\sigma)$  and the realization of  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\sigma)$  as a twisted affine Kac-Moody algebra [61]  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$ , we get a natural bijection

(7.3) 
$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma) \leftrightarrow P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})).$$

We also refer the reader to [54, Section 2] for an alternate description and construction. For  $\lambda \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$ , let  $V_{\lambda}$  denote the highest weight irreducible module of  $\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}$  of highest weight  $\lambda$ . Similarly, we denote the highest weight

irreducible integrable modules by  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  (also denoted by  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}$  if there is no confusion). They are characterized by the property:

- 1.  $\mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  are infinite dimensional.
- 2.  $V_{\lambda} \subseteq \mathcal{H}_{\lambda}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma).$

198

3. The central element c acts on  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  by multiplication by  $\ell$ .

In Section 12.5, we give a coordinate free construction of the modules  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$ .

### 8. Sheaf of twisted conformal blocks

In this section, we give a brief *coordinate free construction* of the sheaf of twisted conformal blocks ([27, 37, 46, 54, 88, 87, 95]).

### 8.1. Family of pointed $\Gamma$ -curves

Let T be a smooth variety and consider a proper, flat family  $\pi : \tilde{C} \to T$  of curves with at most nodal singularities. Let  $\Gamma$  be a finite group that acts on  $\tilde{C}$  such that the map  $\pi$  is  $\Gamma$  equivariant. Let the quotient  $\overline{\pi} : C = \tilde{C}/\Gamma \to T$ be the induced family of curves over T. The genus of the fibers of  $\pi$  and  $\overline{\pi}$  are related by the Hurwitz formula. We further choose mutually disjoint sections  $\mathbf{p} = (p_1, \ldots, p_n)$  (respectively  $\tilde{\mathbf{p}} = (\tilde{p}_1, \ldots, \tilde{p}_n)$ ) of  $\overline{\pi}$  (respectively  $\pi$ ) such that

- 1. We have  $pr(\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}(t)) = \mathbf{p}(t)$  for all points  $t \in T$ , where  $pr : \widetilde{C} \to C$  is the canonical quotient map.
- 2. The points  $\mathbf{p}(t)$  are all smooth.
- 3. For any  $t \in T$ , the smooth branching points of the  $\Gamma$ -cover  $\widetilde{C}_t \to C_t$  are contained in  $\bigcup_{i=1}^n p_i(t)$ .
- 4. For any point  $t \in T$ , the data  $(\tilde{C}_t, C_t, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}(t), \mathbf{p}(t))$  is a *n*-pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover in the sense of Jarvis-Kimura-Kaufmann (see Definition A.2) [58].
- 5. We assume that  $\widetilde{C} \setminus \Gamma \cdot \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}(T)$  is affine over T.

Let  $\mathbf{m} = (m_1, \ldots, m_n) \in \Gamma^n$  be the monodromies around the sections  $\tilde{\mathbf{p}}$ , in other words for all  $1 \leq i \leq n$ ,  $m_i$  is the generator of the stabilizer  $\Gamma_i \leq \Gamma$  of  $\tilde{p}_i$  determined by the orientation of the curve.

### 8.2. Coordinate free highest weight integrable modules

We start with a family of pointed  $\Gamma$ -curves satisfying the conditions in Section 8.1. Let  $\mathcal{I}_{\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}}$  (respectively  $\mathcal{I}_{\widetilde{p}_i}$ ) be the ideal of the image of  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  (respectively  $\widetilde{p}_i$ ) in  $\widetilde{C}$ . Let  $\widehat{\mathcal{O}}_{\widetilde{C},\widetilde{p}_i}$  be the formal completion of  $\mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}}$  along the image of  $\widetilde{p}_i$ and  $\mathcal{K}_{\widetilde{C},\widetilde{p}_i}$  be the sheaf of formal meromorphic functions along  $\widetilde{p}_i$ . Observe that if  $\Gamma_i = \langle m_i \rangle$  denotes the stabilizer in  $\Gamma$  of  $\widetilde{p}_i$ , then  $\Gamma_i$  acts on  $\mathcal{K}_{\widetilde{C},\widetilde{n}_i}$ . We define the coordinate free twisted affine  $O_T$ -Lie algebra as

(8.1) 
$$\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{\widetilde{p}_i} := \left(\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{K}_{\widetilde{C}, \widetilde{p}_i}\right)^{\Gamma_i} \oplus \mathfrak{O}_T.c.$$

Suppose  $\widehat{\mathfrak{p}}_{\widetilde{p}_i} := (\mathfrak{g} \otimes \widehat{\mathcal{O}}_{\widetilde{C},\widetilde{n}_i})^{\Gamma_i} \oplus \mathcal{O}_T c.$  For  $\lambda_i \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\Gamma_i) := P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},m_i)$ , let  $V_{\lambda}$ denote the  $\mathfrak{g}^{\Gamma_i}$  module of highest weight  $\lambda$ . We let  $(\mathfrak{g} \otimes \widehat{\mathcal{O}}_{\widetilde{C},\widetilde{p}_i})^{\Gamma_i}$  act on  $V_{\lambda}$ via evaluation at  $\widetilde{p}_i$  and c acts on  $V_{\lambda}$  by multiplication by  $\ell$ . Thus  $\widehat{\mathfrak{p}}_{\widetilde{p}_i}$  act on  $V_{\lambda}$ . We denote by  $M_{\lambda_i, \widetilde{p}_i} := \operatorname{Ind}_{\widehat{\mathfrak{p}}_{\widetilde{p}_i}}^{\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{\widetilde{p}_i}} V_{\lambda}$ . It follows that  $M_{\lambda_i, \widetilde{p}_i}$  admits a unique irreducible quotient which we denote by  $\mathbb{H}_{\lambda_i, \widetilde{p}_i}$ .

**Remark 8.1.** If T is a point and we choose formal coordinates around  $\tilde{p}_i$ , we get an isomorphism of  $\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{\widetilde{p}_i}$  with  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\Gamma_i) = \widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},m_i)$ . Under this isomorphism  $\mathbb{H}_{\lambda_i,\widetilde{p}_i}$  gets identified with  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}(\mathfrak{g},\Gamma_i)$ .

Consider the sheaf of Lie algebras

$$\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{p_i} := \left( \mathfrak{g} \otimes ig( \bigoplus_{\widetilde{p}'_i \in pr^{-1}(p_i)} \mathfrak{K}_{\widetilde{C}, \widetilde{p}'_i} ig) 
ight)^{\Gamma} \oplus \mathfrak{O}_T.c.$$

This is canonically identified with  $\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{\widetilde{p}_i}$ . Similarly, consider the sheaf of Lie algebras  $\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{\widetilde{C},\mathbf{p}} := (\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{p_i})/\mathcal{Z}$ , where  $\mathcal{Z}$  is a subsheaf of  $\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{O}_T.c$  consisting of tuples  $(f_1, \ldots, f_n)$  such that  $f_1 + \cdots + f_n = 0$ .

**8.2.1. Sheaf of twisted covacua.** Let  $\vec{\lambda} = (\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n)$  be an *n*-tuple of weights such that each  $\lambda_i \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \Gamma_i)$ . The sheaf  $\mathbb{H}_{\vec{\lambda}} := \mathbb{H}_{\lambda_1, \widetilde{p}_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{H}_{\lambda_n, \widetilde{p}_n}$ of  $\mathcal{O}_T$ -modules is also a representation of the sheaf of Lie algebras  $\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{\widetilde{C},\mathbf{p}}$ . By the residue formula, we have a homomorphism of sheaves of Lie algebras  $\begin{aligned} (\mathfrak{g}\otimes \mathfrak{O}_{\widetilde{C}}(*\Gamma\cdot\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}))^{\Gamma} &\to \widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{\widetilde{C},\mathbf{p}}. \\ \text{We define the sheaf of twisted covacua to be} \end{aligned}$ 

$$\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p}) := \mathbb{H}_{\vec{\lambda}}/(\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}}(*\Gamma \cdot \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}))^{\Gamma} \mathbb{H}_{\vec{\lambda}},$$

where  $\Gamma \cdot \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  denotes the union of the  $\Gamma$  orbits of  $\widetilde{p}_i$  for  $1 \leq i \leq N$ . Similarly, we define the sheaf of vacua as

$$\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p}) := \{ \langle \Psi | \in \mathbb{H}_{\vec{\lambda}}^{*} | \langle \Psi | X[f] = 0, \text{ for all } X \otimes f \in (\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}}(*\Gamma \cdot \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}))^{\Gamma} \}.$$

We now recall some basic properties of the sheaf  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda}_{\Gamma}}(\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$ .

8.2.2. Gauge symmetry. If  $(\tilde{C}, C, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$  is an admissible curve, the equation

$$\langle \Psi | X[f] = \sum_{j=1} \langle \Psi | \rho_j(X \otimes f) = 0,$$

where  $\rho_j$  is the *j*-th component of the map  $(\mathfrak{g} \otimes H^0(\widetilde{C}, \mathfrak{O}_{\widetilde{C}}(*\Gamma \cdot \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}))^{\Gamma}$  to  $\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{\widetilde{C}, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}}$ will be referred to as the *Gauge Symmetry* or the *Gauge condition*.

### 8.3. Properties of twisted vacua

We record some important properties of twisted Vacua that we will use.

**Proposition 8.2.** The sheaves  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\tilde{C},C,\tilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  and  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\tilde{C},C,\tilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  are coherent  $\mathfrak{O}_T$ -modules [54], ([83, Lemma 2.5.2] in the untwisted set up) which are compatible with base change. Moreover, like in the untwisted case, Hong-Kumar [54] (under the assumption that  $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$ ) show that the sheaf  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\tilde{C},C,\tilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  is locally free and  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\tilde{C},C,\tilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  and  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\tilde{C},C,\tilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  are dual to each other.

We also refer the reader to [84], for a more general statement on the interior  $\mathcal{M}_{q,n}^{\Gamma}$  of  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{q,n}^{\Gamma}$  in the setting of orbifold vertex algebras.

Let  $\mathbf{q} = (q_1, \ldots, q_m)$  be *m* disjoint sections of  $\overline{\pi} : C \to T$  (also disjoint from **p**) marking étale points of the  $\Gamma$ -cover  $\widetilde{C} \to C$  and let  $\widetilde{\mathbf{q}}$  be a choice of lifts to  $\widetilde{C}$ . This data endows the family  $\widetilde{C} \to T$  as a n + m-pointed  $\Gamma$ cover with monodromy data  $\mathbf{m}' = (\mathbf{m}, 1, \ldots, 1)$ . Then we have the following [27, 54, 88] which is often referred to as *Propagation of Vacua*:

**Proposition 8.3.** Let  $\vec{0} = (0, ..., 0) \in P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^n$  and assume that  $\Gamma$  preserve a Borel subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Then there is a natural isomorphism between  $\mathfrak{O}_T$ modules  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\tilde{C}, C, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}) \simeq \mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda} \sqcup \vec{0},\Gamma}(\tilde{C}, C, \tilde{\mathbf{p}} \sqcup \tilde{\mathbf{q}}, \mathbf{p} \sqcup \mathbf{q})$ . Moreover, these isomorphisms are compatible with each other for different choices of the étale points chosen. **Remark 8.4.** We only need "Propagation of Vacua" along the étale points, since by assumption all the ramifications points are already marked. In Hong-Kumar [54], Proposition 8.3 is proved when the extra points  $\mathbf{q}$  are not necessarily étale which is a stronger version than the one stated in Proposition 8.3. However, it must be pointed out that 0 may not be a weight in  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  for all  $\ell$ .

**8.3.1.** Descent data. Following the discussion in [37], we use Proposition 8.3 to drop the condition that  $\widetilde{C} \setminus \Gamma \cdot \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}(T)$  is affine. Let  $\widetilde{C} \to T$  be a family satisfying conditions 1-4 in Section 8.1. We can find an étale cover T' of T and m-sections marking étale points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{q}}$  (respectively  $\mathbf{q}$ ) of the induced family  $\widetilde{C}'$ such that it satisfies all the conditions in Section 8.1. Thus we can associate a sheaf  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda}\sqcup\vec{0},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}\sqcup\vec{\mathbf{q}},\mathbf{p}\sqcup\mathbf{q})$  on T'. We can define  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  to be the natural descent of  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda}\sqcup\vec{0},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}\sqcup\vec{\mathbf{q}},\mathbf{p}\sqcup\mathbf{q})$  given by Proposition 8.3. The same discussion (see Proposition 2.1) in [37], tells us that the  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$ is independent of the choice of the étale cover of T' of T. Thus, we get a well defined sheaf of covacua  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  on the moduli stack  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  of npointed admissible covers defined in [58] (see Appendix A for the definition of  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ ).

**8.3.2. Factorization.** Let  $\tilde{C} \to C \to T$  be a family of stable n+2 pointed stable covers with group  $\Gamma$ . Let  $\tilde{\mathbf{p}}' = (\tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \tilde{q}_1, \tilde{q}_2)$  be the n+2 sections such that the monodromies around the sections  $\tilde{q}_1$  and  $\tilde{q}_2$  are inverse to each other, say  $\gamma$  and  $\gamma^{-1}$  respectively. Then identifying the family  $\tilde{C}$  along the sections  $\tilde{q}_1$  and  $\tilde{q}_2$ , we get a new family of stable *n*-pointed cover of curves  $\tilde{D} \to T$  with group  $\Gamma$  along with *n*-sections  $\tilde{\mathbf{p}}$ . Assume that " $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$ ". Then by the factorization theorem in [54], we have the following isomorphisms of locally free sheaves on T.

### Proposition 8.5.

$$\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{D},D,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p}) \simeq \bigoplus_{\mu \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)} \mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda} \sqcup \{\mu,\mu^*\},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}',\mathbf{p}').$$

**8.3.3. Global properties.** We continue to assume that the group  $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$ . The bundles of twisted covacua are compatible with natural morphisms on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{a,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  which we state below.

**Proposition 8.6.** Let  $\vec{\lambda}$  be an n-tuple of weights corresponding to  $\mathbf{m}$  and let  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}$  denote the sheaf of twisted covacua on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ , where  $\mathbf{m} = (m_1, \ldots, m_n) \in \Gamma^n$ . Then the following holds:

1. Assume that for some i, we have  $m_i = 1$ ,  $\lambda_i = 0$  and that (g, n-1) is a stable pair, i.e. 2g - 2 + (n - 1) > 0. Consider the natural forgetful stabilization map  $f_i: \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{q,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{q,n-1}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}')$  obtained by forgetting the point  $\widetilde{p}_i$  (and contracting any unstable component), then there is a natural isomorphism

$$\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma} \simeq f_i^* \mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda}',\Gamma}$$

where  $\vec{\lambda}'$  (respectively **m**') is obtained by deleting  $\lambda_i = 0$  (respectively  $m_i = 1$ ) from  $\vec{\lambda}$  (respectively **m**).

2. Let  $\xi_{1,2,\gamma}$ :  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g_1,n_1+1}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}_1,\gamma) \times \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g_2,n_2+1}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}_2,\gamma^{-1}) \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g_1+g_2,n_1+n_2}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}_1,\mathbf{m}_2)$ be the morphism obtained by gluing two curves of genus  $g_1$  and  $g_2$ along the last marked point with monodromy  $\gamma$  and  $\gamma^{-1}$ , then there is a natural isomorphism

$$\xi^*_{1,2,\gamma}\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}\simeq \bigoplus_{\mu\in P^\ell(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)}\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda}',\Gamma}\boxtimes\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda}'',\Gamma},$$

where  $\vec{\lambda}' = (\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_{n_1}, \mu)$  and  $\vec{\lambda}'' = (\lambda_{n_1+1}, \dots, \lambda_{n_2}, \mu^*)$ . 3. Let  $\xi_{\gamma} : \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g-1,n+2}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}, \gamma, \gamma^{-1}) \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  be the morphism obtained by gluing a curve along two points with opposite monodromies. Then there is a canonical isomorphism

$$\xi_{\gamma}^* \mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma} \simeq \bigoplus_{\mu \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)} \mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda} \sqcup \{\mu,\mu^*\},\Gamma}.$$

Moreover, these isomorphisms induced by  $\xi_{1,2,\gamma}$ ,  $f_i$  and  $\xi_{\gamma}$  are compatible with each other.

*Proof.* The second and third part of the proposition follows directly from Proposition 8.5. We now discuss the proof of the first part which is similar to the discussion in Section 2.2 of [37].

Let  $C \to T$  be a family of stable n + 1-pointed covers with group  $\Gamma$  and  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  are the sections. Assume that the points in the fibers of  $\widetilde{C} \to T$  marked by the n+1-th section in  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  are always étale. Let  $\vec{\lambda} = (\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_{n+1})$  be such that  $\lambda_{n+1} = 0$  in  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})$ . Then forgetting the n+1-th section, gives a family of *n*-pointed  $\Gamma$  covers which may not be stable. To make the new family stable, we have to contract unstable components to a point. Hence two situations can occur.

First we can contract a rational curve that has two marked points and  $p_n$ and  $p_{n+1}$  and meets the other component E at a nodal point q. In the case after stabilization we obtain the curve E is smooth at q and we declare q to be the *n*-th marked point  $p_n$ . Secondly, we can contract a rational component which has one marked point  $p_{n+1}$  and meets the other components  $E_1$  and  $E_2$  at two distinct nodal points  $q_1$  and  $q_2$ . In this case, after stabilization we get a curve obtained by joining  $E_1$  and  $E_2$  by identifying  $q_1$  with  $q_2$ . We refer the reader to Section 2 in [58] for more details on these stabilization morphisms. Now in both these cases, part (1) of Proposition 8.6 follows from Proposition 8.5 and Lemma 8.7.

**Lemma 8.7.** Let  $\mathbf{m} = (\gamma, \gamma^{-1}, 1) \in \Gamma^3$  and  $\vec{\lambda} = (\lambda, \lambda^*, 0)$ , where  $\lambda \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$ . Assume that the marked points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  are in the same connected component of  $\widetilde{C}$ . Then the fibers of the vector bundle  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C}, \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$  restricted to such points are one dimensional.

Proof. From the assumption it suffices to assume that  $\widetilde{C} = \mathbb{P}^1$  and  $\Gamma = \langle \gamma \rangle$ . Let  $\mathbb{P}^1 \to \mathbb{P}^1$  be a  $\Gamma$ -cover with n marked points. Assume that n-2 of the marked points are étale. In this set up, by Proposition 8.8, the fibers of  $\mathbb{V}_{\overline{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\mathbb{P}^1,\mathbb{P}^1,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  of the twisted conformal bundle embeds in  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{g}^{\Gamma}}(V_{\lambda_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes V_{\lambda_n},\mathbb{C})$  where  $V_{\lambda}$  is the irreducible  $\mathfrak{g}^{m_i}$ -module of highest weight  $\lambda$  and  $m_i$  is the monodromy around the point  $\widetilde{p}_i$ .

Since  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}}(V_{\lambda} \otimes V_{\lambda^{*}})$  is one dimensional, this applied to the situation of the lemma give us that the rank of  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},\mathbb{P}^{1},\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  is at most one dimensional. Now the result follows from the fact the one dimensional space of  $\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}$ -invariants of  $V_{\lambda} \otimes V_{\lambda^{*}}$  extends (Equation (16.6)) the bilinear form ( | )<sub> $\lambda$ </sub> on  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma) \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\lambda^{*}}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma^{-1})$  as an element (Equation (16.7)) of the twisted conformal block

Let z be a global coordinate on  $\mathbb{C}$  and assume that  $\mathbb{P}^1 = \mathbb{C} \cup \{\infty\}$ . Observe that w = 1/z is a local coordinate at the point  $\infty$  and  $\xi(\tilde{q}) = z - \tilde{q}$  is a local coordinate at any other point  $\tilde{q} \in \mathbb{C}\{0\}$ . The proof of the following proposition is analogous to Proposition 6.1 in [90]. We include a proof for completeness

**Proposition 8.8.** Let  $\Gamma = \langle \gamma \rangle$  be a cyclic group of order N and  $\mathbb{P}^1 \to \mathbb{P}^1$ be an admissible cover with Galois group  $\Gamma$  and two ramification points 0 and  $\infty$  of order N and monodromy  $\gamma$  and  $\gamma^{-1}$  respectively. Moreover assume that  $\tilde{q}_1, \ldots, \tilde{q}_n$  are distinct étale points on  $\mathbb{C}^{\times}$  with non-intersecting  $\Gamma$ -orbits, then the twisted conformal blocks at any level injects into the space of  $\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}$ invariants:

$$\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\mu_1,\mu_2,\Gamma}(\mathbb{P}^1,\mathbb{P}^1,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p}) \hookrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}}(V_{\vec{\lambda}}\otimes V_{\mu_1}\otimes V_{\mu_2},\mathbb{C}),$$

where  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}} = (\widetilde{q}_1, \dots, \widetilde{q}_n, 0, \infty)$  and  $V_{\vec{\lambda}} = V_{\lambda_1} \otimes \dots \otimes V_{\lambda_n}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\langle \Psi |$  be an element of the twisted conformal blocks i.e. in particular it is a function on the tensor product of integrable representations

$$\mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda},\mu_1,\mu_2} := \mathcal{H}_{\lambda_1}(\mathfrak{g}) \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\lambda_n}(\mathfrak{g}) \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\mu_1}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma) \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\mu_2}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma^{-1}).$$

The tensor product  $V_{\vec{\lambda}} \otimes V_{\mu_1} \otimes V_{\mu_2}$  naturally embeds into  $\mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda},\mu_1,\mu_2}$ , hence by restriction of  $\langle \Psi |$  we get a map

$$\iota: \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda}, \mu_1, \mu_2, \Gamma}(\mathbb{P}^1, \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}) \to \operatorname{Hom}(V_{\vec{\lambda}} \otimes V_{\mu_1} \otimes V_{\mu_2}, \mathbb{C}),$$

Now, let  $X \in \mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}$  and 1 be the identity function on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . By the "Gauge Condition", we get for any vector  $\vec{v} \in V_{\vec{\lambda}} \otimes V_{\mu_1} \otimes V_{\mu_2}$ :

$$\langle \Psi \cdot (X \otimes 1) | \vec{v} \rangle = \sum_{j=1}^{n+2} \langle \Psi | \rho_j (X \otimes 1) \vec{v} \rangle = 0,$$

where  $\rho_j$  denotes the action of  $X \otimes 1$  on the *j*-th component of  $\vec{v}$ . Thus, we conclude that the image of  $\iota$  in indeed in the space  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}}(V_{\vec{\lambda}} \otimes V_{\mu_1} \otimes V_{\mu_2}, \mathbb{C})$ .

We now show that the map  $\iota$  is indeed injective. Assume  $\iota(\langle \Psi |) = 0$ . By induction on the natural filtration  $F_p \mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda},\mu_1,\mu_2}$ , we prove that  $\langle \Psi |$  restricted to  $F_p \mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda},\mu_1,\mu_2}$  is zero. For p = 0, this is true by the assumption. Assume that  $\langle \Psi |_{F_p \mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda},\mu_1,\mu_2}} = 0$ .

Now any element of  $F_{p+1}\mathcal{H}_{\lambda,\mu_1,\mu_2}$  is of the form  $\rho_j(X(-M))|\Phi\rangle$ , for some  $1 \leq j \leq n+2$  and a positive integer M, where  $|\Phi\rangle \in F_p\mathcal{H}_{\lambda,\mu_1,\mu_2}$ . Moreover either X(-M) is an element of  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g})$  for  $1 \leq j \leq n$  or  $X(-M) \in \widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  and  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma^{-1})$  for j = n+1, j = n+2 respectively. We split up the rest into two cases

First we consider the case j is n+1. The case j is n+2 is similar. Further we can assume that X(-M) is in the space  $\mathfrak{g}_i \otimes \mathcal{A}_i$  in  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$ , where -i = Mmod  $|\gamma|$ .

The function  $f(z) = z^{-M}$  has a pole of order M only at zero and is holomorphic else where. Moreover  $X \otimes f$  is an element of  $\Gamma$ -invariant  $\mathfrak{g}$ valued functions on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \Gamma \cdot \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$ . Thus again by "Gauge Symmetry", we get

$$\begin{split} \langle \Psi | \rho_{n+1}(X(-M))\Phi \rangle &= \langle \Psi | \rho_{n+1}(X \otimes f)\Phi \rangle, \\ &= -\sum_{j \neq n+1} \langle \Psi | \rho_j(X \otimes f)\Phi \rangle = 0 \end{split}$$

Since f is holomorphic outside of zero, it follows that  $\rho_j(X \otimes f) |\Phi\rangle \in F_p \mathcal{H}_{\lambda,\mu_1,\mu_2}$ .

Next consider the case  $1 \leq j \leq n$ . Without loss of generality assume that j = 1. Since the action of  $\gamma$  fixes 0 and  $\infty$ , it follows that the action of  $\gamma$  on z by via multiplication of  $\epsilon^{-1}$ , where  $\epsilon$  is a chosen  $|\gamma|$ -th root of unity, for every  $0 \leq k < |\gamma|$ , we can produce a meromorphic function  $f_k$  on  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with the following property:

- 1.  $f_k$  has poles only along the  $\Gamma$ -orbit of  $\tilde{q}_1$  of order exactly M and holomorphic elsewhere.
- 2.  $\gamma f_k(z) = \epsilon^{-k} f_k(z)$ , where z is the global coordinate on  $\mathbb{C}$ .

For example the function  $f_k(z) = \frac{z^k}{(z^{|\gamma|} - \widetilde{q}_1^{|\gamma|})^M}$  satisfies the conditions (1) and (2) since  $k < |\gamma|$ . Now by projecting into the eigenspaces  $\mathfrak{g}_k$  of the  $\gamma$  action on  $\mathfrak{g}$ , we can assume without loss of generality that X is of the form  $X_k \in \mathfrak{g}_k$ . Now by construction  $X_k \otimes f_k$  is an element of  $\Gamma$  invariant  $\mathfrak{g}$ -valued functions on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \Gamma \cdot \widetilde{q}_1$ . We conclude via "Gauge Symmetry" as follows:

$$\begin{split} \langle \Psi | \rho_1(X_k(-M)\Phi) &= \langle \Psi | \rho_1(X_k \otimes f_k)\Phi \rangle, \\ &= -\sum_{j \neq 1} \langle \Psi | \rho_j(X_k \otimes f_k)\Phi \rangle \\ &= 0 \text{ (again by induction hypothesis).} \end{split}$$

**Remark 8.9.** In the untwisted case, Fakhruddin [37] showed that the bundles of sheaf of covacua is globally generated by generalizing Proposition 6.1 in [90] to the nodal case. Similar results also holds for twisted conformal blocks of arithmetic genus zero. We will study this further in a future paper where we compute Chern classes of  $\Gamma$ -twisted conformal blocks.

8.3.4. Equivariance with respect to permutations and conjugation. As before let  $\mathbf{m} = (m_1, \ldots, m_n) \in \Gamma^n$  and consider the moduli stack  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ . Let  $\sigma \in S_n$  be a permutation. Then permutation of the marked points induces an isomorphism  $\xi_{\sigma} : \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) \xrightarrow{\cong} \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}_{\sigma})$ , where  $\mathbf{m}_{\sigma} := (m_{\sigma(1)}, \ldots, m_{\sigma(n)})$ .

If  $\vec{\lambda} = (\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n)$  is an *n*-tuple of weights with  $\lambda_i \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, m_i)$ , we set  $\vec{\lambda}_{\sigma}$  to be the permuted weights. Then we have a natural isomorphism between the sheaves of covacua

(8.2) 
$$\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma} \simeq \xi_{\sigma}^* \mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda}_{\sigma},\Gamma}.$$

Now let  $\boldsymbol{\gamma} = (\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n) \in \Gamma^n$ . Let  $\boldsymbol{\gamma} \mathbf{m} = (\gamma_1 m_1, \ldots, \gamma_n m_n)$  be the conjugated *n*-tuple, where  $\gamma_i m_i := \gamma_i m_i \gamma_i^{-1}$ . Then acting on the marked points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  in  $\widetilde{C}$  by  $\boldsymbol{\gamma}$  induces an isomorphism  $\boldsymbol{\xi}_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}} : \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) \xrightarrow{\cong} \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\boldsymbol{\gamma} \mathbf{m})$ .

If  $\vec{\lambda} = (\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n)$  is an *n*-tuple of weights as before, then we obtain the weights  $\gamma \cdot \vec{\lambda}$  with  $\gamma_i \cdot \lambda_i \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma_i m_i)$  (see also Section 15.1.1). Then we have a natural isomorphism between the sheaves of covacua

(8.3) 
$$\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma} \simeq \xi_{\gamma}^* \mathbb{V}_{\gamma \cdot \vec{\lambda},\Gamma}$$

Combining Equations (8.2) and (8.3), we see that the sheaves of covacua are equivariant for the action of the wreath product  $S_n \ltimes \Gamma^n$  on the moduli stacks of pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers.

### 9. Twisted fusion rings associated to automorphisms of $\mathfrak{g}$

Let  $\mathfrak{g}$  be a finite dimensional Lie algebra which is simply laced. Let  $D(\mathfrak{g})$  be the Dynkin diagram of  $\mathfrak{g}$ . A diagram automorphism  $\sigma$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$  is a graph automorphism of the Dynkin diagram  $D(\mathfrak{g})$ . Let N be the order of  $\sigma$ . It is well known that  $N \in \{1, 2, 3\}$ . We can extend  $\sigma$  to an automorphism of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ . To this data, one can (see [45]) attach a new Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$  known as the orbit Lie algebra. We enumerate the vertices I of  $D(\mathfrak{g})$  as in [61] by integers. Further denote by  $\mathfrak{g}^{\sigma}$  the Lie algebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$  fixed by  $\sigma$ . The Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$  and  $\mathfrak{g}^{\sigma}$  are Langlands dual to each other.

We fix an enumeration the orbit representatives such that it is the smallest in the orbit. More precisely

$$\check{I} = \{i \in I | i \le \sigma^a(i), \text{ and } 0 \le a \le N - 1\}.$$

Let  $N_i$  denote the order of the orbit at  $i \in I$ . Let  $P(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma}$  denote the set of integral weights which are invariant under  $\sigma$  and consider the fundamental weights  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_{\operatorname{rank} \mathfrak{g}}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$ . The following is an easy observation:

**Lemma 9.1.** There is a natural bijection  $\iota : P(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma} \to P(\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma})$  which has the following properties:

- 1. For  $i \in \check{I}$ , we get  $\sum_{a=0}^{N_i} \iota(\omega_{\sigma^a i}) = \omega_i$ .
- 2.  $\iota(\overline{\rho}) = \overline{\rho}_{\sigma}$ , where  $\overline{\rho}$  and  $\overline{\rho}_{\sigma}$  are sums of the fundamental weights of  $\mathfrak{g}$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$  respectively.

#### 9.1. Fusion rules associated to automorphisms

Let  $\mathfrak{g}$  be any simple Lie algebra. For any *n*-tuple  $\vec{\lambda} = (\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n)$ , consider the dual conformal block  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}(\mathbb{P}^1, \vec{z})$  at level  $\ell$ . Now given any diagram automorphism  $\sigma : \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{g}$ , we get an automorphism of  $\sigma^* : P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}) \to P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})$ . This induces a map of the dual conformal blocks  $\sigma : \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}(\mathbb{P}^1, \vec{z}) \to \mathcal{V}_{\sigma^*(\vec{\lambda})}(\mathbb{P}^1, \vec{z})$ , where  $\sigma^*(\vec{\lambda}) = (\sigma^* \lambda_1, \dots, \sigma^* \lambda_n)$ .

Let  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma}$  denote the set of level  $\ell$  weights fixed by  $\sigma$ . Thus, if  $\overline{\lambda} \in (P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma})^n$ , then we get an element  $\sigma$  in  $\operatorname{End}(\mathcal{V}_{\overline{\lambda}}(\mathbb{P}^1, \overline{z}))$ . In [53], Jiuzu Hong defines a fusion rule associated to  $\sigma$ .

**9.1.1. Twisted fusion rules for diagram automorphisms.** Now we restrict to the case when  $\mathfrak{g}$  is simply laced and  $\sigma$  is diagram automorphism of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ . The following proposition can be found in [53]:

**Proposition 9.2.** The map  $N_{\sigma} : \mathbb{N}^{P_{\ell}^{\sigma}(\mathfrak{g})} \to \mathbb{C}$  given by  $N_{\sigma}(\sum_{i} \lambda_{i}) := \operatorname{Tr}(\sigma | \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}(\mathbb{P}^{1}, \vec{z}))$  satisfies the hypothesis of fusion rules (see [13]).

**Definition 9.3.** The ring given by Proposition 9.2 will be denoted by  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma)$  and will be called the twisted (Kac-Moody) fusion ring.

The set of characters of the fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\sigma)$  has been described in [53]. We recall the details below. Let  $G_{\sigma}$  be the simply connected group associated to the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$  and  $T_{\sigma}$  be a maximal torus in  $G_{\sigma}$ . Let  $Q(\mathfrak{g})$  be the root lattice of  $\mathfrak{g}$  and let  $Q(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma}$  be elements in the root lattice of  $\mathfrak{g}$  which are fixed by the automorphism  $\sigma$ . Then under the transformation  $\iota: P(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma} \to P(\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma})$ , we get

(9.1) 
$$\iota(Q(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma}) = \begin{cases} Q(\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}) & \mathfrak{g} \neq A_{2n}, \\ P(\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}) = \frac{1}{2}Q(\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}) & \mathfrak{g} = A_{2n}. \end{cases}$$

Consider the following subset  $T_{\sigma,\ell}$  of  $T_{\sigma}$  given by

$$T_{\sigma,\ell} := \{ t \in T_{\sigma} | e^{\alpha}(t) = 1 \text{ for } \alpha \in (\ell + h^{\vee})\iota(Q^{\sigma}(\mathfrak{g})) \}.$$

An element t of  $T_{\sigma,\ell}$  is called *regular* if the Weyl group  $W_{\sigma}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$  acts freely on t and let  $T_{\sigma,\ell}^{\text{reg}}$  is set of regular elements in  $T_{\sigma,\ell}$ . Now the main result in [53] is the following:

**Proposition 9.4.** For  $t \in T_{\sigma,\ell}^{\text{reg}}/W_{\sigma}$ , the set  $\text{Tr}_*(t)$  gives the characters of the fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma)$ .

Thus to study the character table of the fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma)$ , we need to give an explicit description of the set  $T_{\sigma,\ell}^{\mathrm{reg}}/W_{\sigma}$  in terms of weights of the level  $\ell$ -representations of the twisted affine Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$  associated to  $\sigma$ . **Remark 9.5.** In the case of fusion ring  $\mathcal{F}_N$  associated to untwisted conformal blocks, there is a natural bijection [13] between  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})$  and  $T_{\ell}^{\mathrm{reg}}/W$ , where W is the Weyl group of  $\mathfrak{g}$ . However, in the case of twisted fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\sigma)$ , there is no such natural bijection.

The following proposition should be considered as a generalization of Proposition 6.3 in [13] to the case of all affine Kac-Moody Lie algebras.

**Proposition 9.6.** There is a natural bijection between  $T_{\sigma\ell}^{\text{reg}}/W_{\sigma}$  with  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})).$ 

Proof. We divide our proof in the two major cases. First, we consider the case when the twisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra is of type  $A_{2n-1}^{(2)}, D_{n+1}^{(2)}, E_6^{(2)}$ or  $D_4^{(3)}$ . In [53], Hong introduces the following subset set of coweights  $\check{P}(\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma})$ :

$$\check{P}_{\sigma,\ell} := \{\check{\mu} \in \check{P}(\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}) | \theta_{\sigma}(\check{\mu}) \le \ell\}.$$

Now Lemma 5.20 in [53], shows that there is a natural bijection between  $\check{P}_{\sigma,\ell}$  and  $T_{\sigma,\ell}^{\mathrm{reg}}/W_{\sigma}$ . Thus we will be done if we can show that  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\sigma)$  is in a natural bijection with  $\check{P}_{\sigma,\ell}$ . This set can be precisely described as

- 1. If  $\mathfrak{g} = A_{2n-1}$ , then  $\check{P}_{\sigma,\ell} = \{\sum_{i=1}^{n} e_i \check{\omega}_i | e_1 + 2(e_2 + \dots + e_n) \leq \ell\}.$ 2. If  $\mathfrak{g} = D_{n+1}$ , then  $\check{P}_{\sigma,\ell} := \{\sum_{i=1}^{n} e_i \check{\omega}_i | 2(e_1 + \dots + e_{n-1}) + e_n \leq \ell\}.$

- 3. If  $\mathfrak{g} = D_4$ , then  $\check{P}_{\sigma,\ell} := \{ e_1 \check{\omega}_1 + e_2 \check{\omega}_2 | 3e_1 + 2e_2 \leq \ell \}.$ 4. If  $\mathfrak{g} = E_6$ , then  $\check{P}_{\sigma,\ell} := \{ \sum_{i=1}^4 e_i \check{\omega}_i | 2e_1 + 4b_2 + 3b_3 + 2e_4 \leq \ell \}.$

Here  $\check{\omega}_i$ 's are the fundamental coweights of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$  and  $e_i$ 's are non-negative integers. By the explicit description of the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)}))$  by equations (B.1), (B.2), (B.3) and (B.4), it follows that there is a natural bijection between  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma)$  and  $\check{P}_{\sigma,\ell}$ .

Now we consider the remaining case when  $A = A_{2n}^{(2)}$ . In this case, the horizontal subalgebra  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}}$  is same as  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$ . We define the map  $\beta : P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A)) \to T_{\sigma,\ell}$ given by the formula  $\beta(\lambda) = \exp\left(\frac{2\pi i}{\ell + h^{\vee}}\nu_{\mathfrak{g}(A)}(\lambda + \overline{\rho})\right)$ , where  $\nu_{\mathfrak{g}(A)}$  is the isomorphism between  $\mathfrak{H}^*(A) \to \mathfrak{H}(A)$  induced by the normalized Cartan-Killing form  $\kappa_{\mathfrak{g}(A)}$  on  $\mathfrak{g}(A)$  and  $\overline{\rho}$  is the sum of the fundamental weights of the horizontal subalgebra  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ . Now the rest of the proof follows as in Proposition 9.3 in [13]. 

9.1.2. Fusion rings associated to arbitrary automorphisms. In the previous section, we discussed how one can associate fusion rings to diagram automorphism. Let  $\gamma : \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{g}$  be an arbitrary finite order automorphism and  $\sigma$  be the diagram automorphism of  $\mathfrak{g}$  related to  $\gamma$  by Proposition 7.1. Then  $\gamma$  and  $\sigma$  differ by an inner automorphism of  $\mathfrak{g}$  and hence we get a bijection between  $P(\mathfrak{g})^{\gamma}$  and  $P(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma}$ . Now since  $\gamma$  and  $\sigma$  both preserve a normalized Cartan Killing form it follows that there exists a bijection between  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\gamma}$  and  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma}$ .

If  $\vec{\lambda} = (\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n) \in (P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma})^n$ , then as in Section 9.1, we get an element in  $\operatorname{End}(\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}(\mathbb{P}^1, \vec{z}))$ . Since the untwisted conformal block  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}(\mathbb{P}^1, \vec{z})$  is constructed as coinvariants of representation of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^1}(\ast \vec{z})$ , it follows [46, Section 5.3] that inner automorphism of  $\mathfrak{g}$  acts trivially on the untwisted conformal block  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}(\mathbb{P}^1, \vec{z})$ . The discussion can be summarized as follows:

**Proposition 9.7.** Let  $\vec{\lambda} \in (P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma})^n$ , we get  $\operatorname{Tr}(\gamma | \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}(\mathbb{P}^1, \vec{z})) = \operatorname{Tr}(\sigma | \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda}}(\mathbb{P}^1, \vec{z})).$ 

Hence the twisted Kac-Moody fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  associated to an arbitrary automorphism  $\gamma$  just depends on the class of the diagram automorphism  $\sigma$ .

# 10. The $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category associated with twisted conformal blocks

We now state one of the main theorems in this paper. We prove this theorem in the later sections (Section 15.3.1) using the formalism of  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors that will be developed in Part III of the paper. We use this theorem to connect the fusion ring studied by J. Hong [53] as a categorical twisted fusion ring as in Section 5. We have the following set up:

Let  $m_1, m_2, m_3$  be elements of  $\Gamma$  such that  $m_1 \cdot m_2 \cdot m_3 = 1$ . Consider the 3-pointed marked curve  $(\mathbb{P}^1, \mu_3)$ , where the three marked points are the 3-rd roots of unity  $\mu_3 \subseteq \mathbb{C} \subseteq \mathbb{P}^1$ , the associated tangent vector is again  $\omega$  considered as a tangent vector at  $\omega$ . Consider 0 as the basepoint on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \mu_3$ . Consider paths  $C_j$  in  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \mu_3$  based at 0 and obtained by going in a straight line from  $p_0$  to  $p_j$  and encircling the point  $e^{\frac{2\pi\sqrt{-1}j}{3}}$  counterclockwise. Then we obtain a presentation of the fundamental group  $\pi_1(\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \mu_3, 0) = \langle C_1, C_2, C_3 | C_1 \cdot C_2 \cdot C_3 = 1 \rangle$ . Hence if  $m_1 m_2 m_3 = 1$ , then  $C_j \mapsto m_j$  defines a group homomorphism  $\phi : \pi_1(\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \mu_3, 0) \to \Gamma$ . Then by [58, §2.3] this determines an 3-marked admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover  $(\widetilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mu_n, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$  in the distinguished component  $\xi_{0,3}(m_1, m_2, m_3)$  of  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{0,3}^{\Gamma}(m_1, m_2, m_3)$  (see [58, §2.3])).

**Theorem 10.1.** Assume that  $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subgroup of  $\mathfrak{g}$ . The  $\Gamma$ twisted conformal blocks for a simple Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  at level  $\ell$  define a  $\Gamma$ crossed modular fusion category  $\mathfrak{C}(\mathfrak{g},\Gamma,\ell) = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathfrak{C}_{\gamma}$ , with fusion product denoted by  $\dot{\otimes}$  such that

- 1. The identity component  $C_1$  is the modular fusion category defined by untwisted conformal blocks for  $\mathfrak{g}$  at level  $\ell$ .
- 2. The simple objects of  $\mathfrak{C}_{\gamma}$  are parameterized by the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$ .
- 3. The monoidal structure  $\dot{\otimes}$  is defined by the following Hom-spaces: For simple objects  $\lambda_i \in \mathfrak{C}_{m_i}$

(10.1)  

$$\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, \lambda_1 \dot{\otimes} \lambda_2 \dot{\otimes} \lambda_3) = \begin{cases} \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda}, \Gamma}(\widetilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mu_3, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}), & \text{if } m_1 \cdot m_2 \cdot m_3 = 1 \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

### 10.1. The relationship with categorical twisted fusion rings

Let us go back to the untwisted situation, i.e. when the group  $\Gamma$  is trivial. In this setting Huang [57], [56] has proved Theorem 10.1, namely that untwisted conformal blocks (see Theorem 15.2) define a modular fusion category  $\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g},\ell)$ . If  $\gamma$  is a finite order automorphism of  $\mathfrak{g}$ , then we have the induced autoequivalence of the modular fusion category  $\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g},\ell)$  which comes from the action of  $\gamma$  on the spaces of conformal blocks described in Section 9.1.2. Note that the classical untwisted version of Equation (10.1) says that  $\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, \lambda_1 \otimes \lambda_2 \otimes \lambda_3) = \mathcal{V}_{\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \lambda_3}(\mathbb{P}^1, \vec{z})$  and hence tracing out automorphisms on the Hom-spaces that appear on the left is same as tracing out automorphisms on conformal blocks that appear on the right. Recall that the categorical twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g},\ell),\gamma)$  (see Definition 5.1) is described using the former operation (by Proposition 5.3), whereas the twisted Kac-Moody fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  has been defined using the latter operation. Hence we obtain:

**Proposition 10.2.** For any finite order automorphism  $\gamma$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$ , the categorical  $\gamma$ -twisted fusion ring  $K_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{C}(\mathfrak{g},\ell),\gamma)$  is isomorphic to  $R_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$ .

Note that if  $\gamma$  is an automorphism of order m we get an action of a finite cyclic group  $\langle \gamma \rangle$  on  $\mathfrak{g}$  which preserves a Borel subalgebra. Hence by Theorem 10.1 we get a  $\langle \gamma \rangle$ -crossed modular fusion category

$$\mathfrak{C}(\mathfrak{g},\langle\gamma\rangle,\ell)=\mathfrak{C}_1\oplus\mathfrak{C}_\gamma\oplus\cdots\oplus\mathfrak{C}_{\gamma^{m-1}}.$$

By [35] we know that we have a correspondence between modular autoequivalences of  $C_1$  and invertible  $C_1$ -module categories. By the same work we also know that the invertible  $\mathcal{C}_1$ -module category  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  is precisely the one corresponding to the modular autoequivalence  $\gamma$  of  $\mathcal{C}_1 = \mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g}, \ell)$ .

### 10.2. Twisted conformal blocks and categorical crossed S-matrices

In this section, we describe how to relate the normalized character table for the fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma) \cong \mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  associated to diagram automorphisms  $\sigma$ (resp. automorphism  $\gamma$  in the diagram automorphism class of  $\sigma$ ) at level  $\ell$  as discussed in Section 9.1 to compute the categorical crossed S-matrix using Theorem 10.1.

Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a fusion ring coming from fusion rules with basis I and let S be the set of characters. Consider a matrix  $\Sigma$  whose rows are parameterized by S and columns are parameterized by I. For  $(\chi, \lambda) \in S \times I$ , set:  $\Sigma_{\chi,\lambda} := \chi(\lambda)$ .

Consider the element  $\omega = \sum_{\lambda \in I} \lambda \lambda^*$  and the diagonal matrix  $D_{\omega}$  whose entries are  $\sum_{I} |\chi(\lambda)|^2$  for  $\chi \in S$ . Now we get  $\Sigma \cdot \overline{\Sigma}^t = D_{\omega}$ .

**Definition 10.3.** We define the normalized character table  $\Sigma'$  of the ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\sigma)$  to be the matrix  $D_{\omega}^{-\frac{1}{2}}\Sigma$ .

A formula for  $D_{\omega}$  will be discussed later as a Weyl denominator. Recall by Proposition 9.4, the rows of the matrix  $\Sigma'$  are parameterized by the set  $T_{\sigma \ell}^{reg}/W_{\sigma}$ , where

$$T_{\sigma,\ell} := \{ t \in T_{\sigma} | e^{\alpha}(t) = 1 \text{ for } \alpha \in (\ell + h^{\vee})\iota(Q^{\sigma}(\mathfrak{g})) \},\$$

where  $T_{\sigma}$  is a maximal torus of the orbit Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$  and  $\iota(Q^{\sigma})$  be as in equation 9.1.

Let  $\beta : P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma) \cong P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A)) \to T^{reg}_{\sigma,\ell}/W_{\sigma}$  be the natural bijection given by Proposition 9.6 and Equation (7.3) in Section 7.2, where A is the Cartan matrix type associated to the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  and the diagram automorphism  $\sigma$ . The columns of the matrix  $\Sigma'$  are parameterized by the set  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma}$ .

**Remark 10.4.** Note that by Proposition 9.4, the column of  $\Sigma'$  corresponding to the unit in I is real positive.

The following Proposition relates the categorical crossed S-matrices with the character table.

**Proposition 10.5.** For any  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ , the categorical  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrix  $S^{\gamma}$  of the  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category given by Theorem 10.1 and the

normalized character table of the ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\sigma)$  (where  $\sigma$  is the diagram automorphism associated to  $\gamma$ ) are related by the formula

(10.2) 
$$S_{\lambda,\mu}^{\gamma} = \pm \Sigma_{\beta(\lambda),\mu}',$$

where the sign  $\pm$  only depends on  $\gamma$  as in Lemma 10.6. Here we have used the natural bijection (see Section 9.1.2) between  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\gamma} \cong P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma}$  to identify the columns of both matrices.

*Proof.* By Proposition 10.2, for  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  the categorical crossed fusion ring of  $\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g}, \Gamma, \ell)$  is isomorphic to  $R_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$ . Now by construction the categorical  $\gamma$ -crossed S-matrix  $S^{\gamma}$  at level  $\ell$  is the normalized character table of the categorical twisted fusion ring (Theorem 5.6) constructed for each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  for the category  $\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g}, \Gamma, \ell)$ .

On the other hand the ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  and  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\sigma)$  are isomorphic and hence  $\Sigma'$  is also the normalized character table of  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$ . By Remark 4.22, the 0-th column of the categorical crossed S-matrix is real since the entries are the categorical dimensions of the simple objects (divided by the positive real constant  $\sqrt{\dim \mathfrak{C}_1}$ ) of  $\mathfrak{C}_{\gamma}$ . Moreover, by Huang's [56, Proof of Theorem 4.5] computations of the pivotal trace along with Equation 13.8.10 and Remark 13.8 in [61], we know that in the untwisted part  $\mathfrak{C}_1$  all categorical dimensions are positive, i.e. the spherical structure on the untwisted modular fusion category  $\mathfrak{C}_1$  is positive.

Now the spherical structure on  $C_{\gamma}$  induces a compatible and normalized  $C_1$ -module trace on  $C_{\gamma}$  (see [30, §1.3]). As observed in [30, §1.3] there are exactly two such possible module traces and these two traces differ by a sign. Since  $C_1$  is positive spherical,  $C_{\gamma}$  has the canonical positive Frobenius-Perron trace. And hence the  $C_1$ -module trace on  $C_{\gamma}$  coming from the spherical structure must be either this one, or its negative. Hence in  $C_{\gamma}$  it follows that all dimensions must be either all positive or all negative.

Now both  $S^{\gamma}$  and  $\Sigma'$  are normalized character table of the same fusion ring with the same basis and set of characters, the matrix  $\Sigma'$  has the column corresponding to  $0 \in P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\gamma}$  positive real, while in the matrix  $S^{\gamma}$  the 0-th column is either all positive or all negative. Hence  $S^{\gamma}$  and  $\Sigma'$  must agree up to a sign which only depends on  $\gamma$ .

**Lemma 10.6.** The sign in Proposition 10.5 defines a group homomorphism sign :  $\Gamma \rightarrow \{\pm 1\}$ .

*Proof.* Since the categorical dimensions of all objects in the untwisted part  $C_1$  are positive, the dimensions of objects in  $C_{\gamma}$  have the same sign which we denote sign  $(\gamma)$ . Now given an object  $A_1 \in C_{\gamma_1}, A_2 \in C_{\gamma_2}$  we have dim $(A_1)$ .

 $\dim(A_2) = \dim(A_1 \otimes A_2)$ . Hence we conclude that sign :  $\Gamma \to \pm 1$  is a group homomorphism.

**Corollary 10.7.** In the Verlinde formula Theorem 1.2 we could take the matrices  $\Sigma'$  (from Definition 10.3) in place of the categorical crossed S-matrices. In particular, for our purposes, we can ignore the sign in Proposition 10.5.

*Proof.* Note that the elements  $m_1, \ldots, m_n \in \Gamma$  that appear in the Verlinde formula satisfy a relationship of the form  $[a_1, b_1] \cdots [a_q, b_q] m_1 \cdots m_n = 1$ .

Applying the sign homomorphism to the relationship  $[a_1, b_1] \cdots [a_q, b_q] m_1 \cdots m_n = 1$  we obtain that

$$\operatorname{sign}(m_1)\cdots\operatorname{sign}(m_n)=1.$$

In other words if we change all the crossed S-matrices  $S^{m_i}$  by a sign, all the signs will cancel and we will get the same answer.

### 11. Explicit description of $\Sigma'$

Recall that  $\Sigma'$  is the normalized character table of the fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma)$ whose rows are parameterized (Proposition 9.4) by  $T_{\sigma,\ell}^{reg}/W_{\sigma}$  and columns by  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma}$ , where  $\sigma$  is a diagram automorphism of  $\mathfrak{g}$  and  $\mathfrak{g}(A)$  is the twisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra associated to  $(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma)$ .

The Weyl character formula and the proof of Lemma 9.7 in [13] and [53], we get

(11.1) 
$$D_{\omega}(t) = |T_{\sigma,\ell}| \left(\prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma,+}} (e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}}(t) - e^{-\frac{\alpha}{2}}(t))\right)^{-2},$$

where  $D_{\omega}$  as in Section 10.2.

By the definition of  $\Sigma'$  and the Weyl character formula, we get the following:

(11.2)  

$$\Sigma_{t,\mu}' = |T_{\sigma,\ell}|^{-\frac{1}{2}} \frac{\prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma,+}} |e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}}(t) - e^{-\frac{\alpha}{2}}(t)|}{\prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma,+}} (e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}}(t) - e^{-\frac{\alpha}{2}}(t))} \bigg(\sum_{w \in W_{\sigma}} \epsilon(w) e^{(w(\iota(\mu) + \overline{\rho}_{\sigma}))}(t)\bigg),$$

where  $\overline{\rho}_{\sigma}$  is the sum of the fundamental weights of  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$  and  $W_{\sigma}$  is the Weyl group of  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$ . Recall that by Proposition 9.6 there is a natural bijection  $\beta$  :  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A)) \to T^{reg}_{\sigma,\ell}/W_{\sigma}$ , where  $\mathfrak{g}(A)$  is a twisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra. **Proposition 11.1.** Let  $\gamma$  be a finite order automorphism of  $\mathfrak{g}$  and  $\sigma$  be the associated diagram automorphism. Let  $\Delta_{\sigma}$  denote the set of roots of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$ . Then the relations between the matrix  $\Sigma'$  and the twisted Kac-Moody S-matrices are given by the following:

$$\operatorname{sign}(\gamma)S_{\lambda,\mu}^{\gamma} = \Sigma_{\beta(\lambda),\mu}' = i^{|\mathring{\Delta}_{+}|} \left(\frac{\prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma,+}} |e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}}(\beta(\lambda)) - e^{-\frac{\alpha}{2}}(\beta(\lambda))|}{\prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma,+}} (e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}}(\beta(\lambda)) - e^{-\frac{\alpha}{2}}(\beta(\lambda)))}\right) \overline{\mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\iota(\mu)}^{(\ell)}},$$

where  $\iota$  is the natural bijection between  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma}$  and  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma})$  and  $\mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\iota(\mu)}^{(\ell)}$  denote the twisted Kac-Moody S-matrices given in Equations (B.6), (B.8), (B.10), (B.12) and (B.15), and sign( $\gamma$ ) is the sign from Lemma 10.6.

*Proof.* The first equality is Proposition 10.5 and Lemma 10.6. We split up the rest of the proof of the proposition to case by case for the untwisted affine Lie algebras.

## 11.1. The case $A = A_{2n}^{(2)}$

Since  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$ , we get  $W_{\sigma} = \mathring{W}$  and  $\overline{\rho}_{\sigma} = \overline{\rho}$ . Let  $J_{\iota(\mu)}(\beta(\lambda)) = \sum_{w \in W_{\sigma}} \epsilon(w) e^{(w(\iota(\mu) + \overline{\rho}_{\sigma}))}(\beta(\lambda))$ . In this case, the bijection  $\beta$  is given by the following  $\beta(\lambda) = \exp(\frac{2\pi i}{\ell + h^{\vee}}(\nu_{\mathfrak{g}(A)}(\lambda + \overline{\rho}))))$ , where  $h^{\vee}$  is the dual Coxeter number. Hence we get

(11.3) 
$$J_{\iota(\mu)}(\beta(\lambda)) = \sum_{w \in \mathring{W}} \epsilon(w) \exp\left(\kappa_{\mathfrak{g}(A)}(w(\iota(\mu) + \overline{\rho}), \lambda + \overline{\rho})\right)$$
$$= i^{|\mathring{\Delta}_{+}|}(\ell + 2n)^{\frac{1}{2}} \overline{\mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\iota(\mu)}^{(\ell)}}(A_{2n}^{(2)}).$$

Hence we get the following

(11.4) 
$$\Sigma'_{\beta(\lambda),\mu}(\ell) = i^{|\mathring{\Delta}_{+}|} \left( \frac{\prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma,+}} |e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}}(\beta(\lambda)) - e^{-\frac{\alpha}{2}}(\beta(\lambda))|}{\prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma,+}} (e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}}(\beta(\lambda)) - e^{-\frac{\alpha}{2}}(\beta(\lambda)))} \right) \overline{\mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\iota(\mu)}^{(\ell)}}(A_{2n}^{(2)}).$$

This completes the proof in the case  $A = A_{2n}^{(2)}$ .

## 11.2. The case A is either $A_{2n-1}^{(2)}, D_{n+1}^{(2)}, D_4^{(3)}, E_6^{(2)}$

In these cases the Lie algebras  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}}$  and the  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$  are Langlands dual. In particular,  $\mathring{W} = W_{\sigma}$  and  $\mathring{Q}^{\vee}$  is equal to  $Q(\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma})$  and vice versa. As before, let

 $\beta: P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A)) \to T^{reg}_{\sigma,\ell}$  be the natural bijection. Then define a function  $J_A$  from the set  $T^{reg}_{\sigma,\ell} \times P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma}$  given by the formula

$$J_A(\beta(\lambda),\mu) = \sum_{w \in \mathring{W}} \epsilon(w) \exp\left((w(\iota(\mu) + \overline{\rho}))(\beta(\lambda))\right).$$

Let  $\check{P}_{\ell}(A) = \{\check{\lambda} \in \check{P}(\mathring{g}) | \theta(\check{\lambda}) \leq \ell\}$ , where  $\theta$  is the highest root of  $\mathring{g}$ . There is a natural bijection  $\eta : P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})^{\sigma} \to \check{P}_{\ell}(A)$ . Similarly, define another function  $J'_{A}$  on  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A)) \times \check{P}_{\ell}(A)$  by the formula:

$$J'_A(\tilde{\lambda},\tilde{\mu}) = \sum_{w \in W_\sigma} \epsilon(w) \exp \frac{2\pi i}{\ell + h^{\vee}} \bigg( (w(\lambda + \overline{\rho}))(\tilde{\mu} + \check{\overline{\rho}}) \bigg),$$

where  $\overline{\rho}$  and  $\check{\rho}$  are the sum of the fundamental weights (respectively coweights) of the Lie algebra  $\mathring{g}$ . By a direct calculation, we can check that  $J_A(\beta(\lambda),\mu) = J'_A(\lambda,\eta(\mu))$ .

To a Cartan matrix A of types  $A_{2n-1}^{(2)}$ ,  $D_{n+1}^{(2)}$ ,  $E_6^{(2)}$ , V. Kac [61] associates another Cartan matrix A' of type  $D_{n+1}^{(2)}$ ,  $A_{2n-1}^{(2)}$ ,  $E_6^{(2)}$  respectively. Since  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$ and  $\mathfrak{g}$  are Langlands dual, we observe by the calculations in Appendix B that there is a natural bijection  $\eta' : \check{P}_{\ell}(A) \to P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A'))$ . In particular:

(11.5) 
$$J_A(\beta(\lambda),\mu) = i^{|\mathring{\Delta}_+|} |T_{\sigma,\ell}|^{\frac{1}{2}} \overline{\mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\eta'\circ\eta(\mu)}^{(\ell)}}(A).$$

Substituting Equation (11.5) in Equation (11.2), we get the required result by observing that  $\iota = \eta' \circ \eta$ .

### 12. Atiyah algebra of the twisted WZW connection on $\overline{\widehat{\mathcal{M}}}_{a.n}^{\Gamma}$

In this section, we extend the twisted WZW connection on  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}$  on the compact moduli  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  to a projective connection with logarithmic singularities. We also compute the Atiyah algebra [22, 87] of the connection. The corresponding result in the untwisted case is due to Tsuchimoto [87].

Let  $\pi : \widetilde{C} \to C$  be a  $\Gamma$ -cover of nodal curves and let  $\mathbf{p} = (p_1, \ldots, p_n)$  be a sequence of *n*-distinct points of *C* and  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  be a lift of  $\mathbf{p}$  to  $\widetilde{C}$ . Let  $\widetilde{p}_i$  be a lift of  $p_i$  with stabilizer  $\Gamma_i = \langle m_i \rangle$  of order  $N_i$ . We have the following definition:

**Definition 12.1.** A formal coordinate of  $\tilde{p}_i$  is called special if  $m_i \cdot \tilde{z}_i = \exp(2\pi\sqrt{-1}/N_i)\tilde{z}_i$ .

Let  $\widetilde{\mathbf{z}} = (\widetilde{z}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{z}_n)$  be an *n*-tuple of formal special coordinates of  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$ and  $\mathbf{z} = (z_1, \ldots, z_n)$  denote an *n*-tuple of formal coordinates of  $\mathbf{p}$ . The local coordinates  $\widetilde{\mathbf{z}}$  and  $\mathbf{z}$  are related by the formula  $z_i = \widetilde{z}_i^{N_i}$ , where  $N_i$  is the order of the stabilizer of  $\Gamma_i$  at the points  $\widetilde{p}_i$ .

The functor  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  along with a choice of formal special coordinates will be denoted by  $\widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$ . Similarly, we denote the functor  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  along with a choice of one-jets along the marked points by  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$ . We refer the reader to Appendix A.2 for the definitions and the associated morphisms.

Let  $\mathbf{m} = (m_1, \ldots, m_n)$  be an *n*-tuple of elements of  $\Gamma^n$ . The coherent sheaf of twisted conformal blocks on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  along with choice of formal coordinates will be denoted by  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{z}})$ . We refer the reader to [54, 84, 95] for more details. In this section, we give another construction of  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{z}})$  via the Beilinson-Bernstein localization principal following [84]. By taking invariant push-forward, we also show that the coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{z}})$  descends to a coherent sheaf on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  which we denote by  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$ .

### 12.1. Localization of twisted D-modules

In this section, we briefly recall the definition of Harish-Chandra pairs and the Beilinson-Bernstein localization functors [16] to produce twisted  $\mathcal{D}$ modules. We mostly follow the book of Frenkel and Ben-Zvi [43], however we discuss the adaptation to the logarithmic settings. We refer the reader to [43, Sections 17.1-17.2] or [84, Definition 6.1] for the definition of a Harish-Chandra pair ( $\mathfrak{s}, K$ ).

Let Z be a smooth variety and let  $\Theta_Z$  be the tangent sheaf of Z. Let  $\Delta_Z$  be a normal crossing divisor in Z and let  $\Theta_{Z,\Delta_Z}$  be the sheaf of tangent vector fields preserving the divisor  $\Delta_Z$ .

**Definition 12.2.** A log  $(\mathfrak{s}, K)$ -action on Z is an action of K on Z that preserves  $\Delta_Z$  along with a Lie algebra map  $\alpha : \mathfrak{s} \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z \to \Theta_{Z,\Delta_Z}$ , that satisfies the following:

- 1. The differential of the map  $K \times Z \to Z$  is the restriction of  $\alpha$  to  $\mathfrak{k}$ , where  $\mathfrak{k}$  is the Lie algebra of K.
- 2. The action intertwines the representation of K on  $\mathfrak{s}$  with the action of K on  $\Theta_{Z,\Delta_Z}$ .

Motivated by the setting in [43], we say that the  $(\mathfrak{s}, K)$ -action on  $(Z, \Delta_Z)$  is *log-transitive* if  $\alpha$  is surjective.

12.1.1. Assumption of the central extension. Let  $\hat{\mathfrak{s}}$  be a central extension of  $\mathfrak{s}$ . We assume the following:

- 1. The exact sequence  $0 \to \mathcal{O}_Z \to \hat{\mathfrak{s}} \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z \to \mathfrak{s} \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z \to 0$ , splits over Ker  $\alpha$ .
- 2. The central extension defining  $\hat{\mathfrak{s}}$  splits over  $\mathfrak{k}$  making the pair  $(\hat{\mathfrak{s}}, K)$  a new Harish-Chandra pair.

These assumptions on the central extension  $\hat{\mathfrak{s}}$  imply that the quotient of  $\hat{\mathfrak{s}} \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z$  by Ker  $\alpha$  is a logarithmic Atiyah algebra  $\mathcal{A}(-\log \Delta_Z)$  on Z i.e. an exact sequence of sheaves of Lie algebras

(12.1) 
$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_Z \to \mathcal{A}(-\log \Delta_Z) \xrightarrow{\alpha} \Theta_{Z,\Delta_Z} \to 0.$$

The map  $\alpha$  is called the anchor map and the exact sequence (12.1) is known as the fundamental exact sequence of the Atiyah algebra.

**12.1.2.** Twisted log-localization functor. Let  $\hat{\mathfrak{l}}$  be any Lie algebra containing  $\hat{\mathfrak{s}}$  and carrying a compatible adjoint K action and suppose  $\tilde{\mathfrak{l}}$  is a subsheaf of  $\hat{\mathfrak{l}} \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z$  that satisfies the following:

- 1. it is preserved by  $\widehat{\mathfrak{s}} \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z$ ;
- 2. it is preserved by the action of K;
- 3. it contains Ker  $\alpha$ , where  $\alpha : \mathfrak{s} \otimes \mathfrak{O}_Z \to \Theta_{Z,\Delta_Z}$ .

The Beilinson-Bernstein formalism first takes a 1-module V which further has the structure of a  $(\hat{\mathfrak{s}}, K)$ -module and considers the following sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_Z$ -modules  $V \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z/\widetilde{\mathfrak{l}}.(V \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z)$ . Then the assumptions guarantee, this is also a  $\mathcal{A}(-\log \Delta_Z)$ -module.

We recall following Section 17.2.5 in [43] how to descend the twisted  $\mathcal{A}(-\log \Delta_Z)$  module to a free group quotient T of Z by K. Let Z be a principal K-bundle over a variety T and let  $\Delta_T$  be a normal crossing divisor whose inverse image in Z is  $\Delta_Z$ . We say a pair  $(T, \Delta_T)$  has a log- $(\mathfrak{s}, K)$  structure if the Harish-Chandra pair  $(\mathfrak{s}, K)$  acts log-transitively on Z extending the action of K on the fibers of the map  $\pi : Z \to T$ . The anchor map  $\alpha$  gives a surjective map

$$\overline{\alpha}: \overline{\mathfrak{s}} \to \Theta_{T,\Delta_T}, \text{ where } \overline{\mathfrak{s}} = (\mathfrak{s}/\mathfrak{k} \otimes \mathfrak{O}_Z)^K$$

We denote the corresponding log-Atiyah algebra by  $\mathcal{A}(-\log \Delta_T)$ . Further let  $\hat{\mathfrak{s}}, \hat{\mathfrak{l}}, \tilde{\mathfrak{l}}$  and V be as in the beginning of Section 12.1.2 satisfying conditions (1)-(3). Now since Z is a K-torsor over T, it follows that  $(V \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z)/\tilde{\mathfrak{l}} \cdot (V \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z)$  descends as a  $\mathcal{O}_T$ -module on T which we denote by  $\widehat{BB}(V)$ . Moreover,  $\widehat{BB}(V)$  is also a  $\mathcal{A}(-\log \Delta_T)$ -module.

**12.1.3.** Fibers of BB(V). For a point  $t \in T$ , consider the set  $Z_t = \pi^{-1}(t)$ . The group K acts freely transitively on  $Z_t$  and we consider the vector space  $\mathcal{V}_t := Z_t \times_K V$ . Similarly, for every  $t \in T$ , set  $\hat{\mathfrak{l}}_t := Z_t \times_K \hat{\mathfrak{l}}$ . Since  $\tilde{\mathfrak{l}}$  is preserved by the K-action, we also a get a Lie subalgebra  $\tilde{\mathfrak{l}}_t$  of  $\hat{\mathfrak{l}}_t$ . The fibers of  $\widehat{BB}(V)$  at a point  $t \in T$  are the coinvariants  $\mathcal{V}_t/\tilde{\mathfrak{l}}_t \cdot \mathcal{V}_t$ .

We will apply the Beilinson-Bernstein localization formalism in the situation  $Z = \widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) \to \overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) = T$ , as torsors for a natural group scheme. We now describe these torsors.

### 12.2. Coordinate torsors

In this section, we recall (following [43], [44]) natural coordinate torsors arising out of ramified cover of disks. First, we discuss the absolute situation without covers.

**12.2.1. Formal coordinate on disks with ramification.** Let R be a ring, then following Section 4.1 in Szczesny [84], we let  $\mathcal{O}_R$  (respectively  $\mathcal{K}_R$ ) denote the rings R[[z]] (respectively R((z))). Consider the automorphism of the ramified covering  $R[[z^{\frac{1}{N}}]] \to R[[z^{\frac{1}{N}}]]$  given by sending  $z^{\frac{1}{N}} \to \varepsilon z^{\frac{1}{N}}$ , where  $\varepsilon$  is an N-th root of unity. Let as before  $\operatorname{Aut} R[[z^{\frac{1}{N}}]]$  denote the automorphisms of  $R[[z^{\frac{1}{N}}]]$  preserving the ideal  $(z^{\frac{1}{N}})$ . Let  $\operatorname{Aut}_N \mathcal{O}_R$  denote the subgroup of  $\operatorname{Aut}(R[[z^{\frac{1}{N}}]])$  preserving the subalgebra R[[z]]. Then there is an exact sequence

(12.2) 
$$0 \to \mathbb{Z}/N\mathbb{Z} \to \operatorname{Aut}_N \mathfrak{O}_R \xrightarrow{\mu} \operatorname{Aut} \mathfrak{O}_R \to 0.$$

As in Szczesny [84], we consider the group scheme (ind group-scheme) Aut<sub>N</sub>  $\mathcal{O}$  (respectively Aut<sub>N</sub>  $\mathcal{K}$ ) representing  $R \to \operatorname{Aut}_N(\mathcal{O}_R)$  (respectively  $R \to \operatorname{Aut}_N(\mathcal{K}_R)$ ) and its Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Der}_N^{(0)} \mathcal{O}$  (respectively  $\operatorname{Der}_N \mathcal{K}$ ). We have the following explicit descriptions:

(12.3) 
$$\operatorname{Der}_{N}^{(0)} \mathbb{C}[[z^{\frac{1}{N}}]] = z^{\frac{1}{N}} \mathbb{C}[[z]] \partial_{z^{\frac{1}{N}}}, \ \operatorname{Der}_{N} \mathbb{C}((z^{\frac{1}{N}})) = z^{\frac{1}{N}} \mathbb{C}((z)) \partial_{z^{\frac{1}{N}}}.$$

The isogeny  $\mu$  whose derivative is  $z^{\frac{1}{N}+k}\partial_{z^{\frac{1}{N}}} \rightarrow N z^{k+1}\partial_z$  gives an isomorphism of the following Lie algebras:

(12.4) 
$$d\mu : \operatorname{Der}_N^{(0)} \mathcal{O} \to \operatorname{Der}^{(0)} \mathcal{O}, \ d\mu : \operatorname{Der}_N \mathcal{K} \to \operatorname{Der} \mathcal{K}.$$

Similarly, we define  $\operatorname{Aut}_{N,+} \mathcal{O}$  to be the subgroup of  $\operatorname{Aut}_N \mathcal{O}$  such that for any ring R,  $\operatorname{Aut}_{N,+}(\mathcal{O}_R)$  consists of R-power series whose coefficient of z is one. Let  $\operatorname{Der}_{N,+} \mathcal{O}$  be the Lie algebra of  $\operatorname{Aut}_{N,+} \mathcal{O}$ . Moreover, there is a natural isomorphism between  $\operatorname{Der}_{N,+} \mathcal{O}$  and  $\operatorname{Der}_+ \mathcal{O}$ .

**12.2.2. Global situation.** Let R be a  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra and consider a family  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$  of n-pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers over Spec R. The monodromies around the marked sections being  $\mathbf{m} = (m_1, \ldots, m_n)$ . The stabilizer  $\Gamma_{\widetilde{p}_i}$  of  $\widetilde{p}_i$  is the cyclic subgroup of  $\Gamma$  of order say  $N_i$  generated by  $m_i$ .

We define

$$\operatorname{Aut}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathfrak{O}_R) := \operatorname{Aut}_{N_1}(\mathfrak{O}_R) \times \cdots \times \operatorname{Aut}_{N_n}(\mathfrak{O}_R)$$

and analogously  $\operatorname{Aut}_+(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathfrak{O}_R)$  and  $\operatorname{Aut}_(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K}_R)$ . The corresponding group schemes are denoted by  $\operatorname{Aut}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathfrak{O})$ ,  $\operatorname{Aut}_+(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathfrak{O})$  and  $\operatorname{Aut}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})$  respectively. We further denote their Lie algebras by  $\operatorname{Der}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathfrak{O})$ ,  $\operatorname{Der}_+(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathfrak{O})$  and  $\operatorname{Der}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})$ . The various versions of the moduli stacks of pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers are related by the following proposition:

**Proposition 12.3.** The moduli stacks  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ ,  $\overline{\widehat{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  and  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  are related as follows:

1. 
$$\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$$
 is a  $\operatorname{Aut}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathbb{O})$ -torsor over  $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ .  
2.  $\overline{\widehat{\mathfrak{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  is a  $\operatorname{Aut}_{+}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathbb{O})$ -torsor over  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ .  
3.  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  is a  $\mathbb{G}_{\mathbf{m}}^{n}$ -torsor over  $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ .

Let us define  $\operatorname{Der}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})$  to be the Lie algebra of the ind-scheme  $\operatorname{Aut}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})$ . If  $\Gamma$  is trivial, then the Lie algebra is just denoted by  $\operatorname{Der}(C.\mathcal{K})$ . The isogeny  $\mu$  in (12.4) gives the following isomorphism between  $\operatorname{Der}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K}) \simeq \operatorname{Der}(C, \mathcal{K})$ .

### 12.3. Equivariant Virasoro uniformization

Let us recall the following result on  $\Gamma$ -equivariant Virasoro uniformization due to M. Szczesny [84, Theorem 7.1].

**Theorem 12.4.** The stack  $\widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  carries a log-transitive action of  $\operatorname{Der}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})$  extending the action of  $\operatorname{Aut}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathbb{O})$  along the fibers of the natural map  $\widehat{\pi} : \widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  and preserving the boundary divisor  $\widehat{\Delta}_{g,n,\Gamma} = \widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) \setminus \widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}).$ 

Comments on the proof. Strictly speaking Szczesny's result [84] is on the interior  $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ . Also his strategy is to reduce to the untwisted case. However, the arguments can be easily extended to the boundary following the untwisted case as in Section 4.2 in [90]. Namely the action of  $\operatorname{Aut}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathbb{O})$  extends to the boundary since we are only modifying the smooth points. It particular it also preserves the singularities.

Now log-transitivity follows from extending the argument of transitivity in Frenkel and Ben-Zvi [43] in the untwisted case along with the result (see [2], [8]) on deformations of nodal admissible  $\Gamma$  covers  $\widetilde{C} \to C$  preserving the singularities. These are exactly controlled by deformations of the pointed curve obtained by normalization of C and the new marked points coming from the nodes of C. Using these facts, we can argue as in [43]. If  $\Gamma$  is trivial, the result of the extension to the boundary can be also found in [87].

The following is an obvious variant of Theorem 12.4 where we replace  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{a,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  by  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{a,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ .

**Corollary 12.5.** The same results in Theorem 12.4 hold if we consider the natural action of the group  $\operatorname{Aut}_+(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathbb{O})$  and along the fibers of the natural map  $\widehat{\mathfrak{M}}_{q,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) \to \widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{q,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}).$ 

12.3.1. Virasoro Uniformization and the Hodge bundle. Let  $\widetilde{C} \to Z$  be a versal family in  $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  parameterized by a smooth scheme Z (or one may work in the setting of Looijenga [67]). We let  $\widetilde{\mathbf{z}}$  (respectively  $\mathbf{z}$ ) be the corresponding choice of special local formal coordinates along the sections  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  (respectively  $\mathbf{p}$ ).

Let  $\Delta_Z$  be the normal crossing divisor of nodal curves and as before  $\Theta_{Z,\Delta_Z}$  be the subsheaf of tangent vector fields on Z preserving the divisor  $\Delta_Z$ . Finally, let  $\Sigma$  be the critical locus of  $\widetilde{C} \to Z$  and the image of  $\Sigma$  is  $\Delta_Z$ . The codimension of  $\Sigma$  in  $\widetilde{C}$  is at least two.

By Theorem 12.4, the Lie algebra  $\text{Der}(C/C, \mathcal{K})$  acts log-transitively (see Definition 12.2 and the discussion afterward) on Z. In particular, we have a surjective Lie algebra map:

(12.5) 
$$\alpha : \operatorname{Der}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathfrak{K}) \otimes \mathfrak{O}_Z \twoheadrightarrow \Theta_{Z, \Delta_Z}.$$

Following the notation in [84], let  $vec^{\Gamma}(\widetilde{C}\backslash\Gamma.\widetilde{\mathbf{p}})$  be the kernel of the map  $\alpha$ . This is the locally free sheaf given by the  $\Gamma$ -invariant part of the pushforward of the locally free sheaf  $\mathcal{H}om(\omega_{\widetilde{C}/Z}, \mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}})$  to Z, where  $\omega_{\widetilde{C}/Z}$  is the relative dualizing sheaf. We refer the reader to Section 4.2 in [90] for the case when  $\Gamma$  is trivial. Alternatively  $vec^{\Gamma}(\widetilde{C}\backslash\widetilde{\mathbf{p}})$  can be realized as follows: Restrict the versal family to  $Z\backslash\Delta_Z$ . By [84], we get that the fiber of  $vec^{\Gamma}(\widetilde{C}\backslash\Gamma.\widetilde{\mathbf{p}})$  at a point  $(\pi:\widetilde{C}_0\to C_0,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{z}})$  is given by the Lie algebra of  $\Gamma$ -invariant vector fields on  $\widetilde{C}_0\backslash\bigcup_{i=1}^n\Gamma\cdot\widetilde{p}_i$ .

Since by assumption,  $\widetilde{C}_0$  is smooth, the cover  $\widetilde{C}_0 \to C_0$  is étale restricted to  $\widetilde{C}_0 \backslash \Gamma. \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$ . Hence, it follows that a  $\Gamma$ -invariant vector field on  $\widetilde{C}_0 \backslash \Gamma. \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  descends to a vector field on  $C_0 \backslash \mathbf{p}$ . Thus we get that  $vec^{\Gamma}(\widetilde{C} \backslash \Gamma. \widetilde{\mathbf{p}})$  is canonically isomorphic to the push forward of the locally free sheaf  $vec(C \backslash \mathbf{p}) :=$  $\mathcal{H}om(\omega_{C/Z}, \mathcal{O}_C)$  to Z.

12.3.2. Uniformization and the associated Atiyah algebra. Recall the natural forgetful maps  $\widehat{\pi} : \widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma} \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  and  $\widetilde{\pi} : \widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma} \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$ . The action of  $\operatorname{Aut}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})$  on  $\widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  [43, Theorem 17.3.2], [84] preserves the divisor  $\widehat{\Delta}_{g,n,\Gamma}$ . The twisted Sugawara construction [94] gives an action of  $\operatorname{Der}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})$  on  $\mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}}$ .

Let  $\widehat{\operatorname{Der}}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})$  be the central extension of  $\operatorname{Der}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})$  obtained as Beaer sum of the Virasoro cocycles for the individual factors. We get a short exact sequence

$$(12.6) \qquad \qquad 0 \to {\mathfrak O}_{\widehat{\mathfrak{M}}^{\Gamma}_{g,n}(\mathbf{m})} . c \to \widehat{\operatorname{Der}}(\widetilde{C}/C, {\mathcal K}) \to \operatorname{Der}(\widetilde{C}/C, {\mathcal K}) \to 0.$$

Moreover, the short exact sequence splits when restricted to  $vec^{\Gamma}(\widetilde{C}\backslash\Gamma\cdot\widetilde{\mathbf{p}})$ and the Lie algebra  $\text{Der}_{+}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{O})$ . Taking quotients and using surjectivity of the short exact sequence in Equation (12.5), we get a logarithmic Atiyah algebra with the following fundamental exact sequence.

$$(12.7) 0 \to \mathcal{O}_{\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})} \cdot c \to \widehat{\mathrm{Der}}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})/vec^{\Gamma}(\widetilde{C}\backslash\Gamma\cdot(\widetilde{\mathbf{p}})) \to \Theta_{\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}), \Delta_{g,n,\Gamma}} \to 0.$$

We denote the log-Atiyah algebra

$$\hat{\mathcal{A}}(\widetilde{C}/C)(-\log \hat{\pi}^{-1}(\Delta_{g,n,\Gamma})) := \widehat{\operatorname{Der}}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})/vec^{\Gamma}(\widetilde{C}\backslash\Gamma \cdot (\widetilde{\mathbf{p}})).$$

Since  $\widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  is an  $\operatorname{Aut}_{+}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathbb{O})$ -torsor over  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ , the sheaf  $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}(\widetilde{C}/C) \times (-\log \widehat{\pi}^{-1}(\Delta_{g,n,\Gamma}))$  descends via invariant push-forward to a log-Atiyah algebra on the stack  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  which we denote by  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}(\widetilde{C}/C)(-\log \widetilde{\pi}^{-1}(\Delta_{g,n,\Gamma}))$ .

**12.3.3.** Virasoro uniformization of the Hurwitz-Hodge bundle. In this section, we give a more explicit description of the Atiyah algebra

 $\tilde{\mathcal{A}}(\tilde{C}/C)(-\log \tilde{\pi}^{-1}(\Delta_{g,n,\Gamma}))$ . If  $\Gamma$  is trivial, the corresponding results can be found in [7, 22, 64, 87, 88].

Consider the natural map  $q : \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}$  and let  $\Lambda$  be the pullback of the Hodge line bundle on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}$  to  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  via q. Then we have the following proposition:

**Proposition 12.6.** Let  $\mathcal{A}_{\Lambda}(-\log \Delta_{g,n,\Gamma})$  denote the log-Atiyah algebra associated to the line bundle  $\Lambda$  on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ , then there is a natural identification  $\hat{\mathcal{A}}(\widetilde{C}/C)(-\log \hat{\pi}^{-1}(\Delta_{g,n,\Gamma}))$  with  $\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{A}_{\hat{\pi}^*\Lambda}(-\log \Delta_{g,n,\Gamma})$ .

Proof. First, we consider the case when  $\Gamma$  is trivial. In this case results in [7, 22, 64, 87, 88] show that there is a natural isomorphism of  $\widehat{\text{Der}}(C, \mathcal{K})/$  $vec(C \setminus \mathbf{p}) \cong \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{A}_{\pi^*\Lambda}(-\log \Delta_{g,n})$ , where  $\Delta_{g,n}$  is the boundary divisor of  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}$  and  $\hat{\pi} : \widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n} \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}$  is the forgetful map. Now consider the following commutative diagram:

$$\widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) \xrightarrow{\hat{\pi}} \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$$

$$\downarrow^{\pi} \qquad \qquad \downarrow^{q}$$

$$\widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n} \xrightarrow{\hat{\pi}} \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}.$$

Since the map  $\pi$  is flat [58], we get an exact sequence

$$0 \to \pi^*(vec(C \setminus \mathbf{p})) \to \pi^* \operatorname{Der}(C, \mathcal{K}) \to \pi^* \Theta_{\widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}, \Delta_{g,n}} \to 0.$$

We now have the following commutative diagram of sheaves of Lie algebras.



Since by the discussion following Equation (12.5), we get the kernel of the horizontal maps are isomorphic. Hence it suffices to show that the vertical map on the left is an isomorphism between  $\pi^*(\text{Der}(C, \mathcal{K}))$  is  $\text{Der}(\tilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K})$ . This follows from the isomorphism (12.4) of  $\text{Der}_N \mathcal{K}$  with  $\text{Der} \mathcal{K}$ .

### 12.4. Twisted log-D module

In this section, we recall the construction of the twisted WZW-connection following [84] using the formalism of the *twisted localization functor* recalled in Section 12.1.2.

**Remark 12.7.** We want to address a small but important difference from [84]. The twisted modules for a vertex algebra arising from Kac-Moody algebras are not conformal (i.e. the eigenvalues of the zero-th Virasoro operator may not be integral, [43, Definition 2.5.8]) and hence the coherent sheaves  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\tilde{C},C,\tilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\tilde{\mathbf{z}})$  do not descend to coherent logarithmic  $\mathcal{D}$  modules on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{a,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  under the natural  $\mathbb{G}_{m}^{n}$ -action.

Let  $\mathbf{m} = (m_1, \ldots, m_n) \in \Gamma^n$  be a monodromy vector. For each  $1 \leq i \leq n$ , let  $N_i$  be the order the  $m_i$  and  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda_i}$  is an irreducible highest weight integrable module for  $m_i$ -twisted Kac-Moody Lie algebra  $L(\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}, m_i)$  of highest weight  $\lambda_i$ at level  $\ell$ . As in Sections 8, 8.3.1 and [15, Remark 3.4.6], without loss of generality assume that we have a family of  $(\widetilde{C} \to Z, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{z}})$  in  $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ such that  $\widetilde{C} \setminus \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}(Z)$  is affine and let  $\Delta_Z$  be the divisor in Z corresponding to singular curves. Following Looijenga [67, Section 5], we put the assumption that vector fields on Z tangent to  $\Delta_Z$  are locally liftable to  $\widetilde{C}$  (We could have also worked with the set-up of versal family as before).

Similarly, we denote the corresponding family  $(\widetilde{C} \to T, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$  in  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ . The smooth scheme Z is a  $\operatorname{Aut}_{+}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathbb{O})$ -torsor over T. For a fixed *n*-tuple of monodromies **m** and integrable highest weights  $\vec{\lambda} = (\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n)$ , we consider the vector space  $\mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}} = \mathcal{H}_{\lambda_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\lambda_n}$  and the quasi-coherent sheaf on Z.

$$\underline{\mathcal{H}}_{\vec{\lambda}} := \mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}} \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z.$$

The Lie algebra  $\text{Der}_N(\mathcal{O}_R)$  acts on  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}$  by the twisted Sugawara action under the homomorphism

(12.8) 
$$\operatorname{Der}_{N}(\mathcal{O}_{R}) \to \operatorname{Vir}_{\Gamma_{\widetilde{p}}}, \quad z^{k+\frac{1}{N}}\partial_{z^{\frac{1}{N}}} \to -NL_{k,\Gamma_{\widetilde{p}}},$$

where  $\operatorname{Vir}_{\Gamma_{\widetilde{p}}}$  is the Virasoro algebra with generated by  $L_{k,\Gamma_{\widetilde{p}}}$  which acts on the  $L(\widehat{\mathfrak{g}},\Gamma_{\widetilde{p}})$ -module  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}$  via the twisted Sugawara action [94, Section 3]. The Sugawara construction gives an action of  $\widehat{\operatorname{Der}}(\widetilde{C}/C,\mathcal{K})$  on  $\underline{\mathcal{H}}_{\widetilde{\lambda}}$  and one naturally gets an action of the log-Atiyah algebra  $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}(\widetilde{C}/C)(-\log \Delta_Z)$  on the sheaf of conformal blocks  $\mathcal{V}_{\widetilde{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{z}})$  on Z. We apply the formalism ([84, Section 7.2]) of *twisted log-localization* as described with Section 12.1.2 with the following:

- $\widehat{\mathfrak{s}} = \widehat{\operatorname{Der}}(\widetilde{C}/C, \mathcal{K}),$
- $K = \operatorname{Aut}_+ \mathcal{O},$
- $V = \mathcal{H}_{\lambda_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\lambda_n}$  and
- $\widetilde{\mathfrak{l}}$  be the Aut( $\widetilde{C}/C, \mathfrak{O}$ )-equivariant sheaf of Lie algebras whose fibers at a point ( $\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}$ ) in T is given by  $(\mathfrak{g} \otimes H^0(\widetilde{C}, \mathfrak{O}_{\widetilde{C}}(*\Gamma, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}))^{\Gamma}$ .

Hence the twisted log-localization gives the sheaf of conformal blocks  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\tilde{C},C,\tilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\tilde{\mathbf{v}})$  on T along with an action of the log-Atiyah algebra  $\tilde{\mathcal{A}}(\tilde{C}/C)(-\log \Delta_T)$ . A direct corollary of the Proposition 12.6 is the following:

**Corollary 12.8.** The log-Atiyah algebra  $\frac{\ell \dim \mathfrak{g}}{2(\ell+h^{\vee})} \mathcal{A}_{\tilde{\pi}^*\Lambda}(-\log \widetilde{\Delta}_{g,n,\Gamma})$  acts on the dual twisted conformal block bundle or the sheaf of twisted covacua  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{v}}).$ 

# 12.5. Atiyah algebra for the twisted WZW connection on $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$

Let  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^n$  be a monodromy vector and for an *n*-tuple of integral weights  $\vec{\lambda} = (\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n)$  at level  $\ell$ , we denote the vector bundle of conformal blocks on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  by  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$ . Let  $\Gamma$  be a finite group acting on  $\mathfrak{g}$ . For each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  let  $L(\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}, \gamma)$  be the  $\gamma$ -twisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra.

As before, let  $\widetilde{C} \to C$  be a ramified Galois cover of nodal curves and let  $\widetilde{p}$  be a smooth ramification point of  $\widetilde{C}$  whose image in C is denoted by p. Let  $\Gamma_{\widetilde{p}}$  be the stabilizer at the point  $\widetilde{p}$  and we further, assume that N be the order of  $\Gamma_{\widetilde{p}}$ . Let  $z^{\frac{1}{N}}$  is a special coordinate at the point  $\widetilde{p}$ , then there is an isomorphism of the residue fields  $\mathcal{K}_{\widetilde{p}} \simeq \mathbb{C}((z^{\frac{1}{N}}))$  (respectively  $\mathcal{K}_p \simeq \mathbb{C}((z))$ ).

Let  $R = \mathbb{C}[[z^{\frac{1}{N}}]]$  and let  $\mathcal{A}ut_N(D_{R,\tilde{p}})$  (respectively  $\mathcal{A}ut_{N,+}(D_{R,\tilde{p}})$ ) denote the set of special coordinates (respectively one-jets) of the point  $\tilde{p}$ . This is an  $\operatorname{Aut}_N(\mathcal{O}_R)$  (respectively  $\operatorname{Aut}_{N,+}(\mathcal{O}_R)$ )-torsor.

Since the  $L_{0,\Gamma_{\vec{p}}}$ -eigen values of the module  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}$  are bounded from below. Hence it follows (from the construction of the Sugawara action) that the action of  $\text{Der}_{N,+} \mathcal{O}$  is locally nilpotent.

Thus by the discussion in Section 6.3 of [43], we get that the following vector space is independent of the formal jets at the point  $\tilde{p}$ :

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{H}}_{\lambda,\widetilde{p}} := \mathcal{A}ut_{N,+}(D_{R,\widetilde{p}}) \times_{\operatorname{Aut}_{N,+}(\mathcal{O}_R)} \mathcal{H}_{\lambda}.$$

However, it turns out that the eigenvalues ([94, Lemma 3.6]) of the zeroth twisted Virasoro operators  $L_{0,\Gamma_{\tilde{p}}}$  on  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}$  are not in  $\frac{1}{N}\mathbb{Z}$ . In particular by Equation (12.8), the eigenvalues of  $z^{\frac{1}{N}}\partial_{z^{\frac{1}{N}}}$  are non integers. We refer the reader to [71] for similar issue when  $\Gamma$  is trivial.

As in the untwisted case, let  $\Delta_{\lambda}$  denote the eigenvalues of  $L_{0,\Gamma_{\tilde{p}}}$  on the degree zero part of  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}$ . We consider the vector space  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda} \otimes \mathbb{C} dz^{\Delta_{\lambda}}$ .

By Equation (12.8) of the Sugawara action, the eigenvalues of  $z^{\frac{1}{N}}\partial_{z^{\frac{1}{N}}}$ on  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda}$  are of the form  $-N\Delta_{\lambda} + \mathbb{Z}$ , where  $\Delta_{\lambda}$  is a rational number (Lemma 3.6 in [94]). The Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Der}_{N}(\mathcal{O}_{R})$  acts on  $dz^{\Delta_{\lambda}}$  via Lie derivatives and in particular  $z^{\frac{1}{N}}\partial_{z^{\frac{1}{N}}}$  acts with eigenvalue  $N\Delta_{\lambda}$ .

This again by Section 6.3 in [43] implies that the action of  $\text{Der}_N(\mathcal{O}_R)$ on  $\mathcal{H}_{\lambda} \otimes \mathbb{C} dz^{\Delta_{\lambda}}$  can be exponentiated to an action of the group  $\text{Aut}_N(\mathcal{O}_R)$ . Thus the coordinate free highest weight irreducible integrable  $\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{\widetilde{p}}$ -module  $\mathbb{H}_{\lambda}$ (see Section 8 for notation) of highest weight  $\lambda$  can be redefined as

(12.9) 
$$\mathcal{H}_{\lambda,\widetilde{p}} := \mathcal{A}ut_N(D_{R,\widetilde{p}}) \times_{\operatorname{Aut}_N(\mathcal{O}_R)} (\mathcal{H}_\lambda \otimes \mathbb{C}dz^{\Delta_\lambda}).$$

We have the following result which summarizes the discussions in this section:

**Theorem 12.9.** Let  $\Delta_{\lambda_i}$  be the eigenvalues of the zeroth Virasoro operator  $L_{0,\Gamma_{\tilde{p}_i}}$  on the degree zero part of the highest weight  $L(\hat{\mathfrak{g}},\Gamma_{p_i})$ -module with highest weight  $\lambda_i$  via the twisted Sugawara action. Then the Atiyah algebra

$$\frac{\ell \dim \mathfrak{g}}{2(h^{\vee}(\mathfrak{g})+\ell)}\mathcal{A}_{\Lambda}(-\log \Delta_{g,n,\Gamma}) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} N_{i}\Delta_{\lambda_{i}}\mathcal{A}_{\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{i}}(-\log \Delta_{g,n,\Gamma})$$

acts on  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$ , where  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_i$ ; s are tautological line bundles corresponding to the *i*-th psi classes and  $N_i$ 's are the orders of the cyclic groups  $\Gamma_{p_i}$ .

*Proof.* First of all we observe that the  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  is a substack of the total stack of the  $\mathbb{G}_m^n$ -torsor on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  given by the line bundles  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_n$ . Hence the pullback of each  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_i$  to  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  is trivial. Let  $\widetilde{\pi} : \overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma} \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  be the forgetful map and consider the Atiyah algebra

(12.10)

$$\mathcal{A} := \frac{\ell \dim \mathfrak{g}}{2(\ell + h^{\vee}(\mathfrak{g}))} \tilde{\pi}^* \mathcal{A}_{\Lambda}(-\log \tilde{\pi}^{-1} \Delta_{g,n,\Gamma}) + \sum_{i=1}^n N_i \Delta_{\lambda_i} \tilde{\pi}^* \mathcal{A}_{\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_i}(-\log \tilde{\pi}^{-1} \Delta_{g,n,\Gamma}),$$

Then by Proposition 12.6, Corollary 12.8 and the coordinate free construction (see (12.9)) tell us that the log-Atiyah algebra given by Equation (12.10) acts on  $\mathbb{V} := \tilde{\pi}^*(\mathbb{V}_{\lambda,\Gamma}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}))$ , i.e. a Lie algebra homomorphism  $\nabla : \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}_{\mathbb{V}}$  which is also equivariant under the  $\mathbb{G}_m^n$ -torsor. Hence the result follows.

**Part III: Crossed modular functors.** In this part of the paper we develop the formalism of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor that will allow us to use these bundles of twisted conformal blocks to construct  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion categories.

We state and prove Theorem 13.20 which allows us to construct  $\Gamma$ crossed weakly ribbon categories from a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0. We then derive some important consequences of this, for example the twisted Verlinde formula (Corollary 13.25) in the set-up of  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors. The rest of the paper is dedicated to the proof that twisted conformal blocks defines a complex analytic  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor (Theorem 15.1). We also complete the proof of Theorem 1.2.

### 13. $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors

Let  $\Gamma$  be a finite group. In this section, we define the notion of a complex analytic  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor. Topological  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors have been defined and studied in [60, 80]. We prove that the complex analytic and topological notion are both equivalent to the notion of a weakly rigid  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular category. In this section, all abelian categories that we consider are supposed to be finite semisimple  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear, even though we may not mention this explicitly and all additive functors considered are supposed to be  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear.

### 13.1. $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian categories

Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a finite semisimple  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear abelian category equipped with a linear action of a finite group  $\Gamma$ . For an object  $M \in \mathcal{C}$  let  $\widetilde{\Gamma}_M := \{(g, \psi) | g \in \Gamma, \psi :$  $g(M) \xrightarrow{\cong} M\}$ . We can define a group structure on  $\widetilde{\Gamma}_M$  in the evident way and we obtain a central extension

(13.1) 
$$1 \to \operatorname{Aut}(M) \to \widetilde{\Gamma}_M \to \Gamma_M \to 1,$$

where  $\Gamma_M \leq \Gamma$  is the stabilizer of the isomorphism class of the object M.

**Remark 13.1.** We say that an object  $M \in \mathcal{C}$  is  $\Gamma$ -invariant if  $\Gamma_M = \Gamma$ and if the central extension (13.1) is split. Any  $\Gamma$ -invariant object in  $\mathcal{C}$  can be naturally lifted to an object of the  $\Gamma$ -equivariantization  $\mathcal{C}^{\Gamma}$ , namely the object in the equivariantization corresponding to the  $\Gamma$ -invariant object M and the trivial representation of  $\Gamma$ .

Now for each  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ , the tensor power  $\mathcal{C}^{\boxtimes n}$  is also a finite semisimple  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear abelian category equipped with an action of the wreath product  $S_n \ltimes \Gamma^n$ , where  $S_n$  is the symmetric group on *n*-letters acting on  $\Gamma^n$  by permutation of factors. Note that we have the diagonal subgroup  $\Delta \Gamma \subseteq \Gamma^n$ or in other words, the fixed point subgroup in  $\Gamma^n$  for the  $S_n$ -action. The direct product  $S_n \times \Delta \Gamma$  is a subgroup of the wreath product  $S_n \ltimes \Gamma^n$  and hence it acts linearly on the abelian category  $\mathbb{C}^{\boxtimes n}$ .

**Remark 13.2.** By a symmetric  $\Gamma$ -invariant object in  $\mathbb{C}^{\boxtimes n}$ , we simply mean an  $S_n \times \Delta \Gamma$ -invariant object of  $\mathcal{C}^{\boxtimes n}$ .

**Definition 13.3.** An involutive duality on a finite semisimple  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear category is a  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear equivalence  $(\cdot)^* : \mathbb{C} \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathbb{C}^{\mathrm{op}}$  along with a natural isomorphism between the functors  $\mathrm{id}_{\mathbb{C}} \xrightarrow{\cong} (\cdot)^{**}$ .

**Definition 13.4.** By a finite semisimple  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category we mean a finite semisimple  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear abelian category  $\mathcal{C}$  along with

- a Γ-grading of abelian categories C = ⊕<sub>m∈Γ</sub> C<sub>m</sub>,
  an involutive duality (·)\* : C → C<sup>op</sup>, which takes each component C<sub>m</sub> to  $\mathcal{C}_{m^{-1}}^{\mathrm{op}}$ ,
- a linear action of  $\Gamma$  on  $\mathcal{C}$  such that  $\gamma(\mathcal{C}_m) \subseteq \mathcal{C}_{\gamma m \gamma^{-1}}$  for all  $\gamma, m \in \Gamma$ , which is compatible with the involutive duality and
- a simple  $\Gamma$ -invariant object (see Remark 13.1)  $\mathbb{1} \in \mathcal{C}_1$  which is selfdual,  $\mathbb{1} \cong \mathbb{1}^*$ .

**Remark 13.5.** If  $\mathcal{C}$  is a  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category as in Definition 13.4, then we have a  $\Gamma^n$ -grading of  $\mathfrak{C}^{\boxtimes n}$ 

$$\mathcal{C}^{\boxtimes n} = \bigoplus_{\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^n} \mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n}, \text{ where } \mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n} := \mathcal{C}_{m_1} \boxtimes \cdots \boxtimes \mathcal{C}_{m_n} \subseteq \mathcal{C}^{\boxtimes n} \text{ for } \mathbf{m} = (m_1, \dots, m_n).$$

**Definition 13.6.** For each  $m \in \Gamma$ , let  $P_m$  denote the set of simple objects of  $\mathcal{C}_m$ . Define  $R_m := \bigoplus_{M \in P_m} M \boxtimes M^* \in \mathcal{C}_{m,m^{-1}}^{\boxtimes 2}$  and define  $R = \bigoplus_{m \in \Gamma} R_m \in \mathcal{C}^{\boxtimes 2}$ . Note that R is a symmetric  $\Gamma$ -invariant self dual object of  $\mathbb{C}^{\boxtimes 2}$ .

**Remark 13.7.** By a slight abuse of notation, we will often denote a  $\Gamma$ crossed abelian category by the triple  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{1}, R)$ , but it should be remembered that there are other structures present which are not reflected in this
notation.

**Remark 13.8.** A grading  $\mathcal{C} = \bigoplus_{m \in \Gamma} \mathcal{C}_m$  is said to be faithful if each component  $\mathcal{C}_m$  is non-zero. We will always assume that our  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian categories are faithfully graded.

### 13.2. Motivation for the definition of crossed modular functors

Let  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{1}, R)$  be a finite semisimple faithfully graded  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category. Let us describe the motivation behind the notion of a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor. The main goal is to define a tensor product structure on  $\mathcal{C}$  which equips it with the structure of a braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly fusion category (see Definitions 4.1 and 2.3) with unit  $\mathbb{1}$  such that the  $\Gamma$ -action, grading, and weak duality agree with the structures that are already present on  $\mathcal{C}$ .

The idea is to describe the desired tensor product of objects  $M_1, \ldots, M_n \in \mathcal{C}$  by describing instead the Hom-spaces

$$\operatorname{Hom}(M, M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n) = \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n \otimes M^*)$$

and the relations that these spaces need to satisfy in order to define the desired tensor product structure.

Let us consider objects  $M_i \in \mathcal{C}_{m_i} \subseteq \mathcal{C}$  for  $1 \leq i \leq n$ . Consider this *n*-tuple of objects as an object

$$\mathbf{M} := M_1 \boxtimes \cdots \boxtimes M_n \in \mathfrak{C}_{m_1} \boxtimes \cdots \boxtimes \mathfrak{C}_{m_n} = \mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n} \subseteq \mathfrak{C}^{\boxtimes n},$$
  
where  $\mathbf{m} = (m_1, \dots, m_n).$ 

Let us also consider an *n*-marked admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover  $(\widetilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \mathbf{v})$ with ramification data given by  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^n$  as in Definition A.5.

Informally, a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor  $\mathcal{V}$  (in genus 0) is a gadget which takes in the data of an object  $\mathbf{M} \in \mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n}$  and an *n*-marked  $\Gamma$ -cover  $(\widetilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \mathbf{v})$ , and spits out a finite dimensional vector space  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \mathbf{v})$ . These finite dimensional vector spaces are supposed to be identified with the Hom-spaces that we need to define the desired tensor product structure on  $\mathcal{C}$ . A modular functor  $\mathcal{V}$  in arbitrary genus can accept

as an input any *n*-marked admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \mathbf{v})$  without any restriction on the genus of C.

This assignment needs to satisfy certain axioms in order to get the desired properties for the tensor product. These axioms are stated precisely in Section 13.4. Here we give the informal idea.

Firstly, as the cover  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \mathbf{v})$  varies in its moduli space  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  (see Definition A.5) the corresponding vector spaces should define a vector bundle with a flat projective connection on this moduli space. Secondly, these moduli spaces  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  and their closures  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  have various gluing maps, as well as forgetting of marked-points maps between them. The vector bundles that are given by the  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor  $\mathcal{V}$  need to be compatible with all such maps. This is what is usually called 'factorization rules' and 'propagation of vacua'. In addition we also need certain other functoriality conditions.

In order to package all the axioms we need in a compact way, we use the category  $\mathcal{X}^{\Gamma}$  of stable  $\Gamma$ -graphs that is described in Appendix A.3. This category keeps track of the combinatorial structure underlying the gluing and forgetting marked points maps between the moduli stacks of *n*-marked admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers. We refer to Appendix A.3 (see also [47], [79, §3.3]) for the definitions and examples.

Informally we think of a graph as a 'usual graph' with vertices and edges, but we allow some legs (which we think of as one half of an edge) attached to vertices. We think of an edge as being made up of two half-edges joined together. Moreover each vertex of our graph is assigned a weight, that will be related to the genus of the base curve in a  $\Gamma$ -cover  $\widetilde{C} \to C$ . It is then possible to define the genus and the notion of stability of a weighted-legged-graph. In addition, a stable  $\Gamma$ -graph has the following data:

- An element  $\mathbf{m}(h) \in \Gamma$  attached to each half-edge including the legs. (This corresponds to the monodromy data of the marked cover.)
- An element  $\mathbf{b}(h)$  (called edge conjugation data) attached to the halfedges which are part of an edge  $\{h, h'\}$  such that  $\mathbf{b}(h) \cdot \mathbf{m}(h) \cdot \mathbf{m}(h') =$ 1, and  $\mathbf{b}(h) \cdot \mathbf{b}(h') = 1$ .

### 13.3. Factorization and propagation of vacua functors

Let  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{1}, R)$  be a faithfully graded  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category. We refer to the informal discussion in Section 13.2 and Appendix A.3 for the definition of the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  of stable  $\Gamma$ -graphs. Let  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  be a stable  $\Gamma$ -graph (see Definition A.7). With such a graph we associate the abelian category  $\mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes H(X)}$ , where H(X) denotes the set of half-edges of the graph.

Now consider a morphism (see Definition A.7)  $(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \xrightarrow{(f, \gamma)} (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$  in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  which only involves contracting edges. We have the associated functor

(13.2) 
$$\begin{aligned} &\mathcal{R}_{f,\boldsymbol{\gamma}}: \mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}_{Y}}^{\boxtimes H(Y)} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}_{X}}^{\boxtimes H(X)} \text{ defined as} \\ & \left( \bigotimes_{h \in H(Y)} M_{h} \right) \mapsto \left( \bigotimes_{f^{*}h \in f^{*}H(Y)} \boldsymbol{\gamma}(h)^{-1}(M_{h}) \right) \\ & \boxtimes \left( \bigotimes_{\{h_{1},h_{2}\} \in E(X) \setminus f^{*}E(Y)} (1, \mathbf{b}_{x}(h_{1})) \cdot R_{\mathbf{m}_{X}(h_{1})} \right). \end{aligned}$$

Here we are just inserting the suitable translate of a graded component (to be more precise, the object  $(1, \mathbf{b}_x(h_1)) \cdot R_{\mathbf{m}_X(h_1)} \in \mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}_X(h_1)} \boxtimes \mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}_X(h_2)})$  of the symmetric  $\Gamma$ -invariant object  $R \in \mathbb{C}^{\boxtimes 2}$  at the edges of X which have been contracted by  $f : X \to Y$ . The reader can have a look at Example 13.11 below where a simple prototypical example is considered.

Now suppose that the morphism  $(f, \gamma) : (X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$ only deletes some 1-marked legs. We define the functor

(13.3) 
$$\mathfrak{R}_{f,\boldsymbol{\gamma}}: \mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}_{Y}}^{\boxtimes H(Y)} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}_{X}}^{\boxtimes H(X)}$$
$$\left( \bigotimes_{h \in H(Y)} M_{h} \right) \mapsto \left( \bigotimes_{f^{*}h \in f^{*}H(Y)} \boldsymbol{\gamma}(h)^{-1}(M_{h}) \right) \boxtimes \left( \bigotimes_{H(X) \setminus f^{*}H(Y)} \mathbb{1} \right),$$

i.e. we insert the  $\Gamma$ -invariant object  $\mathbb{1}$  at all the 1-marked legs which have been deleted.

Hence we can define the functor  $\mathcal{R}_{f,\gamma}$  for any morphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  (see also discussion in Appendix A.4). It is clear that if we have two morphisms

$$(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \xrightarrow{f_1, \gamma_1} (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y) \xrightarrow{f_2, \gamma_2} (Z, \mathbf{m}_Z, \mathbf{b}_Z)$$

then we have a natural isomorphism between the two functors

(13.4) 
$$\Re_{(f_2,\gamma_2)\circ(f_1,\gamma_1)} \cong \Re_{f_1,\gamma_1} \circ \Re_{f_2,\gamma_2} : \mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}_Z}^{\boxtimes H(Z)} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}_X}^{\boxtimes H(X)}.$$

### 13.4. C-extended $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors

Let C be a faithfully graded  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category. We will now define the notion of a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor extending the notion of
a modular functor as defined in [11, Ch. 6]. We refer the reader to Appendix A.3, A.4, A.5 for the definitions of the stacks, the categories of twisted logarithmic D-modules on them and the specialization functors that appear in the definition below.

**Definition 13.9.** Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a (faithfully graded)  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category with  $\Gamma$ -invariant object  $\mathbb{1} \in \mathcal{C}$  and the involutive duality  $(\cdot)^*$ . Let  $c \in \mathbb{C}$ . A  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended modular functor of (additive) central charge c consists of the following data satisfying the following conditions:

1. For each stable pair (g, A) (i.e.2g-2+|A| > 0) and  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^A$  a conformal blocks functor

(13.5) 
$$\mathcal{V}_{g,A,\mathbf{m}}: \mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes A} \longrightarrow \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})).$$

Once we have functors as in Equation (13.5), we can canonically extend them to obtain functors

$$\mathcal{V}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}: \mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes H(X)} \longrightarrow \mathscr{D}_{c} \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})$$

for each  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . We will often abuse notation and denote the functors  $\mathcal{V}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}$  as just  $\mathcal{V}$ .

2. (Gluing Functor) For each morphism  $(f, \gamma) : (X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$  in  $\mathcal{X}^{\Gamma}$  a natural isomorphism  $G_{f,\gamma}$  as below between the two functors from  $\mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}_Y}^{\boxtimes H(Y)}$  to  $\mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X})$ :

(13.6) 
$$G_{f,\gamma}: \mathcal{V}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X} \circ \mathcal{R}_{f,\gamma} \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Sp}_{f,\gamma} \circ \mathcal{V}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}$$

compatible with compositions of morphisms in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ .

- 3. A normalization  $\mathcal{V}_{0,3,1}(\mathbb{1} \boxtimes \mathbb{1} \boxtimes \mathbb{1})(\mathbb{P}^1 \times \Gamma \to \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}) \cong \mathbb{C}$ , where the 3 marked points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  in  $\mathbb{P}^1 \times \{1\} \subseteq \mathbb{P}^1 \times \Gamma$  are the 3 roots of unity in  $\mathbb{C}$  and with tangent vectors being the outward pointing unit vectors.
- 4. (Non-degeneracy.) Let  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  and let  $X \in \mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  be a non-zero object. Then the vector bundle  $\mathcal{V}_{0,3,(\gamma,\gamma^{-1},1)}(X \boxtimes X^* \boxtimes \mathbb{1})$  is non-zero.

We will often abuse notation and denote all functors  $\mathcal{V}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}$  simply by  $\mathcal{V}$ . Also if  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \mathbf{q}, \widetilde{\mathbf{w}}) \in \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$  and  $\mathbf{M} \in \mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes H(X)}$ , the vector space  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \mathbf{q}, \widetilde{\mathbf{w}})$  is defined as the fiber of the twisted  $\mathcal{D}$ -module  $\mathcal{V}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}(\mathbf{M})$  at the point  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \mathbf{q}, \widetilde{\mathbf{w}})$ .

**Remark 13.10.** Since morphisms in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  involve contracting edges as well as forgetting 1-marked legs, the condition 2 in Definition 13.9 gives the factorization isomorphisms, the propagation of vacua isomorphisms as well as all the compatibilities mentioned in [11, §6.7]. When  $\Gamma$  is the trivial group, it is clear that Definition 13.9 agrees with the one in *loc. cit.*, except that we include non-degeneracy as part of the definition. See the example below to derive 'factorization rules' from the axioms in Definition 13.9.

**Example 13.11** (An example of factorization). Let (g, n) be a stable pair, i.e. 2g - 2 + n > 0, and let  $a, b, m_1, \ldots, m_n \in \Gamma$ . Consider the following morphism in  $X^{\Gamma}$  obtained by contracting the loop below whose two halfedges have monodromy data  $a, ba^{-1}b^{-1}$  and edge conjugation data  $(b, b^{-1})$ :



Then we have the gluing map from Equation (A.6) (see also the beginning of Appendix A.4):

$$\xi_{f_g}: \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g-1,n+2}^{\Gamma}(a, ba^{-1}b^{-1}, \mathbf{m}) \longrightarrow \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}).$$

The map  $\xi_{f_g}$  naturally factors through the gluing map

$$\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g-1,n+2}^{\Gamma}(bab^{-1},ba^{-1}b^{-1},\mathbf{m})\longrightarrow\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$$

as defined in [58, §2.2] via action by the element  $(b, 1, 1) \in \Gamma^{n+2}$ . Note that the morphism  $f_g$  in Equation (13.7) also factors through the corresponding graph in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ .

Recall the specialization functor from Equation (A.13)

$$\operatorname{Sp}_{f_g}: \mathscr{D}_c\operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})) \longrightarrow \mathscr{D}_c\operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g-1,n+2}^{\Gamma}(a,ba^{-1}b^{-1},\mathbf{m}))$$

and the functor from Equation (13.2):  $\mathcal{R}_{f_g} : \mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}_{a,ba^{-1}b^{-1},\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n+2}$ , defined as

$$\mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n} \ni \mathbf{M} \mapsto (1, b) \cdot (R_a) \boxtimes \mathbf{M} = \bigoplus_{A \in P_a} A \boxtimes b(A^*) \boxtimes \mathbf{M}.$$

In this case the Gluing axiom (Equation (13.6)) gives a natural isomorphism between two functors

$$G_{f_g}: \mathcal{V}_{g-1,n+2,(a,ba^{-1}b^{-1},\mathbf{m})} \circ \mathcal{R}_{f_g} \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Sp}_{f_g} \circ \mathcal{V}_{g,n,\mathbf{m}}$$

i.e. for each  $\mathbf{M}\in \mathfrak{C}_m^{\boxtimes n}$  we have an isomorphism of vector bundles with connections

(13.8) 
$$\bigoplus_{P_a} \mathcal{V}_{g-1,n+2,(a,ba^{-1}b^{-1},\mathbf{m})}(A \boxtimes b(A^*) \boxtimes \mathbf{M}) \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Sp}_{f,\gamma}(\mathcal{V}_{g,n,\mathbf{m}}(\mathbf{M})).$$

We will use the isomorphism in Equation (13.8) later to prove Theorem 13.23 by induction on the genus.

**Example 13.12.** Let us consider another example of a morphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ , namely the crossed braiding  $\beta_{l_1,l_2}: (g; m_1, m_2, \ldots, m_n) \to (g; m_1m_2m_1^{-1}, m_1, \ldots, m_n)$  from Example A.12. As a shorthand notation, let us set  $\mathbf{m}' = (m_1m_2m_1^{-1}, m_1, \ldots, m_n)$  and similarly for the other data where the first two pieces of data are swapped. This braiding isomorphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  gives rise to the isomorphism of the stacks

(13.9) 
$$\xi_{\beta_{l_1,l_2}} : \overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) \to \overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}'), (\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}) \mapsto (\widetilde{C} \to C; m_1(\widetilde{p}_2), \widetilde{p}_1, \widetilde{p}_3, \dots, \widetilde{p}_n, , \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}')$$

In this case the specialization functor from Equation (A.13) is just the pullback along the isomorphism in Equation (13.9):

(13.10) 
$$\operatorname{Sp}_{\beta_{l_1,l_2}} = \xi^*_{\beta_{l_1,l_2}} : \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}')) \longrightarrow \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})).$$

Also in this case the inverse of the functor from Equation (13.2):  $\mathcal{R}_{\beta_{l_1,l_2}}^{-1}$ :  $\mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}'}^{\boxtimes n}$ , is defined by

$$\mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n} \ni M_1 \boxtimes \cdots \boxtimes M_n \mapsto m_1(M_2) \boxtimes M_1 \boxtimes M_3 \cdots \boxtimes M_n$$

Applying Gluing axiom (Equation (13.6)) gives a natural isomorphism between two functors

$$\mathcal{V}_{g;m_1,m_2,\ldots,m_n} \xrightarrow{\cong} \xi^*_{\beta_{l_1,l_2}} \circ \mathcal{V}_{g;m_1m_2m_1^{-1},m_1,\ldots,m_n} \circ \mathcal{R}^{-1}_{\beta_{l_1,l_2}}$$

i.e. natural isomorphisms between the vector spaces

$$\mathcal{V}_{M_1\boxtimes\cdots\boxtimes M_n}(\widetilde{C}\to C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$$

$$\xrightarrow{\cong} \mathcal{V}_{m_1(M_2) \boxtimes M_1 \cdots \boxtimes M_n} (\widetilde{C} \to C; m_1(\widetilde{p}_2), \widetilde{p}_1, \dots, \widetilde{p}_n, , \widetilde{\mathbf{v}'}).$$

Next let us define a  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0.

**Definition 13.13.** Let  $\mathfrak{X}_0^{\Gamma} \subseteq \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  denote the full subcategory formed by graphs of genus 0, i.e. those graphs which are forests and all of whose vertices have weight 0. The notion of a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0 is obtained by replacing the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  with the full subcategory  $\mathfrak{X}_0^{\Gamma}$  in Definition 13.9.

**Remark 13.14.** Note that in genus 0, the Hodge line bundles on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{0,A}$  are trivial and hence their pull back to  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{0,A}^{\Gamma}$  are all trivial and hence we do not need to consider the central charge and each  $\mathcal{V}(\mathbf{M})$  is a *D*-module on  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{0,A}^{\Gamma}$  with log-singularities at the boundary.

#### 13.5. Pivotal and ribbon structures on weakly fusion categories

Before proceeding further, let us recall the notions of pivotal and ribbon structures in the setting of monoidal r-categories and weakly fusion categories. We refer back to Section 2.1 where these notions were defined. Unlike rigid categories, in monoidal r-categories, the weak duality functor  $X \mapsto X^*$ is not necessarily monoidal. However, by [25] the double duality functor  $(\cdot)^{**}$ is indeed monoidal and also braided in case the original category is braided.

**Definition 13.15** (cf. [25, §5]). A pivotal structure on a monoidal r-category  $\mathcal{C}$  is a monoidal isomorphism between the monoidal functors  $\mathrm{id}_{\mathcal{C}}$  and  $(\cdot)^{**}$  on  $\mathcal{C}$ .

In [25], a ribbon r-category is defined to be a braided monoidal r-category equipped with a monoidal isomorphism between the identity functor and the double duality functor,  $X \cong X^{**}$ , satisfying a certain balancing property. We refer to [25, §7,8] for details.

Now let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed monoidal r-category. A pivotal structure on  $\mathcal{C}$  naturally defines a pivotal structure on the equivariantization  $\mathcal{C}^{\Gamma}$ which is a braided monoidal r-category (see Proposition 4.5).

**Definition 13.16.** A ribbon structure on a braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed monoidal rcategory  $\mathcal{C}$  is a pivotal structure such that the induced pivotal structure on the braided monoidal r-category  $\mathcal{C}^{\Gamma}$  is ribbon in the sense of [25].

**Definition 13.17.** (i) We define a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon fusion category, or in short a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category, to be a braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed

234

weakly fusion category equipped with a ribbon structure as in Definition 13.16.

(ii) By a weakly ribbon category we mean a braided weakly fusion category equipped with a ribbon structure.

We will prove that a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0 defines the structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category on C.

#### 13.6. The neutral modular functor

Let  $(\mathcal{C} = \bigoplus_{m \in \Gamma} \mathcal{C}_m, \mathbb{1}, \bigoplus_{m \in \Gamma} R_m)$  be a  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category and suppose we are given a  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor  $\mathcal{V}$  of additive central charge  $c \in \mathbb{C}$ . We will now define a  $\mathcal{C}_1$ -extended modular functor  $\mathcal{V}_1$  in the sense of [11, Ch. 6] with the same central charge c.

Let  $X \in \mathfrak{X}$  be a stable graph and let  $\mathbf{M} \in \mathcal{C}_1^{\boxtimes H(X)}$ . Then we want to define  $\mathcal{V}_1(\mathbf{M}) \in \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_X)$ . We have a functor  $\mathfrak{X} \to \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  defined on objects by  $X \mapsto (X, \mathbf{1}, \mathbf{1}_{H(X) \setminus L(X)})$  (mark all half-edges by  $1 \in \Gamma$ ) and on morphisms by  $f \mapsto (f, \mathbf{1})$ .

We also have a morphism of stacks  $i_X : \widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_X \to \widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{X,1,1}^{\Gamma}$  defined by  $(D, \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{w}) \mapsto (D \times \Gamma \to D, \mathbf{q} \times 1, \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{w} \times 1)$ . Since  $\mathcal{V}$  is a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor, we have the twisted  $\mathcal{D}$ -module  $\mathcal{V}(\mathbf{M})$  on  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{X,1,1}^{\Gamma}$ .

**Definition 13.18.** We define  $\mathcal{V}_1(\mathbf{M})$  to be the pullback  $i_X^* \mathcal{V}(\mathbf{M}) \in \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_X)$ .

We can perform the same construction for the genus 0 case. Hence in this setting we obtain:

- **Proposition 13.19.** (i) Given a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor  $\mathcal{V}$  in genus 0, the functor  $\mathcal{V}_1$  as in Definition 13.18 is a  $\mathcal{C}_1$ -extended modular functor in genus 0. In particular, this defines the structure of a weakly ribbon category on  $\mathcal{C}_1$  and the action of  $\Gamma$  on  $\mathcal{C}_1$  respects this structure.
  - (ii) Given a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor  $\mathcal{V}$  with central charge c, the functor  $\mathcal{V}_1$  (Definition 13.18) is a C<sub>1</sub>-extended modular functor with central charge c.

*Proof.* The fact that  $\mathcal{V}_1$  is  $\mathcal{C}_1$ -extended modular functor with central charge c follows from the construction of  $\mathcal{V}_1$  and the axioms satisfied by  $\mathcal{V}$ . The part about  $\mathcal{C}_1$ -extended modular functor in genus 0 giving a weakly ribbon category on  $\mathcal{C}_1$  is due to Bakalov-Kirillov [11].

#### 13.7. Generalizations to the twisted setting

In this section, we state the main result which relates the notions of  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors in genus 0 and  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon categories. This result will be proved in Section 14 after showing that the notion of complex analytic  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors as defined in this section is equivalent to the topological version studied in [60]. We then derive some important consequences from the main theorem.

**13.7.1. When the base curve is genus 0.** Suppose that  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{1}, R)$  is a finite semisimple  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category such that  $\mathbb{1} \in \mathcal{C}_1$  is a simple object. In this case, we prove that the notion of a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0 is equivalent to giving  $\mathcal{C}$  the additional structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly fusion ribbon category. In a weakly rigid category we have natural isomorphisms  $\operatorname{Hom}(M, M') \cong \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, ^*M \otimes M')$ .

Now given a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor we want to define a tensor product, i.e. given  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^n, \mathbf{M} = M_1 \boxtimes \cdots \boxtimes M_n \in \mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n}$ , we want to describe the tensor product

$$M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n \in \mathfrak{C}_{m_1 m_2 \cdots m_n} \subseteq \mathfrak{C}.$$

Given a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor, let us describe the desired morphism space Hom $(\mathbb{1}, M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n)$ . If the product  $m_1 \cdots m_n \neq 1$ , then this space is 0. Hence suppose that  $m_1 \cdots m_n = 1$ . Consider the *n*marked curve  $(\mathbb{P}^1, \mu_n, \mu_n)$  where the *n* marked points are the *n*-th roots of unity  $\mu_n \subseteq \mathbb{C} \subseteq \mathbb{P}^1$  and for each marked point  $\omega \in \mu_n$ , the associated tangent vector is again  $\omega$  considered as a tangent vector at  $\omega$ .

Consider 0 as the basepoint on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \mu_n$ . Consider loops  $\gamma_j$  in  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \mu_n$ starting at 0 and going in a straight line to  $e^{\frac{2\pi\sqrt{-1}j}{n}}$  and encircling the point  $e^{\frac{2\pi\sqrt{-1}j}{n}}$  counterclockwise. Then we obtain a presentation of the fundamental group

(13.11) 
$$\pi_1(\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \mu_n, 0) = \langle \gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n | \gamma_1 \cdots \gamma_n = 1 \rangle.$$

Hence if  $m_1 \cdots m_n = 1$ , then  $\gamma_j \mapsto m_j$  defines a group homomorphism

(13.12) 
$$\phi: \pi_1(\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \mu_n, 0) \to \Gamma.$$

Then as described in [58, §2.3], this determines an *n*-marked admissible cover  $(\tilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mu_n, \tilde{\mathbf{v}}).$ 

Then we want to define a tensor product on  $\mathcal{C}$  for which the multiplicity spaces  $\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n)$  (see also Remark 2.4) are fibers of the bundles  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}$  at the special covers described given by Equation (13.12). More precisely we want:

(13.13) 
$$\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n) = \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mu_n, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}).$$

We state the following result which will be proved in Section 14.5.

**Theorem 13.20.** Let  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{1}, R)$  be a finite semisimple faithfully graded  $\Gamma$ crossed abelian category with  $\mathbb{1}$  being a simple object. We also continue to use all the preceding notation. Then the notion of a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0 is equivalent to equipping C with the structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category satisfying Equation (13.13):

$$\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n) = \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mu_n, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}).$$

**13.7.2. When the base genus is arbitrary.** Using the genus zero result (Theorem 13.20), we now derive its higher genus analog. Consider a stable pair (g, n) and  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^n$ . Then consider the stack  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  of *n*-marked admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers with monodromy data  $\mathbf{m}$  with genus g base curves. As before consider an object  $\mathbf{M} = M_1 \boxtimes \cdots \boxtimes M_n \in \mathbb{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n}$ .

Now given a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in arbitrary genus, we firstly get the structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category on  $\mathbb{C}$ using the previous theorem. Just as in the case of genus 0 base curves, we would like to compute the dimensions of the fibers of the vector bundle  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}$ (which comes as a part of the data defining a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor) on  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  at various points in  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  as the dimensions of certain Homspaces in the category  $\mathbb{C}$ .

**Remark 13.21.** Note that the stacks  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  are disconnected in general and as we will see below, the rank of  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}$  may differ on the different connected components. We will describe below the ranks of  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}$  at all the possible components of this stack. Note that to describe the ranks over all of  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ , it is sufficient describe the ranks at *n*-marked admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers in the open part  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  where the base curve of the  $\Gamma$ -cover is smooth of genus g.

In view of the remark consider any  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \mathbf{v}) \in \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ . Let us choose a basepoint  $p_0 \in C_{gen} = C \setminus \mathbf{p}$  and a lift  $\widetilde{p}_0 \in \widetilde{C}_{gen}$ . Since  $C_{gen}$  is a smooth genus g curve with n punctures, we can choose closed curves  $\alpha_1, \beta_1, \ldots, \alpha_g, \beta_g$  in  $C_{gen}$  based at  $p_0$  along with smooth paths  $\delta_i$  (for  $1 \leq i \leq n$ ) beginning at  $p_0$  and ending at  $p_i$  such that:

- For each *i*, the smooth path  $\delta_i$  represents the tangent vector  $v_i$  in  $T_{p_i}C$  that is part of the marking data on *C* and does not pass through any marked point  $p_j$  except at the endpoint.
- Let  $\sigma_i$  denote the loops in  $C_{gen}$  based at  $p_0$  and which encircle  $p_i$  once counterclockwise defined using the path  $\delta_i$  as constructed in [58, §2.3].
- These 2g + n loops give a presentation

(13.14)  

$$\pi_1(C_{gen}, p_0) = \langle \alpha_1, \beta_1, \dots, \alpha_g, \beta_g, \sigma_1, \dots, \sigma_n | [\alpha_1, \beta_1] \cdots [\alpha_g, \beta_g] \sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_n = 1 \rangle.$$

Note that  $\widetilde{C}_{gen} \to C_{gen}$  is an étale  $\Gamma$ -cover. We can now uniquely lift each path  $\delta_i$  in C to a smooth path  $\widetilde{\delta}_i$  in  $\widetilde{C}$  beginning at  $\widetilde{p}_0$  and which lies in  $\widetilde{C}_{gen}$  except for the ending point. Let  $\widetilde{p}'_i$  denote the endpoint of  $\widetilde{\delta}_i$ ; it will be some point of  $\widetilde{C}$  lying above  $p_i$ . Let  $\widetilde{v}'_i$  denote the tangent vector in  $T_{\widetilde{p}'_i}(\widetilde{C})$ represented by  $\widetilde{\delta}_i$ . Then there exists a unique  $\gamma_i \in \Gamma$  such that  $\gamma_i$  takes the original marking data  $(\widetilde{p}_i, \widetilde{v}_i)$  on  $\widetilde{C}$  to the newly constructed data  $(\widetilde{p}'_i, \widetilde{v}'_i)$ .

In other words, the choices of the paths made determine a unique  $\gamma \in \Gamma^n$ such that

$$\boldsymbol{\gamma} \cdot (\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \mathbf{v}) = (\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}', \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}', \mathbf{v}) \in \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}({}^{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}\mathbf{m}).$$

Now note that  $\gamma$  determines a morphism in the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  from the genus g  $\Gamma$ -corolla with n legs marked by  $\mathbf{m}$  to the genus g  $\Gamma$ -corolla with n legs marked by  $\gamma \mathbf{m}$ . (This is precisely the diagram drawn in Example A.9 of Appendix A.3.) Hence by condition (2.) from Definition 13.9 of  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor

(13.15) 
$$\dim \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \mathbf{v}) = \dim \mathcal{V}_{\gamma \mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}', \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}', \mathbf{v}).$$

**Remark 13.22.** The equality (13.15) shows that to compute the rank of any line bundle  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}$  at any  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \mathbf{v}) \in \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ , it is enough to only consider the special covers of the type  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}', \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}', \mathbf{v})$  that we have constructed. Hence from now on, we will restrict our attention to such special covers, and from now on, we assume that  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$  is one such special covering. The choice of lift  $\tilde{p}_0$  determines a group homomorphism  $\chi_{\tilde{p}_0} : \pi_1(C_{gen}, p_0) \to \Gamma$ . Let  $\chi_{\tilde{p}_0}(\alpha_j) = a_j, \chi_{\tilde{p}_0}(\beta_j) = b_j \in \Gamma$ . Hence we must have the relationship:

$$[a_1, b_1] \cdots [a_g, b_g] \cdot m_1 \cdots m_n = 1.$$

Recall from Equation (6.2) that in any  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly fusion category, given  $a, b \in \Gamma$ , we can define the objects  $\Omega_{a,b} := \bigoplus_{A \in P_a} A \otimes b(A^*) \in \mathcal{C}_{[a,b]}$ .

We can now state the following result which relates the ranks of the vector bundles defining a modular functor at special  $\Gamma$ -covers to certain multiplicity spaces:

**Theorem 13.23.** Let us continue to use the set-up and all the notation from the discussion following Remark 13.22. Suppose that we have a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor (in arbitrary genus) of additive central charge c. Then the structure of  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category on C is such that we have the following relationship between the vector bundles coming from the data of the  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor  $\mathcal{V}$  and certain multiplicity spaces in C:

(13.16)  $\dim \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}) = \dim \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, \Omega_{a_1, b_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \Omega_{a_g, b_g} \otimes M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n).$ 

*Proof.* We will use induction on the genus g. Theorem 13.20 (Equation (13.13)) covers the genus 0 case. Let us now assume the result up to genus g-1. To complete the proof we use (Equation (13.8) where we take (a, b) to be our current  $(a_g, b_g)$ ). Recall first of all that the specialization  $\text{Sp}_{f_g}$  preserves the ranks of vector bundles. Hence from Equation (13.8) we conclude that

$$\dim \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}) = \bigoplus_{A \in P_{a_g}} \dim \mathcal{V}_{A \boxtimes b_g(A^*) \boxtimes \mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{D} \to D, (\widetilde{q}', \widetilde{q}'', \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}'), (\widetilde{w}', \widetilde{w}'', \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}'))$$

where the special  $\Gamma$ -covering  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, (\widetilde{q}', \widetilde{q}'', \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}'), (\widetilde{w}', \widetilde{w}'', \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}'))$  with D being smooth of genus g-1 is a normalization of a degeneration of  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$ to the boundary of  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  corresponding to the following morphism of stable  $\Gamma$ -graphs from Example 13.11:



It is constructed as follows: Let us consider the loop  $\alpha_g$  based at  $p_0$  as being composed of a path  $\delta$  from  $p_0$  to a point  $q \in C$  and then followed by a smooth simple closed curve  $\alpha'_q$  based at q and following  $\delta^{-1}$  from q back to p.

We first degenerate  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$  to a nodal  $(\widetilde{C}' \to C', \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}', \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}')$  where the base C' is a nodal curve obtained by degenerating the loop  $\alpha'_g$  on C to a node q' on C'. We then get a path  $\delta'$  on C' from  $p'_0$  to q'. Lift this path to  $\widetilde{C}'$  from  $\widetilde{p}'_0$  to the node  $\widetilde{q}' \in \widetilde{C}'$ . Now normalize C' at q' to get a cover  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, (\widetilde{q}', \widetilde{z}'', \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}'), (\widetilde{w}', \widetilde{v}'', \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}'))$ .

The monodromy data at the newly created marked points  $\tilde{q}', \tilde{z}''$  will now be  $(a_g, a_g^{-1})$ . However, this will not be a special cover, and we act on  $(\tilde{z}'', \tilde{v}'')$  by  $b_g \in \Gamma$  to obtain the desired special cover  $(\tilde{D} \to D, (\tilde{q}', \tilde{q}'', \tilde{\mathbf{p}}'), (\tilde{w}', \tilde{w}'', \tilde{\mathbf{v}}'))$ .

By the induction hypothesis for the genus g - 1 base curve D we get

$$\dim \mathcal{V}_{A \boxtimes b_g(A^*) \boxtimes \mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{D} \to D, (\widetilde{q}', \widetilde{q}'', \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}'), (\widetilde{w}', \widetilde{w}'', \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}')) \\ = \dim \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, \Omega_{a_1, b_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \Omega_{a_{g-1}, b_{g-1}} \otimes A \otimes b_g(A^*) \otimes M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n).$$

for each simple object  $A \in P_{a_g}$ . Since by definition  $\Omega_{a_g,b_g} = \bigoplus_{A \in P_{a_g}} A \otimes b_g(A^*)$ ,

we complete the proof by taking the direct sum of the previous equality over all  $A \in P_{a_g}$ .

We now state some direct corollaries.

**Corollary 13.24.** Along with the assumptions of Theorem 13.23, also suppose that the corresponding neutral weakly ribbon category  $C_1 \subseteq C$  is rigid. Then in fact C is a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category of multiplicative central charge  $e^{\sqrt{-1}\pi c}$ .

*Proof.* By Theorem 13.23 the  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor  $\mathcal{V}$  defines the structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category on  $\mathcal{C}$ , in particular  $\mathcal{C}$  is a  $\Gamma$ -graded

weakly fusion category. We have assumed that the component  $C_1$  is rigid. Hence by Corollary 2.11 C must be rigid and hence a braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed fusion category.

Moreover  $C_1$  corresponds to the neutral  $C_1$ -extended (untwisted) modular functor  $\mathcal{V}_1$  in arbitrary genus of additive central charge c as described in Section 13.6. Since we have assumed  $C_1$  is rigid, by [11, §6.7] we conclude  $C_1$ is a modular fusion category of multiplicative central charge  $e^{\sqrt{-1}\pi c}$ . Moreover by assumption C is faithfully graded. Hence we see that C is a faithfully graded braided  $\Gamma$ -crossed fusion category equipped with a ribbon (i.e. spherical structure) and that  $C_1$  is a modular category of multiplicative central charge  $e^{\sqrt{-1}\pi c}$ . Hence by Definition 4.15 C is a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular category of multiplicative central charge  $e^{\sqrt{-1}\pi c}$  as desired.

Let  $\Gamma^{\circ} \leq \Gamma$  be the image of the holonomy homomorphism

$$\chi_{\widetilde{p}_0}: \pi_1(C_{qen}, p_0) \twoheadrightarrow \Gamma^{\circ} \subseteq \Gamma.$$

Recall that by Equation (13.15), to describe the ranks of all the bundles  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}$  at arbitrary *n*-marked admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers, it is enough to compute the ranks dim  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \mathbf{v})$  assuming that the cover is special. The following corollary does this:

**Corollary 13.25** (Verlinde formula for *rigid*  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors). We use all the notation described in this section. Let  $\mathcal{V}$  be a  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended  $\Gamma$ crossed modular functor (in arbitrary genus) of additive central charge c. This equips  $\mathcal{C}$  with the structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category. Suppose in addition that the neutral component  $\mathcal{C}_1 \subseteq \mathcal{C}$  is rigid, or equivalently, that  $\mathcal{C}$  is a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category. Then the ranks of the vector bundles  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}$  at the special  $\Gamma$ -covers are described by the following Verlinde formula:

(13.17)

$$\dim \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}) = \sum_{D \in P_1^{\Gamma^o}} \frac{\left(\frac{1}{S_{1,D}}\right)^{n+2g-2} \cdot S_{M_1,D}^{m_1} \cdots S_{M_n,D}^{m_n}}{\varphi_D(a_1, b_1, a_1^{-1}, b_1^{-1}, \dots, m_1, \dots, m_n)}$$

where for  $m \in \Gamma$ ,  $S^m$  are the categorical m-crossed S-matrices of the  $\Gamma$ crossed modular fusion category  $\mathcal{C}$  and where the denominator is given by the cocycles described in Section 4.2, Remark 4.12. *Proof.* By Corollary 13.24 and the assumption that  $C_1$  is rigid, the  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor  $\mathcal{V}$  induces the structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category on  $\mathcal{C}$ . Hence we have available to us the categorical arbitrary genus twisted Verlinde formula proved in Corollary 6.5. Now Theorem 13.23 implies that

 $\dim \mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}) = \dim \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, \Omega_{a_1, b_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \Omega_{a_g, b_g} \otimes M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n).$ 

By Corollary 6.5 we have:

(13.18)  $\dim \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, \Omega_{a_1, b_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \Omega_{a_g, b_g} \otimes M_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes M_n)$ 

(13.19) 
$$= \sum_{D \in P_1^{\Gamma^\circ}} \frac{\left(\frac{1}{S_{1,D}}\right)^{n+2g-2} \cdot S_{M_1,D}^{m_1} \cdots S_{M_n,D}^{m_n}}{\varphi_D(a_1,b_1,a_1^{-1},b_1^{-1},\dots,m_1,\dots,m_n)}.$$

This completes the proof.

# 14. Complex analytic and topological Γ-crossed modular functors

In this section, we compare the complex analytic notion of  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors which we defined in the previous section with the topological version of  $\Gamma$ -crossed functors studied by Kirillov and Prince in [60, 80]. Let ( $\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{1}, R$ ) be a finite semisimple  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category. It is proved in [60] that the structure of a topological  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus zero is equivalent to the structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category on  $\mathcal{C}$ . We will now prove that the notion of a  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended complex analytic  $\Gamma$ crossed modular functor in genus zero is equivalent to the topological notion. This will complete the proof of Theorem 13.20.

## 14.1. Motivation for topological $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors

As in the previous section, let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a finite semisimple faithfully graded  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category. In order to define the structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category on  $\mathcal{C}$ , we considered marked admissible covers  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}) \in \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  in Section 13. For the topological version, we consider the topological analogs of such covers.

Namely, given a  $\Gamma$ -cover of smooth projective curves  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$  we may consider it as a branched covering of smooth compact oriented surfaces. Now we also have the marked points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  and the marked tangent vectors  $\widetilde{\mathbf{v}}$  on

the top curve/surface  $\widetilde{C}$  and their images  $\mathbf{p}$ ,  $\mathbf{v}$  on the base C. We then delete tiny disks around the points  $\mathbf{p}$  to get an oriented surface  $\Sigma$  with boundary. Let  $\widetilde{\Sigma} \subseteq \widetilde{C}$  be the preimage of  $\Sigma$ . Note that since  $\Sigma \subseteq C_{gen}$  and  $\widetilde{\Sigma} \subseteq \widetilde{C}_{gen}$ , the projection  $\widetilde{\Sigma} \to \Sigma$  is a principal left  $\Gamma$ -bundle. We also have the marked tangent vectors  $\widetilde{\mathbf{v}}$ . We start from a marked point  $\widetilde{p}_i \in \widetilde{C}$  and follow the marked tangent vectors  $\widetilde{v}_i$  till we hit the corresponding boundary circle in  $\widetilde{\Sigma}$  at some point  $\widetilde{q}_i$ .

In the topological version, instead of covers  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$  we work with  $(\widetilde{\Sigma} \to \Sigma, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}})$ . Consider any object  $\mathbf{M} \in \mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes n}$ . Informally, a topological  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor  $\tau$  takes as an input a pair  $(\mathbf{M}, (\widetilde{\Sigma} \to \Sigma, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}))$  and spits out a finite dimensional vector space  $\tau_{\mathbf{M}}(\widetilde{\Sigma} \to \Sigma, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}})$ .

Hence let us recall the notion of  $\Gamma$ -covers of extended surfaces from [60, §3] and [80]. We refer to these sources for more details and the proofs.

**Definition 14.1.** (i) An extended surface  $(\Sigma, \{p_h\}_{h \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)})$  is a (possibly disconnected) smooth compact oriented surface  $\Sigma$  with set of boundary components  $\pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)$  with a choice of a marked point  $p_h$  on each boundary component  $h \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)$ .

(ii) Let  $\pi_0(\Sigma)$  denote the set of connected components of  $\Sigma$ . We have a natural map  $s : \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma) \to \pi_0(\Sigma)$  and the weight map  $w : \pi_0(\Sigma) \to \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  which assigns to a connected component of  $\Sigma$  the genus of its closure. Hence given an extended surface, we can assign to it a weighted graph with vertices  $\pi_0(\Sigma)$  and half-edges  $\pi_0\partial(\Sigma)$  which is a disjoint union of corollas (a graph with one vertex, no edges and possibly having some legs, see also Remark A.8), with each weighted corolla corresponding to a connected component of  $\Sigma$ .

(iii) We say that an extended surface as in (i) and (ii) is *stable* if each connected component is stable, i.e. if each corolla as in (ii) is a stable weighted graph.

We now define  $\Gamma$ -coverings of extended surfaces:

**Definition 14.2.** (i) A  $\Gamma$ -cover  $(\widetilde{\Sigma}, {\tilde{p}_h}_{h \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)})$  of an extended surface  $(\Sigma, {p_h}_{h \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)})$  is a principal left  $\Gamma$ -bundle  $\widetilde{\Sigma} \to \Sigma$  along with a choice of lift  $\tilde{p}_h \in \partial \widetilde{\Sigma}$  above each  $p_h$ .

(ii) Using the choice of the marked points in  $\partial \tilde{\Sigma}$ , for each  $h \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)$ , we can define a monodromy element of  $\Gamma$  (see Prince [80] for details) defining a function  $\mathbf{m} : \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma) \to \Gamma$ . Hence with each  $\Gamma$ -cover we have an associated weighted  $\Gamma$ -graph which is again just a union of  $\Gamma$ -corollas (see also Remark A.8).

(iii) We say that the  $\Gamma$ -cover is stable if the base surface  $\Sigma$  is stable.

Recall that in the complex analytic situation we demanded that the  $\mathcal{V}_{\mathbf{M}}$ should form vector bundles with flat (projective) connections on  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ . Note that such a connection is equivalent (via Riemann-Hilbert Correspondence) to a (projective) representation of the orbifold fundamental groupoid  $\pi_1(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}))$  of the moduli stack  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ . Hence it would have been equivalent to work with these fundamental groupoids and their representations instead. There are natural analogs of these groupoids on the topological side:

**Definition 14.3.** Let (g, n) be a stable pair, i.e.2g - 2 + n > 0. We define  $\mathfrak{Surf}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  to be the groupoid whose objects are  $\Gamma$ -coverings of extended surfaces  $(\widetilde{\Sigma} \to \Sigma, \mathbf{q})$  (with base being a smooth oriented surface of genus g with n boundary components) with monodromy data (see also Definition 14.2 part (ii))  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^n$ . The morphisms in this groupoid are isotopy classes of orientation and marked points preserving diffeomorphisms of  $\Gamma$ -covers.

By using the ideas from  $[15, \S4.2.3]$ , [50] we now prove that the two groupoids are canonically equivalent.

**Theorem 14.4.** For any (g, n) such that 2g-2+n > 0 and for any  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^n$ we have a canonical equivalence of groupoids  $\pi_1(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{q,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})) \cong \mathfrak{Sutf}_{q,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ .

*Proof.* We use a modification of the standard argument in the special case when  $\Gamma$  is trivial using the identification of each connected component of the moduli stack  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  as a quotient of a certain Teichmüller space. Let us choose any point  $\mathbf{c} := (\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}) \in \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ .

Let us strip  $\widetilde{C} \to C$  of the complex structure and consider it as a ramified covering of smooth compact oriented surfaces with markings. Consider the Teichmüller groupoid  $\mathscr{T}_{\mathbf{c}}$  (see also [8, Chapter XV] for details) whose objects are tuples  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{w}}, [\widetilde{f}])$  where  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{w}}) \in \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  and  $[\widetilde{f}]$ is the isotopy class of a smooth orientation and marking data preserving diffeomorphism  $\widetilde{f} : (\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{w}}) \to (\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$  between ramified marked  $\Gamma$ -covers.

An isomorphism in  $\mathscr{T}_{\mathbf{c}}$  between two objects:

(14.1) 
$$\widetilde{\phi}: (\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{w}}, [\widetilde{f}]) \to (\widetilde{D}' \to D', \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}', \widetilde{\mathbf{w}}', [\widetilde{f}'])$$

is a complex analytic isomorphism  $\phi$  between the  $\Gamma$ -covers as in Equation (14.1) such that  $[\tilde{f}' \circ \tilde{\phi}] = [\tilde{f}]$ .

The Teichmüller space  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{c}}$  is defined to be the space of isomorphism classes of objects of  $\mathscr{T}_{\mathbf{c}}$ . We can think of the space  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{c}}$  as the space of isotopy classes of complex analytic structures on the marked ramified  $\Gamma$ -covering of smooth oriented surfaces  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$ . Note that  $\widetilde{C} \to C$  is a ramified  $\Gamma$ -cover of smooth oriented surfaces and hence given a complex analytic structure on  $\widetilde{C}$  we get a unique complex structure on C. Hence we may have defined the Teichmüller space  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{c}}$  entirely using the top surface  $\widetilde{C}$  which may be disconnected. Nevertheless we conclude that  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{c}}$  is contractible.

Define the Teichmüller modular group  $\Gamma_{\mathbf{c}} := \{[\widetilde{\gamma}] | (\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, [\widetilde{\gamma}]) \in \mathscr{T}_{\mathbf{c}}\}$  which is a group under composition. Moreover we have an action of  $\Gamma_{\mathbf{c}}$  on  $\mathfrak{T}_{\mathbf{c}}$  which takes the isomorphism class of an object  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{w}}, [\widetilde{f}])$  to  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{w}}, [\widetilde{\gamma} \circ \widetilde{f}])$ . Then the connected component of the moduli stack  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  containing the point  $\mathbf{c}$  is precisely the orbifold quotient  $\Gamma_{\mathbf{c}} \setminus \mathfrak{T}_{\mathbf{c}}$  and hence its orbifold fundamental group is precisely  $\Gamma_{\mathbf{c}}$ .

It is also clear that  $\Gamma_{\mathbf{c}}$  is canonically isomorphic to the automorphism group in  $\mathfrak{Surf}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  of the  $\Gamma$ -cover of extended surfaces  $(\widetilde{\Sigma} \to \Sigma, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}})$  associated with  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$ . To complete the proof, we apply the same argument for each connected component of  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  and use the observation that any  $(\widetilde{\Sigma} \to \Sigma, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}) \in \mathfrak{Surf}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  can be closed up to a ramified marked  $\Gamma$ -cover of surfaces and can be equipped with a complex analytic structure.

Just as in the complex analytic situation, we have various gluing operations for stable  $\Gamma$ -covers of extended surfaces along boundary components. Once again the category  $\mathcal{X}^{\Gamma}$  of stable  $\Gamma$ -graphs will help us to organize these different types of gluings.

# 14.2. Categories cofibered in groupoids over $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$

In this section, we reformulate the notion of a topological  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor (as defined in [60]) in the spirit of [11] and [15]. As described in Appendix A.3,  $\mathcal{X}^{\Gamma}$  is a symmetric monoidal category under disjoint union of graphs denoted as  $\sqcup$ . Now for each object  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathcal{X}^{\Gamma}$ , we will assign two groupoids, one in the topological setting of surfaces and the other in the setting of complex algebraic curves. We will use the notion of categories cofibered in groupoids over the category  $\mathcal{X}^{\Gamma}$ .

So far in Section 14.1 we have only encountered stable  $\Gamma$ -corollas associated with stable  $\Gamma$ -covers. Note that we can think of any stable  $\Gamma$ -graph as being obtained by gluing together stable  $\Gamma$ -corollas (see also Remark A.8). If  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  then we can cut up the graph at the midpoints of all edges to obtain a collection of  $\Gamma$ -corollas parameterized by V(X). For each vertex  $v \in V(X)$ ,  $L_v$  denotes the set of half-edges of X whose source is v. These form the legs of the corolla corresponding to that vertex. We think of the groupoid  $\mathfrak{Suff}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  as being associated with the corolla whose vertex has weight g, and which has n legs marked by  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^n$ . We will now associate a groupoid with any stable  $\Gamma$ -graph:

**Definition 14.5.** Let  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  and we continue to use the same notation. We define  $\mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b})$  to be the product of the groupoids defined in Definition 14.3 attached to each vertex  $v \in V(X)$ :

$$\mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}(X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}) := \prod_{v \in V(X)} \mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}_{w(v),L_v}(\mathbf{m}|_{L_v}).$$

**Remark 14.6.** Equivalently  $\mathfrak{Sutf}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b})$  is the groupoid whose objects are  $\Gamma$ -covers of extended surfaces  $(\tilde{\Sigma} \to \Sigma, {\{\tilde{p}_h\}_{h \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)}})$  along with identifications  $V(X) \cong \pi_0(\Sigma)$  and  $H(X) \cong \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)$  which are compatible with the weight maps, the maps 's' from half-edges to vertices, as well as the monodromies at the half-edges. The morphisms in this groupoid are isotopy classes of orientation preserving diffeomorphisms of  $\Gamma$ -covers preserving the marked points.

Idea behind gluing along morphisms in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . Using the identification  $H(X) \cong \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)$  as in Remark 14.6, we obtain an involution  $\iota$  of the boundary components  $\pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)$ . Now suppose that  $\{h_1, h_2\} \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)$  form an edge, i.e. an  $\iota$  orbit of size two. Then by definition we have  $\mathbf{b}(h_1)\mathbf{m}(h_1) = \mathbf{m}(h_2)^{-1}$ . Now  $\mathbf{m}(h_1)$  is the monodromy element defined using the marked point  $\tilde{p}_{h_1}$  lying over  $p_{h_1}$  and hence the monodromy determined by the point  $\mathbf{b}(h_1) \cdot \tilde{p}_{h_1}$  is  $\mathbf{b}^{(h_1)}\mathbf{m}(h_1)$ . Hence we can glue the  $\Gamma$ -cover by identifying the point  $\mathbf{b}(h_1) \cdot \tilde{p}_{h_1}$  with the point  $\tilde{p}_{h_2}$  and gluing the surface  $\Sigma$  along  $p_{h_1}, p_{h_2}$ .

Similarly, if  $h \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)$  is a leg with  $\mathbf{m}(h) = 1$ , then it means that the  $\Gamma$ -cover when restricted to the corresponding boundary component is trivial. Hence we can glue the trivial  $\Gamma$ -cover of a standard disk to our given  $\Gamma$ -cover in  $\mathfrak{Suff}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b})$ .

We refer to [80, §2.6] for more details about gluing constructions and uniqueness of gluing. Recall that morphisms in  $\mathcal{X}^{\Gamma}$  are compositions of isomorphisms, edge contractions and deletion of 1-marked legs. Hence we obtain:

**Proposition 14.7.** Let  $(f, \gamma) : (X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$  be a morphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . Then the gluing constructions described above define a gluing functor between groupoids

$$\mathcal{G}_{f,\gamma}: \mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}(X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X) \to \mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}(Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y).$$

The assignment  $(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \mapsto \mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X)$  defines a symmetric monoidal pseudo-functor from the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  to the (2,1)-category of groupoids. We let  $\mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma} \to \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  be the corresponding symmetric monoidal category cofibered in groupoids over  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ .

On the complex analytic side, we define the tower of groupoids as follows: For any stable  $\Gamma$ -graph  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ , we have the smooth Deligne-Mumford stack

$$\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} := \prod_{v \in V(X)} \widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{w(v),L_{v}}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}|_{L_{v}})$$

as in Appendix A.5. Following [15, §4], [11, §6.1], to  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b})$  we attach the Poincare fundamental groupoid  $\pi_1(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})$  of the moduli stack  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$ . The objects are pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers of (possibly disconnected) smooth projective curves with marked tangent vectors corresponding to  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b})$ . The morphisms are 1-parameter  $C^{\infty}$ -families (considered up to homotopy) of such objects. By following the arguments from [11], [15, §4.3.1], and Appendix A.5.2 we can define gluing functors for the following groupoids:

**Proposition 14.8.** Let  $(f, \gamma) : (X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$  be a morphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . Then we have a gluing functor between groupoids  $\mathfrak{G}_{f,\gamma} : \pi_1(\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}) \to \pi_1(\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma})$ .

The assignment  $(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \mapsto \pi_1(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma})$  defines a symmetric monoidal pseudo-functor from the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  to the (2,1)-category of groupoids. We let  $\pi_1 \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}^{\Gamma} \to \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  be the corresponding symmetric monoidal category cofibered in groupoids over  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ .

In order to define  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors with central charge, we will need to consider certain central extensions of some towers of groupoids associated to  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$ . Firstly, for a real symplectic vector space  $V \neq 0$ we define  $\mathcal{T}_V$  to be the Poincare fundamental groupoid of the space of all Lagrangian subspaces of V. It will be convenient to set  $\mathcal{T}_0$  to be the groupoid with only one object 0, with  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}_0}(0,0) = \mathbb{Z}$ . For a smooth oriented surface  $\Sigma$  with boundary, let  $cl(\Sigma)$  be the closed oriented surface obtained by gluing disks to all boundary components  $\pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)$ . Then we have the intersection form on  $H_1(cl(\Sigma), \mathbb{R})$  making it a real symplectic vector space.

We set  $\mathcal{T}_{\Sigma}$  to be the groupoid  $\mathcal{T}_{H_1(cl(\Sigma),\mathbb{R})}$ . We refer to [11, §5.7], [15, §4.1] for more properties and details.

**Definition 14.9.** For  $(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ , let  $\widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X)$  be the groupoid whose

1. *objects* are tuples

$$(\widetilde{\Sigma} \to \Sigma, \{\widetilde{p}_h\}_{h \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)}, V(X) \cong \pi_0(\Sigma), H(X) \cong \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma), \mathfrak{Y})$$

with  $\mathcal{Y} \in \mathcal{T}_{\Sigma}$  and the remaining data being that of an object of  $\mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X)$ .

2. A morphism in this groupoid between two objects

$$(\Sigma \to \Sigma, \{\tilde{p}_h\}_{h \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)}, V(X) \cong \pi_0(\Sigma), H(X) \cong \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma), \mathcal{Y})$$
$$\downarrow^{(\phi, \gamma)}$$
$$(\widetilde{\Sigma}' \to \Sigma', \{\tilde{p}'_h\}_{h \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)}, V(X) \cong \pi_0(\Sigma'), H(X) \cong \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma'), \mathcal{Y}')$$

is a pair  $(\phi, \gamma)$ , where  $\phi$  is a morphism in the groupoid  $\mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X)$  and  $\gamma : \phi_*(\mathcal{Y}) \to \mathcal{Y}'$  is a morphism in the groupoid  $\mathcal{T}_{\Sigma'}$ .

The forgetful functor of groupoids  $\widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to \mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X)$ is a central extension by  $\mathbb{Z}$  (cf. [15, §4.2]).

**Proposition 14.10.** Let  $(f, \gamma) : (X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$  be a morphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . Then we have a gluing functor between groupoids  $\widetilde{\mathfrak{G}}_{f,\gamma} : \widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to \widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}(Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$ . The assignment  $(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \mapsto \widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X)$  defines a symmetric monoidal pseudo-functor from the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  to the (2,1)-category of groupoids. We let  $\widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma} \to \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  be the corresponding symmetric monoidal category cofibered in groupoids over  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ .

*Proof.* By definition, objects of  $\widetilde{\mathfrak{Sutf}}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X)$  consist of an object

$$(\widetilde{\Sigma} \to \Sigma, \{\widetilde{p}_h\}_{h \in \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)}, V(X) \cong \pi_0(\Sigma), H(X) \cong \pi_0 \partial(\Sigma)) \in \mathfrak{Sutf}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X)$$

along with  $\mathcal{Y} \in \mathcal{T}_{\Sigma}$ . By Proposition 14.7 we can glue the first part of the data along the morphism  $(f, \gamma)$  in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . The other part of the data i.e.  $\mathcal{Y} \in \mathcal{T}_{\Sigma}$  only depends on the base surface  $\Sigma$  (which corresponds to the untwisted case) and hence can be glued using [11, §5.7], [15, §4.3].

On the complex analytic side, recall that we have the Hodge line bundles, which we denoted by  $\Lambda$ , on the moduli stacks  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$ . By definition, the fiber of  $\Lambda$  over a point  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{v}) \in \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$  is  $\det(H^1(C, \mathcal{O}_C))^*$ . Observe that the bundle  $\Lambda$  is the pull back from the moduli space parameterizing the base curve C. The smooth projective complex curve C has the structure of a smooth oriented compact closed surface, and hence we have its associated groupoid  $\mathcal{T}_C$  of Lagrangians in the real symplectic vector space  $H_1(C, \mathbb{R}) \cong H^1(C, \mathbb{R})^*$ which can be identified with  $H^1(C, \mathcal{O}_C)^*$  as a real vector space. By [15, §4.1], [11, Thm. 6.7.7] for any smooth complex curve we have a canonical equivalence of groupoids

(14.2) 
$$\mathfrak{T}_C \cong \pi_1(\det^{\otimes 2}(H^1(C, \mathfrak{O}_C))^* \setminus \{0\}).$$

Let us denote the total space minus the zero section of the line bundle  $\Lambda^{\otimes 2}$ on  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$  by  $\Lambda_{\times}^{\otimes 2}\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} \rightarrow \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$ . It is a  $\mathbb{C}^{\times}$ -bundle over the base, hence the natural functor of groupoids  $\pi_1(\Lambda_{\times}^{\otimes 2}\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}) \rightarrow \pi_1(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})$  is a central extension by  $\mathbb{Z}$ . Using this we can define a central extension of the complex analytic tower of groupoids by  $\mathbb{Z}$ . Using the arguments of [15, §4.3], [11, §6.7] and Appendix A.5.2 we get:

**Proposition 14.11.** Let  $(f, \gamma) : (X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$  be a morphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . Then we have a gluing functor between groupoids

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{G}}_{f,\boldsymbol{\gamma}}: \pi_1(\Lambda_{\times}^{\otimes 2}\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}) \to \pi_1(\Lambda_{\times}^{\otimes 2}\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma}).$$

The assignment  $(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \mapsto \pi_1(\Lambda_{\times}^{\otimes 2} \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma})$  defines a symmetric monoidal pseudo-functor from the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  to the (2,1)-category of groupoids. We let  $\pi_1 \Lambda_{\times}^{\otimes 2} \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}^{\Gamma} \to \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  be the corresponding symmetric monoidal category cofibered in groupoids over  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ .

Finally we have:

**Theorem 14.12.** For each  $(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ , we have canonical equivalences of groupoids

$$\mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}(X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X) \cong \pi_1(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}) \quad and$$
  
$$\widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}(X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X) \cong \pi_1(\Lambda_{\times}^{\otimes 2}\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma})$$

which induce symmetric monoidal equivalences of categories cofibered in groupoids over  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma} \mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma} \cong \pi_1 \widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}^{\Gamma}$  and  $\widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma} \cong \pi_1 \Lambda_{\times}^{\otimes 2} \widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}^{\Gamma}$ .

Proof. The equivalence  $\mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \cong \pi_1(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma})$  has been established for  $\Gamma$ -corollas in Theorem 14.4. In general both groupoids are defined as products of groupoids coming from  $\Gamma$ -corollas corresponding to the vertices of  $(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X)$ . Moreover these canonical equivalences are compatible

with gluings along the morphisms of  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . In order to prove that

$$\widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}(X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X) \cong \pi_1(\Lambda_{\times}^{\otimes 2}\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma})$$

it suffices to note that the additional data on both the sides comes from the base surface/curve which is the untwisted case. Hence using the same result from  $[11, \S6.7], [15, \S4.2.3]$  we complete the proof.

# 14.3. Representations of the groupoids and their central extensions

Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be a groupoid. We denote the category of finite dimensional representations of  $\mathcal{A}$  by Rep  $\mathcal{A}$ . By definition a finite dimensional representation of  $\mathcal{A}$  is a functor from the group  $\mathcal{A}$  to the category Vec of finite dimensional complex vector spaces. Now suppose that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}} \to \mathcal{A}$  is a central extension of groupoids by  $\mathbb{Z}$ , i.e. for each object  $\widetilde{A} \in \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$  lying above  $A \in \mathcal{A}$ , Aut( $\widetilde{A}$ ) is a central extension of Aut(A) by  $\mathbb{Z}$ , in particular the object  $\widetilde{A}$  should have a canonical automorphism  $\gamma_{\widetilde{A}}$  which generates the central copy of  $\mathbb{Z}$  inside Aut( $\widetilde{A}$ ). For  $a \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$ , a representation  $\rho : \widetilde{\mathcal{A}} \to \text{Vec}$  is said to be of multiplicative central charge a if for every  $\widetilde{A} \in \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$ , the automorphism  $\gamma_{\widetilde{A}}$  acts on  $\rho(\widetilde{A})$  by the scalar a. We define  $\text{Rep}_a \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$  to be the full subcategory of  $\text{Rep} \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$  of representations with multiplicative central charge a.

Now for  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  we have seen that we have the two central extensions of groupoids by  $\mathbb{Z}$ , namely  $\widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \to \mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b})$  and the complex analytic version  $\pi_1(\Lambda_{\times}^{\otimes 2} \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}) \to \pi_1(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})$ . Moreover, by Theorem 14.12, these two central extensions of groupoids are canonically equivalent. This fact combined with Deligne's [29] Riemann-Hilbert correspondence (see Remark A.17) we obtain the equivalence of the following categories for every  $c \in \mathbb{C}$ :

(14.3)  

$$\operatorname{Rep}_{e^{\sqrt{-1}\pi c}} \widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \cong \operatorname{Rep}_{e^{\sqrt{-1}\pi c}}(\pi_1(\Lambda_{\times}^{\otimes 2} \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})) \cong \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}).$$

Moreover, by Theorem 14.12 and the definition of the specialization functors of twisted *D*-modules along clutchings (in Appendix A.5.2), we see that the equivalences in Equation (14.3) are compatible with the gluing/clutching functors corresponding to morphisms in  $\chi^{\Gamma}$ .

#### 14.4. Crossed modular functors

We will now formulate the definition of  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors in terms of the towers of groupoids defined in the previous subsection. Let  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathbb{1}, R)$ be a  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category with the involutive duality denoted as  $(\cdot)^*$ .

**Definition 14.13.** A C-extended topological  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor of multiplicative central charge  $a \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$  consists of the following data:

1. For each stable pair (g, A) and  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^A$ , (which we think of as corolla of weight g and A-legs marked by  $\mathbf{m}$ ) a topological conformal blocks functor

(14.4) 
$$\tau_{g,A,\mathbf{m}}: \mathcal{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes A} \longrightarrow \operatorname{Rep}_{a} \widetilde{\mathfrak{Sutf}}^{\Gamma}(g,A,\mathbf{m}).$$

Once we have functors as in Equation (14.4), we can canonically extend them to obtain functors

$$\tau_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}: \mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes H(X)} \longrightarrow \operatorname{Rep}_{a} \widetilde{\mathfrak{Sutf}}^{\Gamma}(X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b})$$

for each  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ .

2. For each morphism  $(f, \gamma) : (X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$  in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  a natural isomorphism  $G_{f,\gamma}$  between the two functors from  $\mathfrak{C}_{\mathbf{m}_Y}^{\boxtimes H(Y)}$  to  $\operatorname{Rep}_a \widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X)$ :

$$G_{f,\boldsymbol{\gamma}}: \tau_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X} \circ \mathfrak{R}_{f,\boldsymbol{\gamma}} \longrightarrow \widetilde{\mathfrak{G}}_{f,\boldsymbol{\gamma}}^* \circ \tau_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}$$

compatible with compositions of morphisms in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ .

3. A normalization

$$\tau_{0,3,1}(\mathbb{I} \boxtimes \mathbb{I} \boxtimes \mathbb{I})(S_3^2 \times \Gamma \to S_3^2, (p_1, 1), (p_2, 1), (p_3, 1)) \cong \mathbb{C},$$

where  $(S_3^2, p_1, p_2, p_3)$  is some standard Riemann sphere with 3 disks removed and three boundary points  $p_1, p_2, p_3$ , say as in [80, Def. 3.4] and where we have equipped it with the trivial  $\Gamma$ -cover. Note that  $\Upsilon_{S^2} = \Upsilon_0$ .

4. (Non-degeneracy.) Given any  $\gamma \in \Gamma$  and non-zero  $X \in \mathfrak{C}_{\gamma}$ ,

$$\tau_{0,3,(\gamma,\gamma^{-1},1)}(X \boxtimes X^* \boxtimes \mathbb{1}) \neq 0.$$

**Definition 14.14.** Recall that we have the full subcategory  $\mathfrak{X}_0^{\Gamma} \subseteq \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  be the full subcategory formed by forests with all vertices having weight 0. We define a  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended topological  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0 by replacing  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  with just the genus 0 part  $\mathfrak{X}_0^{\Gamma}$  and by replacing the tower of groupoids  $\widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}$  with  $\mathfrak{Surf}^{\Gamma}$  in Definition 14.13.

**Remark 14.15.** In [60], a slightly different definition of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus zero is given, namely, all  $\Gamma$ -covers of surfaces are considered instead of considering only stable ones. Instead, we are considering the operation of forgetting 1-marked legs, i.e. attaching the trivial  $\Gamma$ -cover of the disk to  $\Gamma$ -covers of surfaces, which plays a similar role. Hence we see that the notion of C-extended topological  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0 as defined by Definition 14.14 agrees with the notion defined in [60]. Note that we have included non-degeneracy condition already in the definition of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor.

**Proposition 14.16.** Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a  $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category. Then the notion of a  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended complex analytic  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor of additive central charge c is equivalent to the notion of a  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended topological  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor of multiplicative central charge  $e^{\sqrt{-1}\pi c}$ . Similarly, the notion of a  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended complex analytic  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0 is equivalent to the notion of a  $\mathcal{C}$ -extended topological  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0.

*Proof.* By (14.3), for each  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  we have an equivalence

$$\operatorname{Rep}_{e^{\sqrt{-1}\pi c}} \widetilde{\mathfrak{Surf}}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \cong \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}})$$

which is compatible with the morphisms in the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . In other words we can replace  $\operatorname{Rep}_{e^{\sqrt{-1}\pi c}} \operatorname{\widetilde{Sutf}}^{\Gamma}(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b})$  with  $\mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})$  in the definition of topological  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor. Then we exactly get the notion of the complex analytic  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor we defined in the previous section. Hence the two notions are equivalent. The same applies to the genus 0 case.

#### 14.5. Proof of Theorem 13.20

Using the previous result we now complete the proof of Theorem 13.20. By the main theorem in Section 5 of [60], the notion of a C-extended topological  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0 is equivalent to equipping C with the structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category. On the other hand by Proposition 14.16 the notion of a C-extended complex analytic  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0 as defined in Section 13 is equivalent to the notion of a C-extended topological  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor in genus 0. Equation (13.13) follows from the property (2) that holds for the equivalence established in [60, §5]. This completes the proof of Theorem 13.20.

# 15. Γ-crossed modular functors from twisted conformal blocks

Let us now return to the setting of a finite group  $\Gamma$  acting on a simple Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ . In this section, we discuss how the twisted conformal blocks associated to Galois covers of curves give a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor. We follow the notations of Sections 13.1 and Section 8. In this section, we have the assumptions that " $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$ " (see Remark 1.3).

# 15.1. $\Gamma$ -crossed abelian category

Recall that for each  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ , we have the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  that parameterizes representations of the twisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra  $\widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$ . We set  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  to be the  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear semisimple abelian category whose simple objects are parameterized by  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$ . We define  $\mathcal{C} := \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  which is  $\Gamma$ -graded.

**15.1.1. Γ-action on C.** Let  $\sigma$  be an automorphism on  $\mathfrak{g}$  of order  $|\sigma|$ . Recall from Section 7.1, the eigenspaces  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma,j}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$  with eigenvalue  $\exp \frac{2\pi\sqrt{-1}j}{|\sigma|}$ , where  $0 \leq j < |\sigma|$ . Now if  $\Gamma$  is a group acting on  $\mathfrak{g}$  and let  $\gamma$  and  $\sigma$  be any two elements of  $\Gamma$ . Consider the map  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma,j} \to \mathfrak{g}_{\gamma\sigma\gamma^{-1},j}$  obtained by sending X to  $\gamma X$  induces an isomorphism of the affine Lie algebras

$$\psi_{\gamma}: \widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma) \to \widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma \sigma \gamma^{-1}).$$

Since the group  $\Gamma$  acts on  $\mathfrak{g}$ , it follows that  $\psi_{\gamma_1\gamma_2} = \psi_{\gamma_1} \circ \psi_{\gamma_2}$ , where  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  are arbitrary elements of  $\Gamma$ . This in turns induces an action on the set of the simple objects  $\bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  of  $\mathcal{C}$ . Observe that  $\psi_{\sigma}$  induces the identity morphism on  $\mathfrak{g}^{\sigma}$  and hence it acts by identity on  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma)$ . Extending the action  $\mathbb{C}$ -linearly, we get an action on  $\mathcal{C}$ .

**15.1.2.** Invariant object. Now observe that the simple objects of  $C_1$  are just elements in  $P_{\ell}(\mathfrak{g})$ . This has a special object corresponding to the vacuum representation of the untwisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra which we declare to be the  $\Gamma$ -invariant object  $\mathbb{1}$ .

**15.1.3.** Symmetric tensor. Let  $\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}$  be the Lie subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$  fixed by  $\gamma$ . For every weight  $\mu \in P_+(\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma})$ , let  $\mu^*$  be the dominant integral weight of  $\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}$  which is the highest weight of the dual representation  $V_{\mu}$ . Now it is easy to see (Lemma 5.3 in [54]) that  $\mu \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  if and only if  $\mu^* \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma^{-1})$ . We define the following:

(15.1) 
$$R_{\gamma} := \sum_{\mu \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)} \mu \boxtimes \mu^* \in \mathfrak{C}_{\gamma} \boxtimes \mathfrak{C}_{\gamma^{-1}}, \text{ and } R := \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} R_{\gamma}.$$

By the definition of the action of  $\Gamma$  on  $\mathcal{C}$ , the object R is clearly  $\Gamma$ -invariant. Thus we have checked that the  $\Gamma$ -graded abelian category satisfies all the conditions of Definition 13.4.

#### 15.2. Twisted conformal blocks

For each stable pair (g, A) and  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^A$  (see Definition 13.4 for notation) and  $\vec{\lambda} \in \mathbb{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes A}$ , we assign the vector bundle of twisted covacua  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\tilde{C}, C, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \tilde{\mathbf{v}})$  on  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ . By Theorem 12.9, we know that that the log Atiyah algebra  $\mathcal{A}_{\Lambda}(-\log \widetilde{\Delta}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}))$  acts on  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\tilde{C}, C, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \tilde{\mathbf{v}})$  with central charge  $\frac{\ell \dim \mathfrak{g}}{2(\ell+h^{\vee}(\mathfrak{g}))}$ . Here  $\Lambda$  denote the pullback of the Hodge bundle of  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,A}$  to  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  and  $\widetilde{\Delta}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  denotes the boundary divisor of  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ . Thus this assignment defines a functor from  $\mathbb{C}_{\mathbf{m}}^{\boxtimes A}$  to  $\mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}))$ , where  $c = \frac{\ell \dim \mathfrak{g}}{2(\ell+h^{\vee}(\mathfrak{g}))}$ . It is clear that this assignment, satisfies Condition (3) of Definition 13.4. Motivated by the results of [11], we have the following theorem.

**Theorem 15.1.** The assignment  $\vec{\lambda} \to \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\tilde{C}, C, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \tilde{\mathbf{v}})$  realizes sheaf of twisted covacua as a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor with central charge  $\frac{\ell \dim \mathfrak{g}}{2(\ell+h^{\vee}(\mathfrak{g}))}$ , i.e. it satisfies the axioms of Definition 13.4.

We give a proof of Theorem 15.1 in Section 16.

#### 15.3. Some consequences of the Theorem 15.1

Let us first state the following well known result about untwisted conformal blocks and modular functors ([11, 57, 56]). We continue to use the same notation as before, in particular, we consider the category  $C_1$  of level  $\ell$ representations of the untwisted affine Lie algebra. **Theorem 15.2.** The conformal blocks for the untwisted affine Lie algebra define a  $C_1$ -extended modular functor of central charge  $\frac{\ell \dim \mathfrak{g}}{2(\ell+h^{\vee}(\mathfrak{g}))}$ . The associated weak ribbon category structure endowed on  $C_1$  is, in fact rigid, and hence  $C_1$  is a modular fusion category with additive central charge  $\frac{\ell \dim \mathfrak{g}}{2(\ell+h^{\vee}(\mathfrak{g}))}$ .

**Remark 15.3.** We remark that the rigidity statement in Theorem 15.2 follows from the works [57, 56] of Huang.

**15.3.1.** Proof of Theorem 10.1. We can now deduce Theorem 10.1 as the consequences of Theorems 13.20 and 15.1. Firstly, using Theorem 15.1, we see that twisted conformal blocks give a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor. Here  $\mathcal{C} = \mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g}, \Gamma, \ell)$  is a  $\Gamma$ -graded abelian category such that the simple objects of each  $\gamma$ -component  $\mathcal{C}_{\gamma}$  consists of  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$ .

By Theorem 13.20, the  $\Gamma$  graded category  $\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g}, \Gamma, \ell)$  has a structure of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed weakly ribbon category satisfying Equation

(15.2)

$$\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, \lambda_1 \dot{\otimes} \lambda_2 \dot{\otimes} \lambda_3) = \begin{cases} \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda}, \Gamma}(\widetilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mu_3, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}), & \text{if } m_1 \cdot m_2 \cdot m_3 = 1\\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Moreover, by Theorem 15.2,  $\mathcal{C}_1$  is rigid. Hence by Corollary 2.11 the whole of  $\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g},\Gamma,\ell)$  must be rigid. This completes the proof of Theorem 10.1.

#### 15.4. Proof of Theorem 1.2

We know that  $\mathcal{C}(\mathfrak{g}, \Gamma, \ell)$  is a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular fusion category. In particular, we have the associated categorical crossed S-matrices. In the next section we will give a proof of Theorem 15.1. An explicit description of the associated categorical crossed S-matrices has already been given by Proposition 11.1.

**Remark 15.4.** Let  $\gamma$  be an automorphism of  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Then  $\gamma$  induces an automorphism of the abstract Cartan algebra  $\mathfrak{h}$  as well as of the *abstract root system* preserving positive roots. Using Lemma 2.1 in [3], we have  ${}^{\gamma}V_{\lambda} \cong V_{\gamma \cdot \lambda}$ , where  $V_{\lambda}$  is a finite dimensional irreducible  $\mathfrak{g}$ -representation of highest weight  $\lambda$ , and moreover if we choose a Borel  $\mathfrak{b}$  fixed by  $\gamma$ , then we get a canonical isomorphism. If a group  $\Gamma$  acts on  $\mathfrak{g}$ , then we have an induced  $\Gamma$ -action on the *abstract root system* preserving the positive roots and let  $\Gamma_{\lambda}$  be the stabilizer of  $\lambda$ . If the action of  $\Gamma$  fixes a Borel  $\mathfrak{b}$ , then for each  $\gamma \in \Gamma_{\lambda}$ , we have a canonical isomorphism  $T_{\gamma} : {}^{\gamma}V_{\lambda} \xrightarrow{\cong} V_{\lambda}$ . Using this we can ensure that the cocycles  $\varphi_{\rho}$  or  $\varphi_{D}$  in the statements of Theorem 6.3, Corollary 13.25 are trivial for twisted conformal blocks (see also [3, Rem. 2.17(2)]) if  $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra. Hence we obtain:

**Corollary 15.5.** The Verlinde formula (Theorem 1.2) holds for twisted conformal blocks associated with  $\Gamma$ -twisted affine Lie algebras with the crossed S-matrices given by Proposition 11.1.

*Proof.* By Theorem 15.1 the twisted conformal blocks associated with Γtwisted affine Lie algebras define a C-extended Γ-crossed modular functor in arbitrary genus. Moreover by the untwisted result Theorem 15.2, the neutral component  $C_1$  is rigid. Hence the hypothesis of Corollary 13.25 hold for this Γ-crossed modular functor and hence C is a Γ-crossed modular fusion category. Moreover we have seen in the Remark 15.4 that the cocycles that appear in Corollary 13.25 in this case are all trivial. Hence Corollary 13.25 Equation (13.17) applied to this case gives us the Verlinde formula Theorem 1.2. The associated categorical crossed S-matrices have already been computed in Proposition 11.1.

# 16. Proof of Theorem 15.1

In this section, we prove that the twisted conformal blocks, under the assumption that " $\Gamma$  preserves a Borel subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$ " satisfy the axioms of a C-extended  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functors. Our proof of Theorem 15.1 follows the same line of proofs as in Chapter 7 of [11]. We construct the morphism of functors  $G_{f,\gamma}$  (see Definition 13.9) in the case of twisted conformal blocks.

#### 16.1. Verdier specialization

Let S be a complex manifold and D be a smooth divisor in S with ideal sheaf  $\mathcal{I}_D$ . Let  $\operatorname{Conn}^{\operatorname{reg}}(S, D)$  be the category of integrable connections on  $S \setminus D$  with logarithmic singularities along D. The category  $\operatorname{Conn}^{\operatorname{reg}}(S, D)$  is a subcategory of  $\operatorname{Hol}(S)$  of holonomic  $\mathcal{D}_S$ -modules on S.

Let  $j: S \setminus D \hookrightarrow S$  be the inclusion, then any object of  $\operatorname{Conn}^{\operatorname{reg}}(S, D)$  is given by a locally free  $\mathcal{O}_S$ -module  $\mathcal{F}$  of finite rank along with an action of  $\mathcal{D}_S^0$ , where  $\mathcal{D}_S^0$  is the ring of differential operators on S that preserve the ideal  $\mathcal{I}_D$ . The corresponding holonomic  $\mathcal{D}_S$ -module is  $j_*\mathcal{O}_{S\setminus D} \otimes_{\mathcal{O}_S} \mathcal{F}$ . Moreover, by Deligne's Riemann-Hilbert correspondence [29], we get an equivalence between  $\operatorname{Conn}^{\operatorname{reg}}(S, D)$  and the category  $\operatorname{Loc}(S \setminus D)$  of local systems on  $S \setminus D$ .

Further, let ND be the normal bundle of the smooth divisor D in S, the Verdier specialization [91, 92] functor  $\widetilde{Sp}_D$ : Hol $(S) \to$  Hol(ND), restricts to a functor

(16.1) 
$$\widetilde{\operatorname{Sp}}_D : \operatorname{Conn}^{\operatorname{reg}}(S, D) \to \operatorname{Conn}^{\operatorname{reg}}(ND, D).$$

We have the following diagram:

where the vertical arrows are equivalence of categories given by Deligne's Riemann-Hilbert correspondence. The horizontal arrow on the bottom is given by restrictions of representations of the fundamental group obtained by applying the tubular neighborhood theorem. The functor  $\widetilde{\text{Sp}}_D$  defined in Equation (16.1) can be described as follows.

The structure sheaf of the normal bundle  $\mathcal{O}_{ND}$  is isomorphic to  $\bigoplus_{m\geq 0} \mathcal{I}^m/\mathcal{I}^{m+1}$  and  $\mathcal{D}_{ND}^0 = \bigoplus_{m\geq 0} \mathcal{I}^m \mathcal{D}_S^0/\mathcal{I}^{m+1} \mathcal{D}_S^0$ . Now given a  $\mathcal{D}_S^0$ -module  $\mathcal{F}$ , the module

(16.2) 
$$\widetilde{\mathrm{Sp}}_D(\mathcal{F}) := \bigoplus_{m \ge 0} \mathfrak{I}^m \mathcal{F}/\mathfrak{I}^{m+1} \mathcal{F}.$$

is naturally a  $\mathcal{O}_{ND}$ -module as well as a  $\mathcal{D}_{ND}^0$ -module. This (Equation (16.2)) definition of specialization functor is just the graded sum of the V-filtration on the  $\mathcal{D}_S^0$ -module  $\mathcal{F}$ . The notion of V-filtration is due to Kashiwara [63] and Malgrange [69] and the fact that Equation (16.2) gives the Verdier specialization follows generalizations of the definition of the nearby cycles functor using the V-filtration. We refer the reader to [49, Theorem 4.7.8.5] and [81, Section 3].

Let  $\Lambda$  be a line bundle on S as before and let D be a smooth divisor. Let c be a rational number and consider the category  $\mathscr{D}_{\Lambda,c} \operatorname{Mod}(S)$  of locally free sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_S$ -modules with an action of  $\mathcal{A}_{c\Lambda}(-\log D)$ . Formula (16.2) gives a functor:

$$\widetilde{\operatorname{Sp}}_D : \mathscr{D}_{\Lambda,c} \operatorname{Mod}(S) \to \mathscr{D}_{p^*\Lambda,c} \operatorname{Mod}(ND),$$

where  $p: ND \to S$  factors through the natural projection.

## 16.2. Gluing functor along a smooth divisor

Let  $(\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$  be a family of *n*-pointed  $\Gamma$ -covers with chosen non-zero tangent vectors at the marked points in  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  parameterized by a smooth variety S. Consider a smooth divisor D in S such that  $C \to S$  restricted to

D is a family of stable *n*-pointed curves with exactly one node. We consider the variety

$$\widetilde{N}D = \{ (d, \widetilde{v}', \widetilde{v}'') | \ d \in D, \widetilde{v}' \in T'_a \widetilde{C}_d, \widetilde{v}'' \in T''_a \widetilde{C}_d \},\$$

where  $\widetilde{C}_d$  is the fiber of  $\pi: \widetilde{C} \to S$  at a point  $d \in D$ , a is any chosen point of  $\widetilde{C}_d$  which lifts the node in  $C_d$  and  $T'_a\widetilde{C}_d$  (respectively  $T''_a\widetilde{C}$ ) is the tangent space to  $\widetilde{C}_d$  at a along the two components. By Equation (A.7), the normal bundle to the divisor ND has fiber  $T'_a\widetilde{C}_d \otimes T''_a\widetilde{C}_d$ . Hence there is a natural map  $\widetilde{N}D \to ND$  that sends the tuple  $(d, \widetilde{v}', \widetilde{v}'') \to (d, \widetilde{v}' \otimes \widetilde{v}'')$ . Now let FND be the frame bundle of ND that preserves the decomposition as in Equation (A.7) and let  $\widetilde{N}^{\times}D$  be the variety

$$\widetilde{N}^{\times}D := \{ (d, \widetilde{v}', \widetilde{v}'') \in \widetilde{N}D | \ \widetilde{v}' \neq 0 \text{ and } \widetilde{v}'' \neq 0 \}.$$

The natural map  $\widetilde{N}D \to ND$  restricted to  $\widetilde{N}^{\times}D \to FND$  is a  $\mathbb{G}_m$ -torsor. From Diagram (A.10), we get the following:

$$\widetilde{N}^{\times}D \longrightarrow FND$$

$$\downarrow^{\mathbb{G}_m\text{-torsor}}$$

$$D \longrightarrow S$$

Given the family  $\widetilde{C} \to S$  restricted to D, we associate a natural family  $\widetilde{C}_N \to \widetilde{N}^{\times}D$  of n + 1-pointed  $\Gamma$  covers in  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m},\gamma,\gamma^{-1})$  parameterized by  $\widetilde{N}^{\times}D$ . The fiber over a point  $(d, \widetilde{v}', \widetilde{v}'') \in \widetilde{N}^{\times}D$ , is the (n + 2)-pointed curve  $\widetilde{C}_{N,d}$  obtained by normalizing the curve  $\widetilde{C}_d$ , two more marked points  $\widetilde{q}_1$  and  $\widetilde{q}_2$  (with image  $q_1$  and  $q_2$  in  $C_N = \widetilde{C}_N/\Gamma$ ) which is in the preimage of the nodal point a and  $\widetilde{v}'$  (respectively  $\widetilde{v}''$ ) are non-zero tangent vectors at  $q_1$  (respectively  $q_2$ ) to the curve  $\widetilde{C}_{N,d}$ . To the data  $(\widetilde{C}_N, C_N, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \widetilde{q}_1, \widetilde{q}_2, \mathbf{p}, q_1, q_2, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \widetilde{v}', \widetilde{v}'')$ , we associate the vector bundle of twisted covacua:

(16.3)  
$$\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{N}^{\times}D) := \bigoplus_{\mu \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)} \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda} \cup \{\mu,\mu^{*}\},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C}_{N},C_{N},\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\widetilde{q}_{1},\widetilde{q}_{2},\mathbf{p},q_{1},q_{2},\widetilde{\mathbf{v}},\widetilde{v}',\widetilde{v}'').$$

By the constructions in Section 12.4, the vector bundle in Equation (16.3) is also a twisted  $\mathcal{D}$ -module on  $\widetilde{N}^{\times}D$ . Now to define the *gluing functor* (see Definition 13.9), it is enough to construct an isomorphism of twisted  $\mathcal{D}_{\widetilde{N}^{\times}D}$ -modules

$$G_{\gamma}: \operatorname{Sp}_{D}(\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{v}}) \simeq \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{N}^{\times}D),$$

where  $\text{Sp}_D$  is the functor defined in Section A.5.2 and Equation (A.12).

By the same argument as in Chapter 7.8 in [11], we get that  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\tilde{N}^{\times}D)$ is  $\mathbb{C}^{\times}$ -equivariant and monodromic and hence descends to a vector bundle (also denoted by  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(N^{\times}D)$ ) on ND with a projective action of the Lie algebra  $\mathcal{D}_{ND}^{0}$ -differential operators on ND that preserve the zero section. Also by construction and discussion in Section 16.1, we get  $\mathrm{Sp}_{D}$  is the pullback from  $N^{\times}D$ , of the functor  $\widetilde{\mathrm{Sp}}_{D}$ . Hence it is enough to show that there exists isomorphisms.  $\widetilde{G}_{\gamma}: \widetilde{\mathrm{Sp}}_{D}(\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{v}}) \simeq \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(N^{\times}D)$ .

# 16.3. Families over a formal base

As before let D be a smooth divisor in a smooth scheme S and let  $\tau$  be a local equation of D in S. The *m*-th infinitesimal neighborhood  $D^{(m)}$  has structure sheaf  $\mathcal{O}_S/\tau^{m+1}\mathcal{O}_S$ .

Given a family of nodal  $\Gamma$  covers as in Section 16.2, we choose formal parameters at the marked points and get a family  $(\tilde{C}, C, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \tilde{\mathbf{z}})$  of  $\Gamma$ -covers in  $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  parameterized by a smooth scheme S. We consider the family  $(\tilde{C}_N, C_N, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}', \mathbf{p}', \tilde{\mathbf{z}}')$  parameterized by D obtained by equivariant normalization of  $\tilde{C} \to S$  restricted to D. Let  $\eta_1$  and  $\eta_2$  be two chosen coordinates on the two components of the family  $\tilde{C} \to S$  in a neighborhood of a double point a(d) so that  $\eta_1 \eta_2 = \tau$  and moreover, the double point is given by the equation  $\eta_1 = 0$  and  $\eta_2 = 0$ . Since the group  $\Gamma$  acts transitively on  $\tilde{C}$  and by assumption C has only one node, the other double points of  $\tilde{C}$  are in the orbit  $\Gamma.a$ .

On the normalization  $\widetilde{C}_N$ , both  $\eta_1$  and  $\eta_2$  are formal coordinates of the inverse image  $\widetilde{q}_1(d)$  and  $\widetilde{q}_2(d)$  of a(d). By the  $\Gamma$ -action we get formal coordinates in the full inverse image of the  $\Gamma$  orbit of a(d). Hence we get a family of  $\Gamma$ -covers in  $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}, \gamma, \gamma^{-1})$ . In this section, following the proof of Theorem 7.8.5 in [11], we extend the family  $(\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{z}})$  to a family  $\widetilde{C}_{N,D^{(m)}} \to D^{(m)}$ of (n+2)-pointed  $\Gamma$ -covers in  $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}, \gamma, \gamma^{-1})$  parameterized by the *m*-th infinitesimal neighborhood  $D^{(m)}$  of D.

**16.3.1.** Family of  $\Gamma$ -covers over *m*-th infinitesimal neighborhood. We need to first define a sheaf of algebras  $\mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}_{N,D}}^{(m)}$  over  $\widetilde{C}_N$  with the structure of a flat  $\mathcal{O}_{D^{(m)}}$ -module. Let  $U = \widetilde{C}_N \setminus \Gamma.\widetilde{q}_1(D) \cup \Gamma.\widetilde{q}_2(D)$ . Since  $\widetilde{C}_N$  is the normalization of  $\widetilde{C}$ , we get that U is also equal to  $\widetilde{C} \setminus \Gamma.a(D)$ . We define  $\mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}_{N,D}|U}^{(m)} := \mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}_D}^{(m)}|_U$ , where  $\widetilde{C}_D$  is the restriction of the family  $C \to S$  to D and  $\mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}_D}^{(m)}$  is the flat  $\mathcal{O}_{D^{(m)}}$ -module given by  $\mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}}/\tau^{m+1}\mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}}$ . We extend the sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}_{N,D}}^{(m)}$  across  $\Gamma.\widetilde{q}_1$  and  $\Gamma.\widetilde{q}_2$  by defining the stalks at  $\widetilde{q}_1$  and  $\widetilde{q}_2$  and extending it to the orbits of  $\widetilde{q}_1$  and  $\widetilde{q}_2$  via the  $\Gamma$  action.

As in [11], let  $\mathcal{O}_0(\eta_1)$  (respectively  $\eta_2$ ) be the ring of germs of analytic functions in  $\eta_1$  (respectively  $\eta_2$ ) in a neighborhood of  $\eta_1 = 0$  (respectively  $\eta_2 = 0$ ). We define the stalks at  $\tilde{q}_1$  and  $\tilde{q}_2$  to be  $\mathcal{O}_{\tilde{C}_{N,D},\tilde{q}_i}^{(m)} := \mathcal{O}_0(\eta_i) \otimes \mathcal{O}_D^{(m)}$  for  $1 \leq i \leq 2$ . For each  $\tilde{q}_i$  in the  $\Gamma$ -orbits of the points given by normalization, the map  $\eta_i \to \eta_i$  and  $\tau \to \eta_1 \eta_2$  gives a map from  $\mathcal{O}_{\tilde{C}_N,D,\tilde{q}_i}$  to  $\mathcal{O}_{\tilde{C}_N,D}^{(m)}(V_i)$ where  $V_i \subseteq U$  is a punctured neighborhood of  $\tilde{q}_i$ . Hence we define the sheaf  $\mathcal{O}_{\tilde{C}_{N,D}}^{(m)}$  as the gluing given by the morphism  $\tau \to \eta_1 \eta_2$ . The action of  $\Gamma$  is stable around the nodes and the local picture at a node a is given by the following:

$$\operatorname{Spec}(A[x,y]/(xy=\tau)) \xrightarrow{f} \operatorname{Spec}(A[x',y']/(x'y'=\tau^N)) \to \operatorname{Spec} A,$$

where  $f^*x' = x$ ,  $f^*y' = y$  and  $\tau \in A$ .

Moreover, if  $\gamma$  is a generator of  $\Gamma_a$ , then  $\gamma$  acts on x (respectively y) by  $\zeta$  (respectively  $\zeta^{-1}$ ), where  $\zeta$  is a chosen N-th root of unity and the stabilizer of the nodes is cyclic of order N. From this it directly follows that the gluing morphism is  $\Gamma$ -equivariant and hence  $\mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}_{N,D}}^{(m)}$  defines a family of curves with  $\Gamma$ -action. The family  $\widetilde{C}_{N,D^{(m)}}$  defines a family of (n + 2)pointed  $\Gamma$  covers where the section  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  extend to sections of  $\widetilde{C}_{N,D^{(m)}}$  trivially as  $\widetilde{C}_{N,D^{(m)}}$  coincides with  $\mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}_D}^{(m)}$  away from the locus of  $\Gamma.\widetilde{q}_1 \cup \Gamma.\widetilde{q}_2$  along with formal parameters  $\widetilde{\eta}$ . Moreover,  $\widetilde{q}_1$  and  $\widetilde{q}_2$  provide two additional sections with formal parameters  $\eta_1$  and  $\eta_2$ .

## 16.4. Sheaf of covacua over a formal base

Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a  $\mathcal{O}_S$  quasicoherent sheaf on S, then  $\mathcal{F}^{(m)} := \mathcal{F}/\tau^{m+1}\mathcal{F}$  gives a sheaf over  $D^{(m)}$ . If  $\mathcal{F}$  is coherent, then  $\mathcal{F}^{(m)}$  is also coherent (Lemma 7.6.2 in [11]). Let  $(\tilde{C}, C, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \tilde{\mathbf{z}})$  be a family of  $\Gamma$  covers, we can associate the following locally free sheaf of covacua on S of finite rank

$$\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{z}}):=\mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}}\otimes \mathcal{O}_S/(\mathfrak{g}\otimes \mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}}(*\Gamma\cdot\widetilde{\mathbf{p}})^{\Gamma})\cdot \mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}}\otimes \mathcal{O}_S.$$

We denote by  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{(m)}(\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{z}})$ , the coherent sheaf over  $D^{(m)}$ . By Lemma 7.6.2 in [11], we get the following lemma:

**Lemma 16.1.** The coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{(m)}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{z}})$  is isomorphic to the quotient of  $\mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}} \otimes \mathcal{O}_{D^{(m)}}$  by the sheaf  $(\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{C}_{D}}^{(m)}(*\Gamma \cdot \widetilde{\mathbf{p}})^{\Gamma}) \cdot \mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}} \otimes \mathcal{O}_{D^{(m)}}.$ 

Thus given an *n*-tuple  $\vec{\lambda}$  of level  $\ell$  weights, and a family of curves over  $D^{(m)}$ , we can use Lemma 16.1 to define (see also Equation 7.6.3 in [11]) the sheaf of covacua  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\tilde{C}_{N,D^{(m)}}, \tilde{\mathbf{p}}', \mathbf{p}', \tilde{\mathbf{z}}')$  on a *m*-th infinitesimal neighborhood of a divisor D.

16.4.1. Twisted  $\mathfrak{D}$ -module structure over a formal base. Let as before S be a smooth scheme and D be a smooth divisor in S and let  $\mathfrak{I}$ be the ideal sheaf of D in S. Let  $\mathfrak{D}_S$  be the sheaf of first order differential operators on S and let  $\mathfrak{D}_S^0$ . For each positive integer m consider the sheaf  $\mathfrak{D}_{D^{(m)}}^0 := \mathfrak{D}_S^0/\mathfrak{I}^{m+1}\mathfrak{D}_S^0$ . Similarly, consider the sheaf  $\mathfrak{D}_S^{(0)} := \mathfrak{D}_S^0/\mathfrak{I}\mathfrak{D}_S^0$  of  $\mathcal{O}_D$ -modules. By Proposition 7.8.4 (iii) in [11], the sheaf  $\mathfrak{D}_S^0$  is canonically isomorphic to the sheaf  $\mathfrak{D}_{ND}^{(0)} := \mathfrak{D}_{ND}^0/\mathfrak{I}\mathfrak{D}_{ND}^0$ , where  $\mathfrak{D}_{ND}^0$  is the sheaf of differential operators on ND that preserve the ideal  $\mathfrak{I}$  and  $\mathfrak{I}$  is the ideal sheaf of the divisor D in ND.

Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_S$ -module and let  $\mathrm{Gr}^m(\mathcal{F}) := \mathcal{I}^m \mathcal{F}/\mathcal{I}^{m+1} \mathcal{F}$ , then  $\mathrm{Gr}^m(\mathcal{F})$  are  $\mathcal{D}_S^{(0)}$ -modules. Moreover, we can define

(16.4) 
$$\widetilde{\mathrm{F}}^{m}(\widetilde{\mathrm{Sp}}_{D}(\mathfrak{F})) := \mathfrak{I}^{m}\widetilde{\mathrm{Sp}}_{D}(\mathfrak{F})/\mathfrak{I}^{m+1}\widetilde{\mathrm{Sp}}_{D}(\mathfrak{F}) = \mathrm{G}^{m}(\mathfrak{F}).$$

#### 16.5. Twisted sewing functor

Let  $\mu \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  and  $\mu^* \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma^{-1})$  and let  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  and  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu^*}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma^{-1})$ be the corresponding highest weights integrable modules for the twisted affine Lie algebra  $\hat{L}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  and  $\hat{L}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma^{-1})$  respectively. Let  $L_{k,\langle\gamma\rangle}$  be the *k*-th  $\gamma$ -twisted Virasoro operator as constructed in [62, 94]. There is a natural grading on  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  by  $\mathbb{Z}_+$ . They are defined as follows:

(16.5) 
$$\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)(d) := \{|\Phi\rangle|L_{0,\langle\gamma\rangle}(|\Phi\rangle) = (\Delta_{\mu} + \frac{d}{N})|\Phi\rangle\},\$$

where  $\Delta_{\mu}$  is eigen value of the twisted  $L_{0,\langle\gamma\rangle}$  acting on the finite dimensional highest weight  $\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}$  module with highest weights  $\mu$  and N is the order of  $\gamma$ . From the explicit description of  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  as a quotient of a Verma module and the fact ([94], [62]) that  $[L_{0,\langle\gamma\rangle}, X(m)] = -\frac{m}{N}X(m)$ , it follows that  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma) = \bigoplus_{i=0}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)(d)$ . By Lemma 8.4 in [54] (see Lemma 4.14 in [90] for the untwisted case), there exists a unique up to constant non-degenerate bilinear form

(16.6) 
$$(|)_{\mu}: \mathfrak{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma) \otimes \mathfrak{H}_{\mu^*}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma^{-1}) \to \mathbb{C}.$$

such that for any  $|\Phi_1\rangle$ ,  $|\Phi_2\rangle$  in  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  and  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu^*}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma^{-1})$ , we have the following equation:

(16.7) 
$$(X(m).|\Phi_1\rangle||\Phi_2\rangle)_{\mu} + (|\Phi_1\rangle|X(-m).|\Phi_2\rangle))_{\mu} = 0,$$

where m is an integer and  $X(m) = X \otimes t^m \in \widehat{L}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma).$ 

Moreover, the form  $( | )_{\mu}$  has the following properties:

- $( | )_{\mu}$  restricted to  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)(d) \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\mu^*}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma^{-1})(d')$  is zero unless d = d'.
- $(|)_{\mu}$  restricted to  $V_{\lambda} \otimes V_{\lambda^*}$  is the unique (up to scalars)  $\mathfrak{g}^{\gamma}$ -invariant bilinear form.

Here  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)(d)$  denote the degree d part of  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$ .

Let  $m_d$  be the dimension of  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)(d)$  and we choose a basis  $\{v_{\mu,1}(d),\ldots,v_{\mu,m_d}(d)\}$  of  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$  and let  $\{v^{\mu,1}(d),\ldots,v^{\mu,m_d}(d)\}$  be the basis of  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu^*}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma^{-1})$  dual with respect to the bilinear form  $(|)_{\mu}$ .

Consider the following element (see Section 8 in [54], Chapter 4 in [90]):

$$\gamma_{\mu,d} = \sum_{i=1}^{m_d} v_{\mu,i}(d) \otimes v^{\mu,i}(d) \in \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)(d) \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\mu^*}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma^{-1})(d)$$

and the twisted sewing element  $\gamma_{\mu} := \sum_{d\geq 0} \gamma_{\mu,d} \tau^d \in \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma) \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\mu^*}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma^{-1})[[\tau]]$ . It is easy to check that both  $\gamma_{\mu,d}$  and  $\gamma_{\mu}$  are independent of the chosen basis of  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)(d)$ . We further, observe that for each  $\mu \in \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)$ , we have the following equality which follows directly from the formula in Lemma 2.3 in [94]:

(16.8) 
$$\Delta_{\mu} = \Delta_{\mu^*}.$$

Using the twisted sewing element  $\gamma_{\mu}$  one defines a map:

$$\iota_{\mu}: \mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}} \otimes \mathcal{O}_{D}[[\tau]] \to \mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda}} \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma) \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\mu^{*}}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma^{-1})[[\tau]],$$
$$\sum_{i} |\Phi\rangle \tau^{i} \to \sum_{i,d} |\Phi\rangle \otimes \gamma_{\mu}.$$

We have the following proposition:

**Proposition 16.2.** The map  $\bigoplus_{\mu \in P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)} \iota_{\mu}$  induces an isomorphism of  $\mathcal{O}_{D^{(m)}}$ -modules  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{(m)}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{z}})$  and  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C}_{N,D^{(m)}},\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}',\mathbf{p}',\widetilde{\mathbf{z}}')$  for each  $m \geq 0$ . Moreover, the projective action of  $\mathcal{D}_{D^{(m)}}^{0}$  preserve each component  $\iota_{\mu}$  and the projective action of  $\tau \partial_{\tau}$  commutes projectively (i.e. up to a scalar multiplication) with  $\iota_{\mu}$ .

Proof. The proof of the first part of the proposition can be found in [54] and for the untwisted case we refer the reader to [88, Section 6], [11] and [67]. We now discuss the second part of the proof. We can lift the vector field  $\theta = \tau \partial_{\tau}$  to an  $\Gamma$  invariant vector field  $\hat{\theta}$  over  $\tilde{C}_{N,D^{(m)}}$  such that around  $\tilde{q}_1$ and  $\tilde{q}_2$ , the local expansion is of the form  $\alpha.\eta_1\partial_{\eta_1}$  and  $\beta.\eta_2\partial_{\eta_2}$  and  $\alpha+\beta=1$ . Here  $\eta_1$  and  $\eta_2$  are special formal coordinates. Thus we need to show that the projective action of  $\tau \partial_{\tau}$  commutes up to a fixed scalar with the map  $\iota_{\mu}$ as a map of conformal blocks. This follows directly from Lemma 16.3.

**Lemma 16.3.** The following equality holds as operators on  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma) \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\mu^*}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma^{-1})[[\tau]]$ :

$$\tau \partial_{\tau}(f|\Phi\rangle \otimes \gamma_{\mu,d}\tau^d) - (\tau \partial_{\tau}(f|\Phi\rangle)) \otimes \gamma_{\mu,d}\tau^d = -N.\Delta_{\mu}(f|\Phi\rangle \otimes \gamma_{\mu,d}\tau^d),$$

where N is the order of  $\gamma$ .

*Proof.* By the definition of the action of  $\tau \partial_{\tau}$  and applying the Liebnitz rule, we get that the left hand side of the equation in the statement of the lemma is equivalent to

$$\begin{split} f|\Phi\rangle &\otimes (\tau\partial_{\tau}.(\gamma_{\mu,d}\tau^{d})) \\ &= d.(f|\Phi\rangle \otimes \gamma_{\mu,d}\tau^{d}) + f|\Phi\rangle \otimes (\tau\partial_{\tau}.\gamma_{\mu,d})\tau^{d} \\ &= d.(f|\Phi\rangle \otimes \gamma_{\mu,d}\tau^{d}) + \sum_{i=1}^{m_{d}} f|\Phi\rangle (\tau\partial_{\tau}.(v_{\mu,i} \otimes v^{\mu,i}))\tau^{d} \\ &= d.(f|\Phi\rangle \otimes \gamma_{\mu,d}\tau^{d}) \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{m_{d}} f|\Phi\rangle \bigg( \alpha.(\eta_{1}\partial_{\eta_{1}}.v_{\mu,i}) \otimes v^{\mu,i} + \beta.v_{\mu,i} \otimes (\eta_{2}\partial_{\eta_{2}}.v^{\mu,i}) \bigg)\tau^{d} \\ &= d.(f|\Phi\rangle \otimes \gamma_{\mu,d}\tau^{d}) \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{m_{d}} f|\Phi\rangle \bigg( \alpha.(-N\Delta_{\mu} - d)v_{\mu,i} \otimes v^{\mu,i}) + \beta.v_{\mu,i}(-N\Delta_{\mu} - d)v^{\mu,i} \bigg)\tau^{d}. \end{split}$$

Here we have used the fact that  $\eta_i \partial_{\eta_i}$  acts (see Equation (12.8)) by  $-NL_{0,\langle\gamma\rangle}$ 

and Equation (16.5) to compute the action of  $L_{0,\langle\gamma\rangle}$ . Now since by the choice of the lift  $\alpha + \beta = 1$ , the lemma follows.

We have the following corollary of Proposition 16.2:

**Corollary 16.4.** The maps  $\bigoplus_{\mu} \iota_{\mu}$  induce an isomorphism between  $G^m(\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{z}}))$  and  $G^m(\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(N^{\times}D))$  that preserves the projective action of  $\mathcal{D}_S^{(0)}$  on the left and  $\mathcal{D}_{ND}^{(0)}$ -action on the right for all  $m \geq 0$ .

*Proof.* The proof of the corollary follows from Proposition 16.2 along with the observation that  $G^m(\mathcal{F})$  is the kernel of the natural surjective map from  $\mathcal{F}^{(m)} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{F}^{(m-1)}$ .

Since the vector bundles of twisted covacua descend as  $\mathcal{D}^0$  modules on  $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$ , without loss of generality, we can assume that we have chosen formal neighborhood around the marked points. Now the twisted sewing construction and the Corollary 16.4 imply the following:

**Theorem 16.5.** The sewing construction induces an isomorphism of locally free sheaves

$$\widetilde{G}_{\gamma}: \widetilde{\operatorname{Sp}}_D(\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{z}})) \simeq \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(N^{\times}D)$$

which preserves the projective action of  $\mathcal{D}_{ND}^0$ . Here  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(N^{\times}D)$  is as in Equation (16.3).

*Proof.* The non-degenerate bilinear form  $( | )_{\mu}$  given by Equation (16.7) induces a canonical element  $\gamma_{\mu,d} \in \mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma) \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\mu^*}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma^{-1})$ . Now consider the element  $\sum_{d>0} \gamma_{\mu,d}$  and the following map

$$\widetilde{G}_{\gamma}: \mathfrak{H}_{\vec{\lambda}} \to \mathfrak{H}_{\vec{\lambda}} \otimes \mathfrak{H}_{\mu} \widehat{\otimes} \mathfrak{H}_{\mu^*}, \ |\varphi\rangle \to |\varphi \otimes \sum_{d \geq 0} \gamma_{\mu, d}\rangle.$$

The structure sheaf of ND is  $\bigoplus_{m\geq 0} \mathfrak{I}^m/\mathfrak{I}^{m+1}$  and hence all but finitely many elements in the sum  $\sum_{d\geq 0} \gamma_{\mu,d}$  lies in  $\mathfrak{I}^M \mathcal{H}_{\vec{\lambda},\mu,\mu^*}$ .

Hence the map  $\widetilde{G}_{\gamma}$  induces a map between the sheaves  $\widetilde{\operatorname{Sp}}_D(\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(\widetilde{C},C,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p},\widetilde{\mathbf{z}}))$  and  $\mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}(N^{\times}D)$ . Since the twisted zero-th Virasoro operator  $L_{0,\langle\gamma\rangle}$  preserve  $\mathcal{H}_{\mu}(\mathfrak{g},\gamma)(d)$  and acts diagonally, it follows that  $\widetilde{G}_{\gamma}$  preserves the projective connections. Thus, the rank of  $\widetilde{G}_{\gamma}$  is constant ([18, Lemma A.1]). We are now reduced to show that the map  $\widetilde{G}_{\gamma}$  is an isomorphism in a formal neighborhood of D in ND.

We will be done if we can show that for any  $m \ge 0$ , the induced map

$$\widetilde{G}_{\gamma}^{(m)}: \big(\widetilde{\mathrm{Sp}}_D \mathcal{F}\big)^{(m)} \to \mathcal{V}_{\vec{\lambda},\Gamma}^{(m)}(N^{\times}D).$$

Now the proof of the theorem follows from Corollary 16.4.

# Appendix A. Moduli stacks of covers of curves

#### A.1. Moduli stacks of admissible $\Gamma$ -covers

Let  $\Gamma$  be a finite group. In this appendix we recall the definitions, basic properties and operations on the stacks  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  from Jarvis-Kimura-Kaufmann [58] as well as the related stacks  $\widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  and  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  for non-negative integers g, n. These are moduli stacks of (balanced) admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers of stable *n*pointed curves of genus g with additional marking data as described in this section.

Let  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}$  denote the Deligne-Mumford stack of stable *n*-pointed curves of genus g. Let  $(C \to Z, p_1, \ldots, p_n)$  be a stable *n*-pointed curve of genus g over a scheme Z with marked sections  $p_1, \ldots, p_n : Z \to C$ . For a finite group  $\Gamma$ , the notion of a balanced admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover  $\pi : \widetilde{C} \longrightarrow C$  of such a stable pointed curve is defined in Abramovich-Corti-Vistoli [2] which we recall below:

**Definition A.1.** A finite morphism  $\pi : \widetilde{C} \to C$  to a stable *n*-pointed curve  $(C \to Z; p_1, \ldots, p_n)$  of genus g is called admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover if the following holds:

- $\widetilde{C}/Z$  is itself a nodal curve. However,  $\widetilde{C}$  may not be necessarily connected.
- There is a left action of the finite group  $\Gamma$  preserving  $\pi$  such that restriction of  $\pi$  to  $C_{gen}$  is a principal  $\Gamma$ -bundle. Here  $C_{gen}$  are the points of C which are neither marked points nor nodes.
- Points of  $\widetilde{C}$  lying over marked points of C the map  $\widetilde{C} \to C \to Z$  locally is of the form:

$$\operatorname{Spec} A[\widetilde{z}] \to \operatorname{Spec} A[z] \to \operatorname{Spec} A,$$

where  $z = \tilde{z}^N$  for some N > 0.

• All nodes of  $\widetilde{C}$  map to nodes of C.

All points of *C̃* lying over the nodes of *C* are nodes and the structure maps of *C̃* → *C* → *Z* are locally same with that of

$$\operatorname{Spec} A[\widetilde{z}, \widetilde{w}](\widetilde{z}\widetilde{w} - t) \to \operatorname{Spec} A[z, w](zw - t^r) \to \operatorname{Spec} A,$$

where  $z = \tilde{z}^r$ ,  $w = \tilde{w}^r$  for some integer r > 0 and  $t \in A$ 

• The action of the stabilizer  $\Gamma_{\tilde{q}}$  at a node  $\tilde{q} \in \tilde{C}$  is *balanced*: The previous conditions imply that  $\Gamma_{\tilde{q}}$  leaves the two branches invariant and that  $\Gamma_{\tilde{q}}$  is cyclic. We now also demand that the eigenvalues of the action on the two branches of the tangent space at  $\tilde{q}$  are multiplicative inverses of each other.

As in [2], we denote the stack of such admissible covers  $(\pi : \widetilde{C} \to C; \mathbf{p})$ by  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}(\mathcal{B}\Gamma)$ . Following [58], we now consider a certain variant of the stack of admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers. For any admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover  $(\widetilde{C} \to C, \mathbf{p})$ , where  $\mathbf{p} = (p_1, \ldots, p_n)$ , let  $\widetilde{p}_i \in \pi^{-1}(p_i)$  be a choice of a point in the fiber over  $p_i$  for all  $1 \leq i \leq n$ . We denote  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}} = (\widetilde{p}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{p}_n)$ .

**Definition A.2.** Let  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  denote the stack of *n*-pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers  $(\pi : \widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$  of *n*-pointed, genus-*g* stable curves, where  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}} = (\widetilde{p}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{p}_n)$  are a choice of marked points of  $\widetilde{C}$  lying above the marked points  $\mathbf{p} = (p_1, \ldots, p_n)$  in *C*.

The orientation of the curve C and the fact that  $\widetilde{C}$  is a principal  $\Gamma$ bundle over  $C_{\text{gen}}$  give rise to an *n*-tuple  $\mathbf{m} = (m_1, \ldots, m_n) \in \Gamma^n$  keeping track of the monodromies around the points  $\widetilde{p}_i$ 's. For each  $1 \leq i \leq n$ , the orientations give a small loop in  $C - \{p_1, \ldots, p_n\}$  around each  $p_i$  and a lift to a path in a small neighborhood around  $\widetilde{p}_i$  is  $\widetilde{C} - \{\widetilde{p}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{p}_n\}$ . Since the lift is not uniquely determined, the element  $m_i$  give the difference between the starting and the ending sheets of the lifted path.

More precisely, the isotropy subgroup  $\Gamma_{\tilde{p}_i}$  of the point  $\tilde{p}_i$  is a cyclic subgroup, of order say  $N_i$ . The cyclic group  $\Gamma_{\tilde{p}_i}$  acts on the tangent space  $T_{\tilde{p}_i}\tilde{C}$  faithfully. Then  $m_i \in \Gamma$  is defined as the generator of  $\Gamma_{\tilde{p}_i}$  which acts as multiplication by  $\exp \frac{2\pi\sqrt{-1}}{N_i}$ .

Hence we have the evaluation morphism  $\operatorname{ev} : \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma} \to \Gamma^{n}$  and let  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) := \operatorname{ev}^{-1}(\mathbf{m})$ . We also have the morphism of stacks  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma} \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}$  defined by forgetting the admissible cover. The following theorem is due to Jarvis-Kimura-Kaufmann [58]:

**Theorem A.3.** The stack  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  and the open and closed substacks  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  are smooth Deligne-Mumford stacks, flat, proper, and quasi finite over  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}$ .
Moreover, the  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  are a finite disjoint union of connected components of  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{a,n}^{\Gamma}$ .

### A.2. Moduli stacks of pointed admissible covers with local coordinates

We now introduce the stack of *n*-pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers of stable *n*-pointed curves of genus *g* with local coordinates.

**Definition A.4.** Let  $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  denote the stack of *n*-marked admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers  $(\pi : \widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{z}}, \mathbf{z})$ , where  $(\pi : \widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$  is an *n*-pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover and  $\widetilde{\mathbf{z}} = (\widetilde{z}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{z}_n)$  are special formal local coordinates at the points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  in  $\widetilde{C}$  such that  $\mathbf{z} = (\widetilde{z}_1^{N_1}, \ldots, \widetilde{z}_n^{N_n})$  are formal local coordinates at the points  $\mathbf{p}$  in C, where  $N_i$  is the order of the cyclic group  $\Gamma_{\widetilde{p}_i}$ . As before, associated with such a data we have the monodromy  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^n$  around the points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$ . For notational convenience, we will often drop  $\mathbf{z}$  from the notation of a family of *n*-pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers with chosen coordinates.

For a finite set A, let  $\widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}$  denote the stack of A-marked admissible covers, where instead of numbering the marking data, we have bijections of the marked points and formal coordinates with A. In this setting the associated monodromy of an A-marked admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover is a function  $\mathbf{m} : A \to \Gamma$  we let  $\widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}) \subseteq \widehat{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}$  be the substack of those A-marked admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers with monodromy given by  $\mathbf{m}$ .

**Definition A.5.** Let A be a finite set and  $\mathbf{m} : A \to \Gamma$ . Let  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m})$  denote the stack of A-marked admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers with monodromy data  $\mathbf{m}$  of the form  $(\pi : \widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}}, \mathbf{v})$ , where  $(\pi : \widetilde{C} \to C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$  is an A-pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover,  $\mathbf{v}$  is a choice of non-zero tangent vectors to C at the points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  and  $\widetilde{\mathbf{v}}$  is a choice of tangent vectors to  $\widetilde{C}$  at the points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  compatible with  $\mathbf{v}$ .

We may henceforth drop  $\mathbf{v}, \mathbf{p}$  from the notation of a family of curves in  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{g,n}^{\Gamma}$  since they are determined by the other data that appear in the notation. It is clear that we have the following commutative diagram:

# A.3. The category of stable group-marked graphs and associated stacks

We will work with a certain category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  of stable  $\Gamma$ -graphs (see also [47], [79, §3.3]) in order to organize various gluing and forgetting marked points constructions for pointed covers. For us, a (weighted) graph is a tuple  $(V, H, \iota, s, w)$ , where V, H are finite sets (of vertices and half-edges respectively),  $\iota : H \to H$  is an involution,  $s : H \to V$  is called the source map, and  $w : V \to \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  is a weight function. In other words, graphs have vertices, edges and some legs attached to the vertices. Moreover, there is a weight (or genus) attached to each vertex. The fixed points  $L := H^{\iota}$  are called the legs of the graph and  $\iota$ -orbits of size two are called the edges E of the graph. The degree deg(v) of a vertex is the total number of half-edges sourcing from the vertex and the edge degree edeg(v) of a vertex is deg(v) minus the number of legs sourcing from the vertex. The genus of such a graph X is defined to be (in particular, it does not depend on the legs):

$$g(X) := |E| - |V| + \sum_{v \in V} w(v) + \pi_0.$$

where  $\pi_0$  is the number of connected components of the graph. We say that a (weighted) graph is stable if for every  $v \in V$ , we have  $2w(v) - 2 + \deg(v) > 0$ .

**Definition A.6.** The objects in the category  $\mathfrak{X}$  are stable (weighted) graphs. If  $X, X' \in \mathfrak{X}$ , then a morphism  $f : X \to X'$  is a pair  $(f^*, f_*)$ , where  $f^* : H' \hookrightarrow H$  is an inclusion respecting the involutions,  $H \setminus f^*H' \xrightarrow{s}_{s\iota} V \xrightarrow{f_*} V'$  is a coequalizer such that we have  $s' = f_* \circ s \circ f^*$  and

(A.2)  

$$2w'(v') - 2 + \operatorname{edeg}(v') = \sum_{v \in f_*^{-1}(v')} (2w(v) - 2 + \operatorname{edeg}(v)) \text{ for each } v' \in V'.$$

In other words a morphism corresponds to contracting some of the edges and deleting some of the legs. Note that if there exists a morphism  $f: X \to X'$  in  $\mathfrak{X}$ , then we must have g(X) = g(X'). We now define the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  of stable  $\Gamma$ -graphs.

**Definition A.7.** An object of  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  is a tuple  $(X, \mathbf{m} : H(X) \to \Gamma, \mathbf{b} : H(X) \setminus L(X) \to \Gamma)$ , where  $X \in \mathfrak{X}$ , such that whenever  $\{h_1, h_2\}$  is an edge of X, we have

$$\mathbf{b}^{(h_1)}\mathbf{m}^{(h_1)} \cdot \mathbf{m}^{(h_2)} = 1$$
, and  $\mathbf{b}^{(h_1)} \cdot \mathbf{b}^{(h_2)} = 1$ .

where  ${}^{\mathbf{b}(h_1)}\mathbf{m}(h_1) := \mathbf{b}(h_1)\mathbf{m}(h_1)\mathbf{b}(h_1)^{-1}$ .

A morphism  $(f, \gamma) : (X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$  in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  consists of a morphism  $f : X \to Y$  in  $\mathfrak{X}$  such that  $\mathbf{m}_X(l) = 1 \ \forall l \in L(X) \setminus f^*L(Y)$  and  $\gamma : H(Y) \to \Gamma$  such that

$$\boldsymbol{\gamma}(h) \cdot \mathbf{m}_X(f^*h) \cdot \boldsymbol{\gamma}(h)^{-1} = \mathbf{m}_Y(h) \text{ for all } h \in H(Y) \text{ and}$$
  
 $\mathbf{b}_Y(h_1)\boldsymbol{\gamma}(h_1) = \boldsymbol{\gamma}(h_2)\mathbf{b}_X(f^*h_2) \text{ whenever } \{h_1,h_2\} \in E(Y).$ 

The category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  is a monoidal category under disjoint unions of stable  $\Gamma$ -graphs.

**Remark A.8.** A stable  $\Gamma$ -corolla is a stable  $\Gamma$ -graph with one vertex and no edges. If a corolla has weight g and n legs, then by definition, it is stable if and only if 2g-2+n > 1. We may sometimes denote a  $\Gamma$ -corolla in shorthand notation  $(g, \mathbf{m})$  with  $\mathbf{m} \in \Gamma^n$ . By this we mean a corolla of genus g with n legs labeled by  $\mathbf{m}$ . If  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  then we can cut up the graph at the midpoints of all edges to obtain a collection of  $\Gamma$ -corollas parameterized by V(X). For each vertex  $v \in V(X)$  we let  $L_v$  denote the set of half-edges of X whose source is v. These form the legs of the corolla corresponding to the vertex. Hence we may think of any stable  $\Gamma$ -graph as being built up from stable  $\Gamma$ -corollas.

Below we see 4 important examples of morphisms in the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  along with some diagrams for special cases:

**Example A.9** (Group action). Let  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  with set of half-edges (including legs) denoted by H. Let  $\boldsymbol{\gamma} : H \to \Gamma$ . Then we get a new stable  $\Gamma$ -graph  $(X, \gamma \mathbf{m}, \gamma \mathbf{b})$  where we have just conjugated all the group elements marking the half-edges. This gives us an isomorphism  $(\mathrm{id}_X, \boldsymbol{\gamma}) : (X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \xrightarrow{\cong} (X, \gamma \mathbf{m}, \gamma \mathbf{b})$ . This is related to the axiom of  $\Gamma$ -equivariance of the modular functors.



**Example A.10** (Edge contraction). Let  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  and let  $\{h, h'\}$  be an edge in X. Note that it could also be a loop. Then let  $(X', \mathbf{m}', \mathbf{b}')$  be the stable  $\Gamma$ -graph obtained after contracting the edge  $\{h, h'\}$ . (The vertices of the edge get merged into one vertex and a suitable weight is attached to it.) This is the edge contraction morphism  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \to (X', \mathbf{m}', \mathbf{b}') \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . This

morphism is related to gluing of  $\Gamma$ -covers and the axiom of 'Factorization' for modular functors.



**Example A.11** (1-marked leg deletion). Let  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  and let l be a leg in X such that  $\mathbf{m}(l) = 1$ . Also suppose that the graph obtained by deleting the leg l is stable. Let  $(X', \mathbf{m}', \mathbf{b})$  be the stable  $\Gamma$ -graph obtained by deleting the leg. This is leg deletion morphism  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \to (X', \mathbf{m}', \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . In other words we are allowed to forget a leg marked by  $1 \in \Gamma$ , as long as the graph does not become unstable. This morphism is related to the axiom of 'Propagation of vacua'.



**Example A.12** (Crossed braiding). Consider a stable  $\Gamma$ -corolla with n legs  $l_1, l_2, \ldots, l_n$  marked by the group elements  $m_1, m_2, \ldots, m_n \in \Gamma$ . The crossed braiding isomorphism  $(\sigma_{l_1, l_2}, (1, m_1, 1 \cdots, 1))$ , denoted in short by  $\beta_{l_1, l_2}$  in  $\mathcal{X}^{\Gamma}$  is a morphism from the  $\Gamma$ -corolla  $(g; m_1, m_2, \ldots, m_n)$  to the  $\Gamma$ -corolla  $(g; m_1 m_2 m_1^{-1}, m_1, m_3, \ldots, m_n)$  which flips the two legs  $l_1, l_2$  and conjugates the second label  $m_2$  by  $m_1$ .



Since the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  has all the morphisms as in Equation (A.3), we do not need to formulate  $\Gamma$ -equivariance, permutation equivariance, Factorization and Propagation of vacua separately in Definition 13.9 of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor.

For any  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  define the smooth Deligne-Mumford stacks (see Appendix A.1, A.2)

(A.4) 
$$\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} := \prod_{v \in V(X)} \overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{w(v),L_{v}}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}|_{L_{v}}),$$

(A.5) 
$$\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} := \prod_{v \in V(X)} \widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{w(v),L_{v}}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}|_{L_{v}}).$$

The stack  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$  parameterizes H(X)-pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -covers  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \mathbf{q})$  of curves  $(D, \mathbf{q})$  in  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_X$  with connected components parameterized by V(X) and with monodromies around the H(X) marked points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{q}}$  being given by  $\mathbf{m}$ .

As in the untwisted case, for any  $h \in H(X)$  we have the associated rank 1 point bundle  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_h$  on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$  and its dual line bundle  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_h^{\vee}$  whose fiber at  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \mathbf{q}) \in \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$  is the tangent space  $T_{\widetilde{\mathbf{q}}(h)}\widetilde{D}$ . We recall the following proposition from [58].

**Proposition A.13.** Consider the natural forgetful map  $\pi : \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} \to \overline{\mathcal{M}}_X$ , then  $\pi^* \mathcal{L}_h$  is naturally isomorphic to  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_h^{N_h}$ , where  $\mathcal{L}_h$  denotes the point bundle on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_X$  and  $N_h$  is the order of  $\mathbf{m}(h) \in \Gamma$ .

### A.4. Clutching with respect to morphisms between stable graphs

Let  $(X, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . By definition, if  $\{h_1, h_2\} \in E(X)$ , then  $\mathbf{b}^{(h_1)}\mathbf{m}(h_1)$  and  $\mathbf{m}(h_2)$  are inverse to each other. The monodromy around the marked point  $\tilde{\mathbf{q}}(h_1) \in \widetilde{D}$  is  $\mathbf{m}(h_1)$  and hence the monodromy around the point  $\mathbf{b}(h_1) \cdot \tilde{\mathbf{q}}(h_1)$  is  $\mathbf{m}(h_2)^{-1}$ . In other words, using the construction of [58] we can glue the two points  $\mathbf{b}(h_1) \cdot \tilde{\mathbf{q}}(h_1)$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{q}}(h_2)$  on the admissible cover  $\widetilde{D} \to D$  corresponding to an edge of X. We get the same glued pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover if we glue with respect to the two points  $\tilde{\mathbf{q}}(h_1)$  and  $\mathbf{b}(h_2) \cdot \tilde{\mathbf{q}}(h_2)$ .

Now any morphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  is equivalent to one obtained by contracting some edges first (see Remark A.14 below), and then deleting some 1-marked legs. For the moduli stacks, deleting 1-marked legs amounts to forgetting the marking data corresponding to the deleted legs. Since the deleted legs are 1marked, the cover is unramified over the corresponding marked points, which implies that this is a well-defined operation. Hence, given any morphism  $(f, \gamma) : (X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$  in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  we can define the clutching map

(A.6) 
$$\xi_{f,\gamma}: \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma} \longrightarrow \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma}.$$

**Remark A.14.** In general if we try to delete a 1-marked leg first from a stable  $\Gamma$ -graph, the graph may become unstable and hence may force us to contract some edges. For the corresponding moduli stacks this corresponds to the "forgetting tails" construction in [58].

Remark A.15. If we have two morphisms

$$(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \xrightarrow{(f_1, \gamma_1)} (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y) \xrightarrow{(f_2, \gamma_2)} (Z, \mathbf{m}_Z, \mathbf{b}_Z)$$

in  $\mathcal{X}^{\Gamma}$  then  $\xi_{(f_2,\gamma_2)\circ(f_1,\gamma_1)} = \xi_{f_2,\gamma_2}\circ\xi_{f_1,\gamma_1}$  and the assignment  $(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \mapsto \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}$  is functorial.

A.4.1. Normal bundles for edge contraction morphisms. As before, let  $(f, \gamma)$  be a morphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  which only contracts edges. By [8, Ch. XIII-§3], the normal bundle on  $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}$  to the map  $\xi_{f,\gamma}$  decomposes as

(A.7) 
$$N\xi_{f,\gamma} = \bigoplus_{\{h_1,h_2\}\in E(X)\setminus f^*E(Y)} \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{h_1}^{\vee} \otimes \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{h_2}^{\vee}.$$

Our next goal is to lift the clutching construction to the stacks (see Equation (A.5) for notation)  $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}$  and  $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma}$  while also taking into account the normal bundles. Consider the stack  $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X,f,\gamma}^{\Gamma}$  parameterizing data of the form  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \mathbf{q}, \widetilde{\mathbf{v}})$ , where  $(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \mathbf{q}) \in \overline{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}$ is an H(X)-pointed admissible  $\Gamma$ -cover and  $\widetilde{\mathbf{v}}$  is a choice of non-zero tangent vectors to  $\widetilde{D}$  at the points marked by  $f^*H(Y) \subseteq H(X)$ . We have the Cartesian square

It follows that the normal bundle  $N\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}} \twoheadrightarrow \widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X,f,\gamma}^{\Gamma}$  decomposes as

(A.9) 
$$N\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}} = \bigoplus_{\{h_1,h_2\}\in E(X)\setminus f^*E(Y)} \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{h_1}^{\vee} \otimes \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{h_2}^{\vee},$$

where we use  $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{h}^{\vee}$  to also denote the line bundle on  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_{X},\mathbf{b}_{X},f,\gamma}^{\Gamma}$  obtained by pullback of the corresponding line bundle on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_{X},\mathbf{b}_{X}}^{\Gamma}$ .

Let  $FN\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}} \to \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X,f,\gamma}^{\Gamma}$  denote the frame bundle (it will be a  $\mathbb{G}_{\mathrm{m}}^{E(X)\setminus f^*E(Y)}$ -torsor) associated with the vector bundle  $\widetilde{N\xi_{f,\gamma}} \to \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X,f,\gamma}^{\Gamma}$  preserving the decomposition into line bundles given in Equation (A.9). We obtain the diagram

where the top horizontal map is given by

$$(\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{w}})$$
  
 
$$\mapsto \left( (\widetilde{D} \to D, \widetilde{\mathbf{q}}, \widetilde{\mathbf{w}}|_{f^*H(Y)}), (\widetilde{\mathbf{w}}(h_1) \otimes \widetilde{\mathbf{w}}(h_2))_{\{h_1, h_2\} \in E(X) \setminus f^*E(Y)} \right).$$

We think of  $FN\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}$  as the open part of  $N\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}$  obtained by deleting the hyperplane bundles of zero sections corresponding to the decomposition (A.9) of the normal bundle into line bundles. The hyperplane bundles which are deleted are parameterized by the contracted edges  $E(X) \setminus f^*E(Y)$ . They give one set of boundary divisors on  $N\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}$  that we will need to consider and these type of divisors will be referred to as hyperplane bundle divisors. We will need to consider another set of boundary divisors in §A.5.2 below.

### A.5. Twisted D-modules and specialization along clutching maps

We have defined clutching maps between moduli stacks associated with morphisms in the category  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . In this section, we consider twisted  $\mathcal{D}$ -modules on these moduli stacks and functors between them defined using specialization along the clutching maps.

A.5.1. Twisted  $\mathcal{D}$ -modules on the moduli stacks. Let  $(Y, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  be a stable  $\Gamma$ -graph and  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$ ,  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$  the corresponding smooth Deligne-Mumford stacks defined by (A.4), (A.5) with their open parts

$$\mathfrak{M}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} := \prod_{v \in V(Y)} \mathfrak{M}_{w(v),L_{v}}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}|_{L_{v}}), \quad \widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} = \prod_{v \in V(Y)} \widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{w(v),L_{v}}^{\Gamma}(\mathbf{m}|_{L_{v}}).$$

We have the normal crossing boundary divisors

$$\Delta_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} := \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} \setminus \mathcal{M}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} \text{ and } \widetilde{\Delta}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} := \overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma} \setminus \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$$

Recall that we have defined the Hodge line bundles (which we will always denote by  $\Lambda$ ) on the stacks  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,A}^{\Gamma}$  as pull-backs of the Hodge line bundles on the stacks  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{g,A}$  along the natural forgetful maps. Hence we can define Hodge line bundles (also denoted by  $\Lambda$ ) on the product moduli stacks  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$ as the pullback of the Hodge line bundle on the product  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{Y}$ . Consider the logarithmic Atiyah algebra  $\mathcal{A}_{\Lambda}(-\log \widetilde{\Delta}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})$  on the smooth Deligne-Mumford stack  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$ . For any  $c \in \mathbb{C}$  consider the logarithmic Atiyah algebra  $c\mathcal{A}_{\Lambda}(-\log \widetilde{\Delta}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})$  on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$  of additive central charge c.

**Definition A.16.** Let  $(Y, \mathbf{m}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  and  $c \in \mathbb{C}$ . We let  $\mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})$  denote the category of vector bundles on the smooth Deligne-Mumford stack  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$  equipped with a  $c\mathcal{A}_{\Lambda}(-\log \widetilde{\Delta}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})$ -module structure. We will call such an object a vector bundle with twisted  $\log \widetilde{\Delta}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$  connection on  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$ .

**Remark A.17.** By Deligne's Riemann-Hilbert correspondence (see [55, Thm. 5.2.20]), we have an equivalence of abelian categories  $\mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})$  $\cong \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma})$ , where the latter is the category of coherent  $\mathcal{O}_{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}}$ modules over the Atiyah algebra  $c\mathcal{A}_{\Lambda}$  on the open part  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m},\mathbf{b}}^{\Gamma}$ .

### A.5.2. Specialization along edge contractions. Let

$$(f, \boldsymbol{\gamma}) : (X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$$

be a morphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  which only contracts edges. We have the following commutative diagram of the associated clutchings



Let  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_{X},\mathbf{b}_{X},f,\gamma}^{\Gamma} \subseteq \widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_{X},\mathbf{b}_{X},f,\gamma}^{\Gamma}$  be the open part and let  $\widetilde{\Delta}_{X,\mathbf{m}_{X},\mathbf{b}_{X},f,\gamma}^{\Gamma}$  be the complementary boundary divisor. Let  $N\widetilde{\Delta}_{X,\mathbf{m}_{X},\mathbf{b}_{X},f,\gamma}^{\Gamma} \subseteq N\widetilde{\xi}_{f,\gamma}$  be the corresponding divisor obtained by pullback to the normal bundle. We consider the open part  $FN\widetilde{\xi}_{f,\gamma}^{\circ} \subseteq N\widetilde{\xi}_{f,\gamma}$  obtained by restricting  $FN\widetilde{\xi}_{f,\gamma}$  to the open part  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_{X},\mathbf{b}_{X},f,\gamma}^{\Gamma}$ . The complement is a normal crossing divisor on  $N\widetilde{\xi}_{f,\gamma}$  which is a union of the divisor  $N\widetilde{\Delta}_{X,\mathbf{m}_{X},\mathbf{b}_{X},f,\gamma}^{\Gamma}$  and the hyperplane bundle divisors defined previously (last paragraph of Section A.4.1).

Let  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_{Y},\mathbf{b}_{Y},f,\boldsymbol{\gamma}}^{\Gamma} \subseteq \overline{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_{Y},\mathbf{b}_{Y}}^{\Gamma}$  be the image  $\widetilde{\xi}_{f,\boldsymbol{\gamma}}(\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_{X},\mathbf{b}_{X}}^{\Gamma})$ . It is the closure of a stratum in the natural stratification on  $\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_{Y},\mathbf{b}_{Y}}^{\Gamma}$ .

On the open part the map  $\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}} : \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X,f,\gamma}^{\Gamma} \longrightarrow \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y,f,\gamma}^{\Gamma}$  is a stack quotient by a finite group. Moreover, we can lift this to a covering map from a tubular neighborhood of  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X,f,\gamma}^{\Gamma}$  in the normal bundle  $N\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}$  to a tubular neighborhood of the stratum  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y,f,\gamma}^{\Gamma} \subseteq \overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma}$  such that the hyperplane bundle divisors on  $N\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}$  described previously map to the boundary divisor  $\widetilde{\Delta}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma}$ .

In other words the intersection of  $FN\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}^{\circ}$  with the tubular neighborhood of

$$\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_{X},\mathbf{b}_{X},f,\boldsymbol{\gamma}}^{\Gamma}\subseteq N\widetilde{\xi_{f,\boldsymbol{\gamma}}}$$

maps to the intersection of the open part  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_{Y},\mathbf{b}_{Y}}^{\Gamma}$  with the tubular neighborhood of the stratum  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_{Y},\mathbf{b}_{Y},f,\gamma}^{\Gamma} \subseteq \overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_{Y},\mathbf{b}_{Y}}^{\Gamma}$ . Note that the open part

 $\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_{X},\mathbf{b}_{X}}^{\Gamma}$  is a  $\mathbb{G}_{\mathbf{m}}^{E(X)\setminus f^{*}E(Y)}$ -torsor over the open part  $FN\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}^{\circ}$ . We obtain homomorphisms of fundamental groups

$$\pi_1(\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}) \to \pi_1(FN\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}^{\circ}) \to \pi_1(\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma}).$$

By [8, Ch. XVII], the pullback of the Hodge line bundle on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_Y$  along  $\xi_f$ is the Hodge line bundle on  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_X$ . Hence the Hodge line bundle on  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma}$ pulls back to the Hodge line bundle on  $\overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}$  along the top of (A.11). We also denote by  $\Lambda$  the pullback of the Hodge line bundle to  $N\widetilde{\xi}_{f,\gamma}$ .

For  $c \in \mathbb{C}$  we consider the logarithmic Atiyah algebra  $c\mathcal{A}_{\Lambda}(-\log N\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}} \setminus FN\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}^{\circ})$  on  $N\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}$  and the corresponding category  $\mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(N\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}})$  of twisted logarithmic  $\mathcal{D}$ -modules. Any object of

$$\mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\widetilde{\mathbb{M}}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma}) \cong \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\mathbb{M}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma})$$

(see Remark A.17) after specialization to the normal bundle gives us an object of

$$\mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(N\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}) \cong \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(FN\widetilde{\xi_{f,\gamma}}^\circ).$$

We can now pullback along the top horizontal arrow of (A.11) to obtain an object of  $\mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}) \cong \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\mathfrak{M}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma})$ . This defines a functor which we denote as

(A.12) 
$$\operatorname{Sp}_{f,\gamma} : \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}).$$

### A.5.3. Specialization for all clutchings. Suppose that

$$(f, \boldsymbol{\gamma}) : (X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \to (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y)$$

is a morphism which only deletes some 1-marked legs. In this case the clutching map

$$\xi_{f,\boldsymbol{\gamma}}:\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_X^{\Gamma},\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X\to\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_Y^{\Gamma},\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y$$

merely forgets the marking data corresponding to the deleted 1-marked legs and the Hodge line bundle clearly pulls back to the Hodge line bundle. In this case we define the specialization to be the pullback

(A.13) 
$$\operatorname{Sp}_{f,\gamma} := \xi_{f,\gamma}^* : \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}_{Y,\mathbf{m}_Y,\mathbf{b}_Y}^{\Gamma}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}).$$

Since any morphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$  is a composition of edge contractions followed by leg deletions, we can now define specialization along any morphism in  $\mathfrak{X}^{\Gamma}$ . If we have two morphisms  $(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \xrightarrow{f_1, \gamma_1} (Y, \mathbf{m}_Y, \mathbf{b}_Y) \xrightarrow{f_2, \gamma_2} (Z, \mathbf{m}_Z, \mathbf{b}_Z)$  then we have a natural isomorphism between the two functors

$$\begin{aligned} (A.14) \\ & \operatorname{Sp}_{(f_2,\gamma_2)\circ(f_1,\gamma_1)} \\ & \cong \operatorname{Sp}_{f_1,\gamma_1}\circ\operatorname{Sp}_{f_2,\gamma_2}:\mathscr{D}_c\operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{Z,\mathbf{m}_Z,\mathbf{b}_Z}^{\Gamma}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{D}_c\operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\overline{\mathcal{M}}}_{X,\mathbf{m}_X,\mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma}). \end{aligned}$$

Hence the assignment  $(X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X) \mapsto \mathscr{D}_c \operatorname{Mod}(\widetilde{\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}}_{X, \mathbf{m}_X, \mathbf{b}_X}^{\Gamma})$  is functorial.

### Appendix B. Twisted Kac-Moody S-matrices

Following [61], we now recall the notion twisted S-matrices in the setting of twisted affine Lie algebras and connect them to the characters of the fusion ring in Section 9.1. We call these matrices twisted Kac-Moody S-matrices to differentiate between the crossed S-matrices discussed earlier. As observed in [61], these twisted Kac-Moody S-matrices (except for  $A_{2n}^{(2)}$ ) are not matrices for the modular transformation of the characters with respect to the group  $SL_2(\mathbb{Z})$ . We follow the ordering and labeling of the roots and weights as in [61].

Notation B.1. Recall that  $\mathring{g}$  denote the finite dimensional algebra whose Cartan matrix is obtained by deleting the 0-th row and column of  $X_N^{(m)}$ . Throughout this section,  $\mathring{Q}$  will denote the root lattice  $Q(\mathring{g})$ ;  $\Lambda_i$ 's will denote the affine fundamental weights of  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$  and  $\overline{\Lambda}_i$  will denote their orthogonal horizontal projects with respect to invariant bilinear form  $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^{(m)})$ ;  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_{\mathrm{rank}\mathring{g}}$  will denote the fundamental weights of  $\mathring{g}$ ; and the weight  $\omega_0$ of the trivial representation of  $\mathring{g}$  will be considered as the zero-th fundamental weight. Moreover  $M^*$  denotes the dual lattice of  $\mathring{Q}$  with respect to the normalized Killing form  $\kappa_{\mathfrak{g}}$ .

### B.1. Integrable highest weight representation of $\mathfrak{g}(X_N^m)$

• The case  $A_{2n-1}^{(2)}$ : In this case  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}} = C_n$ . It turns out that for all  $0 \le i \le n$ , the  $\overline{\Lambda}_i = \omega_i$ . The set of level  $\ell$  integrable highest weight representations

of the affine Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(2)})$  can be rewritten as follows:

(B.1) 
$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(2)})) = \{\sum_{i=1}^{n} b_i \omega_i \in P_+(C_n) | b_1 + 2(b_2 + \dots + b_n) \le \ell\}.$$

• The case  $D_{n+1}^{(2)}$ : In this case  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}} = B_n$ . As in the previous case, it turns out that for all  $0 \leq i \leq n$ , the  $\overline{\Lambda}_i = \omega_i$ . The set of level  $\ell$  integrable highest weight representations of the affine Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(2)})$  are can be rewritten as follows:

(B.2) 
$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_{n+1}^{(2)})) = \{\sum_{i=1}^{n} b_i \omega_i \in P_+(B_n) | 2(b_1 + \dots + b_{n-1}) + b_n \le \ell\}.$$

• The case  $D_4^{(3)}$ : In this case,  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g}_2$  and the orbit Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma}$  is also  $\mathfrak{g}_2$ . Then  $\overline{\Lambda}_1 = \omega_2$  and  $\overline{\Lambda}_2 = \omega_1$ , where  $\omega_1$  and  $\omega_2$  are the fundamental weights of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_2$ . Moreover,  $\overline{\Lambda}_0 = \omega_0$ . With this notation, we have

(B.3) 
$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_4^{(3)})) = \{b_1\omega_1 + b_2\omega_2 \in P_+(\mathfrak{g}_2) | 3b_1 + 2b_2 \le \ell\}.$$

• The case  $E_6^{(2)}$ : In this case  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{f}_4$  Then  $\overline{\Lambda}_1 = \omega_4$  and  $\overline{\Lambda}_2 = \omega_3$ ,  $\overline{\Lambda}_3 = \omega_2$ and  $\overline{\Lambda}_4 = \omega_1$ , where  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_4$  are the fundamental weights of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{f}_4$ . Moreover,  $\overline{\Lambda}_0 = \omega_0$ . With this notation, we have

(B.4)  

$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(E_6^{(2)})) = \{b_1\omega_1 + \dots + b_4\omega_4 \in P_+(\mathfrak{f}_4) | 2b_1 + 4b_2 + 3b_3 + 2b_4 \le \ell\}.$$

## B.2. Twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix for $A_{2n-1}^{(2)}$

Let  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(1)}))^{\sigma}$  denote the set of integrable level  $\ell$  weights of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(1)})$  which are fixed by the involution  $\sigma : i \to 2n - i$  of the vertices of the Dynkin diagram of  $A_{2n-1}$ . It can be described explicitly as.

$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(1)}))^{\sigma} := \{\sum_{i=1}^{n-1} b_i(\omega_i + \omega_{2n-i}) + b_n\omega_n \in P_+(A_{2n-1}) | 2(b_1 + \dots + b_{n-1}) + b_n \leq \ell\}.$$

Since the fixed point orbit Lie algebra of  $A_{2n-1}$  under the action of the involution  $\sigma$  is  $B_n$ , there is a natural bijection between  $\iota : P(A_{2n-1})^{\sigma} \to P(B_n)$ . Thus under the map  $\iota$  restricts to a bijection:

(B.5) 
$$\iota: P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(1)}))^{\sigma} \simeq P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_{n+1}^{(2)}))$$

and we identify the two via  $\iota$ . We recall the following map between the Cartan subalgebras of  $B_n$  and  $C_n$  following Section 13.9 in [61]

$$\tau_{\kappa}: \mathfrak{h}(B_n) \to \mathfrak{h}(C_n), \ \omega_i \to \frac{a_i}{a_i^{\vee}} \omega_i, \ \text{for} \ 1 \le i \le n,$$

and where  $a_1, \ldots, a_n$  (respectively  $a_1^{\vee}, \ldots, a_n^{\vee}$ ) denote the Coxeter (respectively dual Coxeter) label of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(2)})$ .

The rows and columns of the twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix are parameterized by the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(2)}))$  and  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(1)}))^{\sigma}$  respectively. Under the identification  $\iota$ , the columns will be parameterized by  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_{n+1}^{(2)}))$ . We recall the following formula [61] for the twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix  $\mathscr{S}^{(\ell)}(A_{2n-1}^{(2)})$ whose  $(\lambda, \mu)$ -th entry is given by the formula:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\mu}^{(\ell)}(A_{2n-1}^{(2)}) \\ &= i^{|\mathring{\Delta}_{+}|} \frac{\sqrt{2}}{|M^{*}/(\ell+2n)\mathring{Q}|^{\frac{1}{2}}} \sum_{w \in \mathring{W}} \epsilon(w) \exp\left(-\frac{2\pi i}{\ell+2n}\kappa_{\mathfrak{g}}(w(\lambda+\overline{\rho}),\tau_{\kappa}(\mu+\overline{\rho}'))\right), \end{aligned}$$

where  $\overline{\rho}$  (respectively  $\overline{\rho}'$ ) denotes the sum of the fundamental weights of  $C_n$  (respectively  $B_n$ ).

## B.3. Twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix for $D_{n+1}^{(2)}$

Let  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_{n+1}^{(1)}))^{\sigma}$  denote the set of integrable level  $\ell$  weights of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(D_{n+1}^{(1)})$  which are fixed by the involution which exchanges the n and n + 1-th vertices of the Dynkin diagram of  $D_{n+1}$ . It can be described explicitly as.

$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_{n+1}^{(1)}))^{\sigma} := \{\sum_{i=1}^{n} b_{i}\omega_{i} + b_{n}(\omega_{n} + \omega_{n+1}) \in P_{+}(D_{n+1}) | b_{1} + 2(b_{1} + \dots + b_{n}) \leq \ell\}.$$

Since the fixed point orbit Lie algebra of  $D_{n+1}$  under the action of the involution  $\sigma$  is  $C_n$ , there is a natural isomorphism between  $\iota : P(D_{n+1})^{\sigma} \to P(C_n)$ . Moreover, the map  $\iota$  restricts to a bijection of

(B.7) 
$$\iota: P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_{n+1}^{(1)}))^{\sigma} \simeq P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(2)}))$$

and we identify the two via  $\iota$ . We recall the following map between the Cartan subalgebras of  $C_n$  and  $B_n$  following Section 13.9 in [61]

$$\tau_{\kappa}: \mathfrak{h}(C_n) \to \mathfrak{h}(B_n), \ \omega_i \to \frac{a_i}{a_i^{\vee}} \omega_i,$$

where  $1 \leq i \leq n$  and  $a_1, \ldots, a_n$  (respectively  $a_1^{\vee}, \ldots, a_n^{\vee}$ ) denote the Coxeter (respectively dual Coxeter) labels of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(D_{n+1}^{(2)})$ .

The rows and columns of the twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix are parameterized by the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_{n+1}^{(2)}))$  and  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_{n+1}^{(1)}))^{\sigma}$  respectively. Under the identification  $\iota$ , the columns will be parameterized by  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n-1}^{(2)}))$ . The  $(\lambda, \mu)$ -th entry of the twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix  $\mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\mu}^{(\ell)}(D_{n+1}^{(2)})$  is

(B.8) 
$$\mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\mu}^{(\ell)}(D_{n+1}^{(2)}) = i^{|\mathring{\Delta}_{+}|} \frac{\sqrt{2}}{|M^{*}/(\ell+2n)\mathring{Q}|^{\frac{1}{2}}} \times \sum_{w\in\mathring{W}} \epsilon(w) \exp\left(-\frac{2\pi i}{\ell+2n}\kappa_{\mathfrak{g}}(w(\lambda+\overline{\rho}),\tau_{\kappa}(\mu+\overline{\rho}'))\right),$$

where  $\overline{\rho}$  (respectively  $\overline{\rho}'$ ) denotes the sum of the fundamental weights of  $C_n$  (respectively  $B_n$ ).

## B.4. Twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix for $D_4^{(3)}$

Let  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_4^{(1)}))^{\sigma}$  denote the set of integrable level  $\ell$  weights of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(D_4^{(1)})$  which are fixed by rotation  $\sigma$  that rotates the  $1 \to 3 \to 4 \to 1$ -th vertices of the Dynkin diagram of  $D_4$ . It can be described explicitly as.

$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_4^{(1)}))^{\sigma} := \{b_1(\omega_1 + \omega_3 + \omega_4) + b_2\omega_2 \in P_+(\mathfrak{g}_2) | 3b_1 + 2b_2 \le \ell\}.$$

Since the fixed point orbit Lie algebra of  $D_4$  under the action of the involution  $\sigma$  is  $\mathfrak{g}_2$ , there is a natural isomorphism between  $\iota: P(D_4)^{\sigma} \to P(\mathfrak{g}_2)$ . Moreover, the map  $\iota$  restricts to a bijection of

(B.9) 
$$\iota: P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_4^{(1)}))^{\sigma} \simeq P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_4^{(3)}))$$

and we identify the two via  $\iota$ . We recall the following map between the Cartan subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}_2$  following Section 13.9 in [61]

$$\tau_{\kappa}:\mathfrak{h}(\mathfrak{g}_{2})\to\mathfrak{h}(\mathfrak{g}_{2}),\ \omega_{2}\to\frac{a_{2}}{a_{2}^{\vee}}\omega_{1},\ \omega_{1}\to\frac{a_{1}}{a_{1}^{\vee}}\omega_{2},$$

where  $1 \leq i \leq 2$  and  $a_1, a_2$  (respectively  $a_1^{\vee}, a_2^{\vee}$ ) denote the Coxeter (respectively Dual Coxeter) labels of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(D_4^{(3)})$ .

The rows and columns of the twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix are parameterized by the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_4^{(3)}))$  and  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_4^{(1)}))^{\sigma}$  respectively. Under the identification  $\iota$ , the columns will be parameterized by  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(D_4^{(3)}))$ . We recall the following formula [61]:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\mu}^{(\ell)}(D_4^{(3)}) \\ &= i^{|\mathring{\Delta}_+|} \frac{\sqrt{3}}{|M^*/(\ell+6)\mathring{Q}|^{\frac{1}{2}}} \sum_{w \in \mathring{W}} \epsilon(w) \exp\left(-\frac{2\pi i}{\ell+6} \kappa_{\mathfrak{g}}(w(\lambda+\overline{\rho}),\tau_{\kappa}(\mu+\overline{\rho}))\right), \end{aligned}$$

where  $\overline{\rho}$  denotes the sum of the fundamental weights of  $\mathfrak{g}_2$ .

## B.5. Twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix for $E_6^{(2)}$

Let  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(E_6^{(1)}))^{\sigma}$  denote the set of integrable level  $\ell$  weights of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(E_6^{(1)})$  which are fixed by rotation  $\sigma$  that interchanges 1-st with 5-th; 2-th with 4-th and fixes the 3rd and 6-th vertices of the Dynkin diagram of  $E_6$ . It can be described explicitly as.

$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(E_6^{(1)}))^{\sigma}$$
  
:= { $b_1(\omega_1 + \omega_5) + b_2(\omega_2 + \omega_4) + b_3\omega_3 + b_4\omega_6 \in P_+(\mathfrak{f}_4)$ |  
 $2b_1 + 4b_2 + 3b_3 + 2b_4 \leq \ell$ }.

Since the orbit Lie algebra of  $E_6$  under the action of the involution  $\sigma$  is  $\mathfrak{f}_4$ , there is a natural bijection between  $\iota : P(E_6)^{\sigma} \to P(\mathfrak{f}_4)$ . Moreover, the map  $\iota$  restricts to a bijection of

(B.11) 
$$\iota: P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(E_6^{(1)}))^{\sigma} \simeq P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(E_6^{(2)}))$$

and we identify the two via  $\iota$ . We recall the following map between the Cartan subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{f}_4$  following Section 13.9 in [61]

$$\tau_{\kappa}: \mathfrak{h}(\mathfrak{f}_4) \to \mathfrak{h}(\mathfrak{f}_4), \ \omega_4 \to \frac{a_4}{a_4^{\vee}} \omega_1, \ \omega_3 \to \frac{a_3}{a_3^{\vee}} \omega_2, \ \omega_2 \to \frac{a_2}{a_2^{\vee}} \omega_3, \omega_1 \to \frac{a_1}{a_1^{\vee}} \omega_4,$$

where  $a_1, a_2, a_3, a_4$  (respectively  $a_1^{\vee}, a_2^{\vee}, a_3^{\vee}, a_4^{\vee}$ ) denote the Coxeter (respectively Dual Coxeter) labels of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(E_6^{(2)})$ .

The rows and columns of the twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix are parameterized by the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(E_6^{(2)}))$  and  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(E_6^{(1)}))^{\sigma}$  respectively. Under the identification  $\iota$ , the columns will be parameterized by  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(E_6^{(2)}))$ . We recall the following formula from [61]:

(B.12) 
$$\mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\mu}^{(\ell)}(E_6^{(2)}) = \sqrt{2}i^{|\mathring{\Delta}_+|} |M^*/(\ell+12)\mathring{Q}|^{-\frac{1}{2}} \\ \times \sum_{w \in \mathring{W}} \epsilon(w) \exp\left(-\frac{2\pi i}{\ell+12}\kappa_{\mathfrak{g}}(w(\lambda+\overline{\rho}),\tau_{\kappa}(\mu+\overline{\rho}))\right),$$

where  $\overline{\rho}$  denotes the sum of the fundamental weights of  $\mathfrak{f}_4$ .

## B.6. Twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix for $A_{2n}^{(2)}$

In this case  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}} = C_n$  and the orbit Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_{\sigma} = C_n$ . Let  $\Lambda_0, \ldots, \Lambda_n$  denote the affine fundamental weights of  $\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n}^{(2)})$  and  $\overline{\Lambda}_0, \ldots, \overline{\Lambda}_n$ , denote the projection to  $C_n$  under the normalized invariant bilinear form on denoted by  $\kappa_{\mathfrak{g}}$ . Now let  $\omega_0, \omega_1, \ldots, \omega_n$  denote the fundamental weights of  $C_n$ . It turns out that for all  $0 \leq i \leq n$ , the  $\overline{\Lambda}_i = \omega_i$ . The set of level  $\ell$  integrable highest weight representations of the affine Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n}^{(2)})$  can be rewritten as follows:

(B.13) 
$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n}^{(2)})) = \{\sum_{i=1}^{n} b_i \omega_i \in P_+(C_n) | 2(b_1 + b_2 + \dots + b_n) \le \ell\}.$$

**Remark B.2.** With the convention of the numbering of the vertices of the affine Dynkin diagram in the case  $A_{2n}^{(2)}$ , we get the fixed point Lie algebra is of type  $B_n$  whereas  $\mathring{\mathfrak{g}} = C_n$ . However, it is sometimes convenient to choose a different ordering of the vertices of the Dynkin diagram such that the new horizontal subalgebra is same as the fixed point algebra  $B_n$ . This can be done if we renumber the vertices by reflecting about the *n*-th vertex of the

affine Dynkin diagram. Under the new numbering system we get an alternate description

(B.14)  

$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n}^{(2)})) = \{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \widetilde{b}_{i}\omega_{i} \in P_{+}(B_{n}) | \widetilde{b}_{1} + \ldots + \widetilde{b}_{n-1} + \frac{\widetilde{b}_{n}}{2} \leq \frac{\ell}{2}, \ \ell - \widetilde{b}_{n} \text{ is even} \},$$

where  $\widetilde{\omega}_1, \ldots, \widetilde{\omega}_n$  are fundamental weights of the Lie algebra of type  $B_n$ . In particular, we observe that  $P^1(\mathfrak{g}, \sigma) = \{\omega_n\}$ . We refer the reader to compare it with the description of  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}, \gamma)$  in [54].

Let  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n}^{(1)}))^{\sigma}$  denote the set of integrable level  $\ell$  weights of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n}^{(1)})$  which are fixed by the involution  $\sigma: i \to 2n + 1 - i$ . It can be described explicitly as.

$$P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n}^{(1)}))^{\sigma} := \left\{ \sum_{i=1}^{n} a_i(\omega_i + \omega_{2n-i}) \in P_+(A_{2n}) | 2(b_1 + \dots + b_n) \le \ell \right\}.$$

Under the map  $\iota: P(A_{2n})^{\sigma} \to P(C_n)$ , there is a natural bijection between  $\iota: P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n}^{(1)}))^{\sigma} \to P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n}^{(2)}))$ . Hence we will identify the two using the map  $\iota$ . The rows and columns of the twisted Kac-Moody S-matrix are parameterized by the set  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n}^{(2)}))$  and  $P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A_{2n}^{(1)}))^{\sigma}$  respectively. We recall the following Theorem 13.8 [61]:

(B.15) 
$$\mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\mu}^{(\ell)}(A_{2n}^{(2)}) = i^{|\mathring{\Delta}_{+}|}(\ell+2n+1)^{-\frac{1}{2}} \times \sum_{w\in\mathring{W}} \epsilon(w) \exp\bigg(-\frac{2\pi i}{\ell+2n+1}\kappa_{\mathfrak{g}}(w(\lambda+\overline{\rho}),\mu+\overline{\rho})\bigg),$$

where  $\overline{\rho}$  denotes the sum of the fundamental weights of  $C_n$ . Moreover, the matrix  $\mathscr{S}^{(\ell)}(A_{2n}^{(2)})$  has the following properties [61].

**Proposition B.3.** The matrix  $\left(\mathscr{S}^{(\ell)}(A_{2n}^{(2)})\right)_{\lambda,\mu} = \mathscr{S}^{(\ell)}_{\lambda,\mu}(A_{2n}^{(2)})$  is symmetric and unitary.

#### B.7. Relation with untwisted Kac-Moody S-matrices

This section is motivated by the following two observations. First, the equivariantization of a  $\Gamma$ -crossed modular functor is a modular functor, hence crossed S-matrices must be submatrices of an uncrossed S-matrix. Secondly, in the KAC software, the Kac-Moody S-matrices and the twisted Kac-Moody S-matrices of type  $A_{2n}^{(2)}$  are available for computational purposes. One can compute all crossed S-matrices in the remaining types using KAC as follows:

Let A be a Cartan matrix of either of the following types  $A : A_{2n-1}^{(2)}$ ,  $D_{n+1}^{(2)}, E_6^{(2)}, D_4^{(3)}$ . We consider the Cartan matrix  $A^t$  obtained by taking transpose of the matrix A. In these cases, observe that the affine Lie algebra associated to  $A^t$  is of untwisted type. They are given as:  $A^t : B_n^{(1)}, C_n^{(1)}, F_4^{(1)}, G_2^{(1)}$ . If  $\mathring{A}$  and  $\mathring{A}^t$  denote the Cartan matrix obtained by deleting the 0-th row and column, then we get  $\mathfrak{g}(\mathring{A})$  and  $\mathfrak{g}(\mathring{A}^t)$  are Langlands dual. Define the map  $\tau : \mathfrak{h}(A) \to \mathfrak{h}(A^t)$  by the following:

(B.16) 
$$\Lambda_i \to \frac{a_i^{\vee}}{a_i} \Lambda_i^t, \ \delta \to \delta^t,$$

where  $\Lambda_0, \ldots, \Lambda_n$  (respectively  $\Lambda_0^t, \ldots, \Lambda_n^t$ ) are affine fundamental weights for the affine Lie algebra associated to A (respectively  $A^t$ ) and  $\delta$  (respectively  $\delta^t$ ) is the dual of the affine fundamental weight  $\Lambda_0$  (see Section 7).

We now consider the map  $\mathring{\tau} : P^{\ell}(\mathfrak{g}(A)) \hookrightarrow P^{\ell+h^{\vee}-h}(\mathfrak{g}(A^t))$  given by the formula  $\mathring{\tau}(\lambda) := \tau(\lambda + \overline{\rho}) - \overline{\rho}^t$ , where  $\overline{\rho}(\text{respectively } \overline{\rho}^t)$  are sum of the fundamental weights of the horizontal subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}(A)$  and  $\mathfrak{g}(A^t)$ respectively.

The affine Lie algebras of type  $A^t$  are all untwisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra, hence denote by  $\mathscr{S}_{\lambda,\mu}^{(\ell)}(A^t)$ -the  $(\lambda,\mu)$ -th entry of the Kac-Moody S-matrix of type  $A^t$  at level  $\ell$ . We refer the reader to Chapter 13 in [61] for more details. The following proposition is well known and can be checked directly. We also refer the reader to Proposition 3.2 in [48].

**Proposition B.4.** Let  $\mathfrak{g}(A)$  be a twisted affine Kac-Moody Lie algebra associated to the Cartan matrix A of type  $A_{2n-1}^{(2)}, D_{n+1}^{(2)}, D_4^{(3)}, E_6^{(2)}$ , then the twisted Kac-Moody S matrices are related to the S matrices of  $\mathfrak{g}(A^t)$  by the following formula

$$\mathscr{S}^{(\ell)}_{\lambda,\mu}(A) = |\nu_{\mathfrak{g}}(\mathring{Q}^{\vee})/\mathring{Q}|^{\frac{1}{2}} \mathscr{S}^{(\ell+h^{\vee}-h)}_{\mathring{\tau}(\lambda),\tau\circ\tau_{\kappa}(\mu)}(A^{t}),$$

where  $h^{\vee}$  and h are the dual Coxeter numbers of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}(A)$  and  $\mathfrak{g}(A^t)$  respectively. Moreover,  $|\nu_{\mathfrak{g}}(\mathring{Q}^{\vee})/\mathring{Q}|$  is two when A is either  $A_{2n-1}^{(2)}$ ,  $D_{n+1}^{(2)}$  and  $E_6^{(2)}$  and is three when A is of type  $D_4^{(3)}$ .

**B.7.1. Some computations.** We list the following facts which are very useful in computing the twisted Kac-Moody S-matrices. Using Proposition B.4, we can use KAC to compute the twisted Kac-Moody S matrices.

$$-\tau(\omega_1) = 2\omega_4^t, \ \tau(\omega_2) = 2\omega_3^t, \ \tau(\omega_3) = \omega_2^t, \ \tau(\omega_4) = \omega_1^t$$
$$-\tau \circ \tau_\kappa(\omega_i) = \omega_i \text{ for } 1 \le i \le 4.$$
$$-\mathring{\tau}(\omega_0) = \omega_3^t + \omega_4^t.$$

### B.8. Dimensions using the formula

In this subsection, we use the Verlinde formula (1.2) stated in the introduction to compute dimensions of some twisted conformal blocks. We also discuss in specific cases, how to cross check our calculations. We start with examples of étale cases.

**Example B.5.** Let  $\Gamma = \langle \gamma \rangle$  be a cyclic group of order m and  $\mathfrak{g}$  is either of type  $A_{n\geq 2}, D_{n\geq 4}$  or  $E_6$ . Let  $\widetilde{C} \to C$  is an étale cover with Galois group  $\Gamma$ , then the dimension of the twisted conformal block at level one

(B.17) 
$$\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{V}^{\dagger}_{\Gamma}(\widetilde{C}, C) = |P_1(\mathfrak{g})^{\gamma}| (S_{0,0})^{2-2g},$$

where  $S_{0,0}$  is  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{n+1}}$ ,  $\frac{1}{2}$ ,  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{3}}$  for  $\mathfrak{g} = A_n, D_n, E_6$  respectively.

Consider an elliptic curve  $\widetilde{C}$  with rotation of order m. Then C is also an elliptic curve and the map  $\widetilde{C} \to C$  is an étale cyclic cover of order m. We can degenerate C to a nodal elliptic curve and  $\widetilde{C}$  to a cycle of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ 's with m components. In this case, by factorization, we can cross check our answer by reducing it to the case of trivial étale cover  $\widetilde{C}$  of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  along with two marked points. Since we are in the étale case, no crossed S-matrices are involved and we can apply the untwisted Verlinde formula after using the group action to bring all the marked points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  in  $\widetilde{C}$  in the same component.

**Remark B.6.** Example B.5 is a priori neither covered by the untwisted Verlinde formula nor by the conjectural Verlinde formula in [23].

**Remark B.7.** G. Faltings [39] has shown that in the untwisted case that conformal blocks for a simply laced Lie  $\mathfrak{g}$  algebra has dimension  $|Z_G|^g$ , where  $Z_G$  is the center of the simply connected group with Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ . This can also be seen from the Verlinde formula. The formula in Equation (B.17) can be thought of a generalization of the result to the twisted case.

**Example B.8.** Let  $\mathfrak{g} = A_{2r-1}^{(2)}$  and consider a double cover  $\widetilde{C} \to C$  ramified at 2n points  $\widetilde{p}$  and let g be the genus of C. The level one weights of  $A_{2r-1}^{(2)}$  are  $\{0, \dot{\omega}_1\}$ . Then by the Verlinde formula 1.2, we get  $\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{V}_{\vec{0},\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C}, C, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}) = 2^{g}r^{g+n-1}$ .

The computations in Section B.7.1, tell us that the crossed S-matrix or equivalently the character table is given by the following  $2 \times 2$  matrix.

$$\Sigma' = \sqrt{2} \cdot \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{2} & \frac{1}{2} \\ \frac{1}{2} & -\frac{1}{2} \end{pmatrix}.$$

If  $C = \mathbb{P}^1$  and  $\widetilde{C}$  is a genus n - 1 curve which is double cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  ramified at 2n points. We now discuss how to cross check the answer using factorization theorem and invariants of representations.

In this case, we can degenerate  $\widetilde{C} \to C$  to a double cover  $\widetilde{D} \to D$ , where  $\widetilde{D}$  is a chain of n-1 elliptic curves where the end components have three ramification points and all the other components have two ramfication points. Moreover the nodes of  $\widetilde{D}$  are ramification points. By the factorization theorem, we can reduce to check that the following conformal blocks associated to double covers  $\widetilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1$  ramified at four points are one dimensional

- 1. dim<sub>C</sub>  $\mathbb{V}_{0,0,0,0,\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C}, \mathbb{P}^{1}, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}) = 1.$
- 2. dim<sub>C</sub>  $\mathbb{V}_{0,0,\dot{\omega}_1,\dot{\omega}_1,\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C},\mathbb{P}^1,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p}) = 1.$

3. dim<sub>C</sub> 
$$\mathbb{V}_{0,0,0,\dot{\omega}_1,\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C},\mathbb{P}^1,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p}) = 1$$

We can now degenerate the double cover  $\widetilde{C}$  of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with four ramification points by degenerating the  $\mathbb{P}^1$  to a reducible  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with two components meeting at one point, which is étale. Moreover each component has two ramification points. Then normalizing we get two disjoint copies of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with a double cover ramified at two points. Hence by factorization, we are reduced to check the following:

(B.18) 
$$\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{V}_{0,0,\omega_{i},\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}}^{\dagger}(\mathbb{P}^{1},\mathbb{P}^{1},\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p}) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } i \text{ is even} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where  $\omega_i$  is the *i*-th fundamental weight of  $A_{2r-1}$  attached to an étale point and also

(B.19) 
$$\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{V}_{0,\dot{\omega}_{1},\omega_{i},\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}}^{\dagger}(\mathbb{P}^{1},\mathbb{P}^{1},\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p}) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } i \text{ is odd} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

This can be verified directly from the fact that these conformal blocks are isomorphic to the space of invariant  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{sp}(2r)}(\Lambda^i \mathbb{C}^{2r}, \mathbb{C})$  (respectively  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{sp}(2r)}(\mathbb{C}^{2r} \otimes \Lambda^i \mathbb{C}^{2r}, \mathbb{C})$ ) which has dimensions one or zero depending on the parity of *i*. Further the dimension calculation for the ramified double cover  $\mathbb{P}^1 \to \mathbb{P}^1$  obtained in Equations (B.18) and (B.19) also agrees with the computations from the twisted Verlinde formula. The general case where genus of *C* is positive can be approached similarly.

**Example B.9.** Consider the Lie algebra  $A_{2r}^{(2)}$ . The level one weights of  $A_{2r}^{(2)}$  is just the *r*-th fundamental weight  $\dot{\omega}_r$  of the Lie algebra of type  $B_r$ . Consider  $\mathbb{P}^1$  as a ramified double cover of  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . Then by the Verlinde formula 1.2, we get that the dimension of  $\mathbb{V}_{\dot{\omega}_r,\dot{\omega}_r,\omega_i,\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}}^{\dagger}(\mathbb{P}^1,\mathbb{P}^1,\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  is one.

Here  $\omega_i$  is the *i*-th fundamental weight of  $A_{2r}$  attached to an étale point. If i = 0, Example B.9 can be crossed checked by Lemma 8.7. For all *i*'s, this example can be crossed checked similarly as in Example B.8 by embedding into the space of invariants.

**Example B.10.** Consider a connected ramified Galois cover  $\widetilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1$  of order three with three marked points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$  with ramification given by  $1 \in \mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z} = \{0, 1, 2\}$  at each marked point. We consider the triple  $\vec{0} = (0, 0, 0)$  of weights in  $P^{\ell}(D_4^{(3)})$  and consider the twisted conformal block  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{0},\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{C}, \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$  at level  $\ell$ . By Theorem 10.1, twisted conformal blocks in this case define a  $\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}$ -crossed modular fusion category  $\mathcal{C}(D_4, \mathbb{Z}/3, \ell) = \mathcal{C}_0 \oplus \mathcal{C}_1 \oplus \mathcal{C}_2$ .

Since we are looking at a  $\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}$ -cover with ramification  $1 \in \mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}$  at each marked point, the weight  $0 \in P^{\ell}(D_4^{(3)})$  corresponds to a simple object say A in the component  $C_1$ . Note that the object  $A \otimes A \otimes A$  (where  $\otimes$  denotes the fusion product in the  $\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}$ -crossed modular fusion category  $\mathcal{C}(D_4, \mathbb{Z}/3, \ell)$ ) lies in the identity component  $C_0$ . Hence by Theorem 10.1(3), the rank of the bundle of twisted conformal blocks with weights  $\vec{0}$  as equals the fusion coefficient

$$\dim \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{1}, A \otimes A \otimes A) = \dim \operatorname{Hom}(A^*, A \otimes A) = \nu_{A,A}^{A^*}$$

in the Grothendieck ring  $K(\mathcal{C}(D_4, \mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}, \ell))$  of the  $\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}$ -crossed modular fusion category and not in the twisted fusion ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell}(D_4, 1)$ . Here  $\mathbb{1} \in \mathcal{C}_0$  is the unit object corresponding to the weight 0 of the untwisted  $D_4$  at level  $\ell$ i.e. an element of  $P_{\ell}(D_4)$ . The fusion coefficients in the ring  $\mathcal{R}_{\ell,\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}}(D_4)$  is determined by Theorem 1.2 and Proposition 11.1:

• Let  $\ell = 1$ . The Verlinde formula tells us  $\dim \mathbb{V}^{\dagger}_{\vec{0},\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}}(\widetilde{C},\mathbb{P}^{1},\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p}) = 2$ . We use the fact that 0 is the only fixed point of  $P^{1}(D_{4}^{(1)})$  under the

diagram automorphism and  $S_{0,0} = \frac{1}{2}$ .

• Let  $\ell = 2$ . By Proposition B.4, Section B.7.1 and using KAC software, we get the crossed S-matrix:

$$S^{\gamma} = \sqrt{3} \cdot \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} & \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} \\ \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} & -\frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} \end{pmatrix}.$$

The fixed points of  $P^2(D_4^{(1)})$  under the diagram automorphism are  $\{0, \omega_2\}$  and from the uncrossed S-matrix we get  $S_{0,0} = \frac{1}{4\sqrt{2}}$  and  $S_{0,\omega_2} = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}}$ . Now the Verlinde formula 1.2 implies that  $\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{V}^{\dagger}_{\vec{0},\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}}(\widetilde{C}, \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p}) = 3.$ 

**Remark B.11.** Since the curve  $\tilde{C}$  has genus one,  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{0},\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}}^{\dagger}(\tilde{C},\mathbb{P}^1,\tilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  do not embed in the space of invariants of tensor product representations. Hence the dimension of invariants do not give any natural upper bounds in these cases. This is in stark contrast with the situation for untwisted conformal blocks. Also since the moduli space of  $\Gamma$ -covers of  $\mathbb{P}^1$  with three marked points have genus zero, we do not have a way to degenerate to simpler cases using factorization. Hence unlike the other example considered in this section, we do not have any other way to cross check the calculations in Example B.10. **Example B.12.** Consider a connected ramified Galois cover  $\widetilde{C} \to \mathbb{P}^1$  of order three with three marked points  $\widetilde{\mathbf{p}}$ . Here assume that the first two marked points are ramified and the third point is étale. Hence  $\widetilde{C}$  is again  $\mathbb{P}^1$ . We consider the triple  $\vec{0} = (\dot{0}, \dot{0}, 0)$  of weights in  $(P^{\ell}(D_4^{(3)}))^2 \times P^{\ell}(D_4^{(1)})$  and consider the twisted conformal block  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{0},\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}}^{\dagger}(\mathbb{P}^1, \mathbb{P}^1, \widetilde{\mathbf{p}}, \mathbf{p})$  at level  $\ell$ .

- Let  $\ell = 1$ . The Verlinde formula 1.2, tell us that the dimension of the twisted conformal block  $\mathbb{V}_{\vec{0},\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}}^{\dagger}(\mathbb{P}^{1},\mathbb{P}^{1},\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p})$  is one.
- Let  $\ell = 2$ . The calculation of the crossed *S*-matrix in Example B.10 and the Verlinde formula 1.2 implies that  $\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{V}^{\dagger}_{\vec{0},\mathbb{Z}/3\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbb{P}^{1},\mathbb{P}^{1},\widetilde{\mathbf{p}},\mathbf{p}) = 1$ .

These numbers agree with the dimensions coming from Lemma 8.7 and hence cross checks the Verlinde formula.

**Remark B.13.** Examples B.10 and B.12 provide non-trivial examples of the Verlinde formula for twisted conformal blocks that is not covered by the conjectural Verlinde formula in [23].

### Acknowledgements

We sincerely thank Patrick Brosnan, Najmuddin Fakhruddin, Jochen Heinloth, Shrawan Kumar, Arvind Nair, Christian Pauly, Michael Rapoport and Catharina Stroppel for useful discussions. We acknowledge key communications with Christoph Schweigert regarding [23] and with the KAC software. We also thank Vladimir Drinfeld for posing a question to the first named author that lead to Proposition 2.10. The second named author thanks the Max-Planck Institute for Mathematics in Bonn for its hospitality.

### References

- Takeshi Abe, Strange duality for parabolic symplectic bundles on a pointed projective line, Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN (2008), Art. ID rnn121, 47. MR2448083
- [2] Dan Abramovich, Alessio Corti, and Angelo Vistoli, Twisted bundles and admissible covers, Comm. Algebra **31** (2003), no. 8, 3547–3618, Special issue in honor of Steven L. Kleiman. MR2007376
- [3] Pramod Achar, William Hardesty, and Simon Riche, *Representation theory of disconnected reductive groups*, preprint (2018).

- [4] A. Alekseev, E. Meinrenken, and C. Woodward, The Verlinde formulas as fixed point formulas, J. Symplectic Geom. 1 (2001), no. 1, 1–46. MR1959577
- [5] Jørgen Ellegaard Andersen and Kenji Ueno, Geometric construction of modular functors from conformal field theory, J. Knot Theory Ramifications 16 (2007), no. 2, 127–202. MR2306213
- [6] Jørgen Ellegaard Andersen and Kenji Ueno, Modular functors are determined by their genus zero data, Quantum Topol. 3 (2012), no. 3–4, 255–291. MR2928086
- [7] E. Arbarello, C. De Concini, V. G. Kac, and C. Procesi, *Moduli spaces of curves and representation theory*, Comm. Math. Phys. **117** (1988), no. 1, 1–36. MR946992
- [8] Enrico Arbarello, Maurizio Cornalba, and Pillip A. Griffiths, Geometry of algebraic curves. Volume II, Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences], vol. 268, Springer, Heidelberg, 2011, With a contribution by Joseph Daniel Harris. MR2807457
- [9] Prashant Arote, Twisted orthogonality relations for certain Z/mZgraded algebras, J. Algebra Appl. 20 (2021), no. 5, Paper No. 2150073, 17. MR4255749
- [10] Prashant Arote and Tanmay Deshpande, On G-crossed Frobenius \*algebras and fusion rings associated with braided G-actions, J. Algebra 588 (2021), 315–348. MR4312267
- [11] Bojko Bakalov and Alexander Kirillov, Jr., Lectures on tensor categories and modular functors, University Lecture Series, vol. 21, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2001. MR1797619
- [12] V. Balaji and C. S. Seshadri, Moduli of parahoric 9-torsors on a compact Riemann surface, J. Algebraic Geom. 24 (2015), no. 1, 1–49. MR3275653
- [13] Arnaud Beauville, Conformal blocks, fusion rules and the Verlinde formula, Proceedings of the Hirzebruch 65 Conference on Algebraic Geometry (Ramat Gan, 1993), Israel Math. Conf. Proc., vol. 9, Bar-Ilan Univ., Ramat Gan, 1996, pp. 75–96. MR1360497
- [14] Arnaud Beauville and Yves Laszlo, Conformal blocks and generalized theta functions, Comm. Math. Phys. 164 (1994), no. 2, 385–419. MR1289330

- [15] Alexander Beilinson, Boris Feign, and Barry Mazur, Notes on Conformal Field Theory, unpublished notes.
- [16] Alexander Beilinson and Drinfeld Vladimir, Quantization of Hitchin integrable systems and Hecke eigen sheaves, preprint.
- [17] Prakash Belkale, The strange duality conjecture for generic curves, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 21 (2008), no. 1, 235–258 (electronic). MR2350055 (2009c:14059)
- [18] Prakash Belkale, Strange duality and the Hitchin/WZW connection, J. Differential Geom. 82 (2009), no. 2, 445–465. MR2520799 (2010j:14065)
- [19] Prakash Belkale and Najmuddin Fakhruddin, Triviality properties of principal bundles on singular curves, preprint (2015).
- [20] Aaron Bertram, Generalized SU(2) theta functions, Invent. Math. 113 (1993), no. 2, 351–372. MR1228129
- [21] Aaron Bertram and András Szenes, Hilbert polynomials of moduli spaces of rank 2. Vector bundles. II, Topology 32 (1993), no. 3, 599–609. MR1231966
- [22] A. A. Beĭlinson and V. V. Schechtman, Determinant bundles and Virasoro algebras, Comm. Math. Phys. 118 (1988), no. 4, 651–701. MR962493
- [23] Lothar Birke, Jürgen Fuchs, and Christoph Schweigert, Symmetry breaking boundary conditions and WZW orbifolds, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 3 (1999), no. 3, 671–726. MR1797020
- [24] Marcel Bischoff and Corey Jones, *Computing fusion rules for spherical g-extensions of fusion categories*, 2019.
- [25] Mitya Boyarchenko and Vladimir Drinfeld, A duality formalism in the spirit of Grothendieck and Verdier, Quantum Topol. 4 (2013), no. 4, 447–489. MR3134025
- [26] Everett C. Dade, Clifford theory for group-graded rings, J. Reine Angew. Math. 369 (1986), 40–86. MR850628
- [27] Chiara Damiolini, Conformal blocks attached to twisted groups, Math.
   Z. 295 (2020), no. 3–4, 1643–1681. MR4125705
- [28] Georgios Daskalopoulos and Richard Wentworth, Factorization of rank two theta functions. II. Proof of the Verlinde formula, Math. Ann. 304 (1996), no. 1, 21–51. MR1367881

- [29] Pierre Deligne, Équations différentielles à points singuliers réguliers, Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Vol. 163, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1970. MR0417174
- [30] Tanmay Deshpande, Modular categories, crossed S-matrices, and Shintani descent, Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN (2017), no. 4, 967–999. MR3658157
- [31] Tanmay Deshpande, On Centers of Bimodule Categories and Induction-Restriction Functors, International Mathematics Research Notices (2017), rnx143.
- [32] Tanmay Deshpande, On twisted Verlinde formulae for modular categories, preprint (2018), arXiv:1811.08447.
- [33] Chongying Dong, Xingjun Lin, and Siu-Hung Ng, Congruence property in conformal field theory, Algebra Number Theory 9 (2015), no. 9, 2121– 2166. MR3435813
- [34] Vladimir Drinfeld, Shlomo Gelaki, Dmitri Nikshych, and Victor Ostrik, On braided fusion categories. I, Selecta Math. (N.S.) 16 (2010), no. 1, 1–119. MR2609644
- [35] Pavel Etingof, Dmitri Nikshych, and Victor Ostrik, Fusion categories and homotopy theory, Quantum Topol. 1 (2010), no. 3, 209–273, With an appendix by Ehud Meir. MR2677836
- [36] Pavel Etingof, Dmitri Nikshych, and Viktor Ostrik, On fusion categories, Ann. of Math. (2) 162 (2005), no. 2, 581–642. MR2183279
- [37] Najmuddin Fakhruddin, Chern classes of conformal blocks, Compact moduli spaces and vector bundles, Contemp. Math., vol. 564, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2012, pp. 145–176. MR2894632
- [38] Gerd Faltings, A proof for the Verlinde formula, J. Algebraic Geom. 3 (1994), no. 2, 347–374. MR1257326 (95j:14013)
- [39] Gerd Faltings, Theta functions on moduli spaces of G-bundles, J. Algebraic Geom. 18 (2009), no. 2, 309–369. MR2475817
- [40] M. Finkelberg, An equivalence of fusion categories, Geom. Funct. Anal. 6 (1996), no. 2, 249–267. MR1384612
- [41] Michael Finkelberg, Erratum to: An equivalence of fusion categories [mr1384612], Geom. Funct. Anal. 23 (2013), no. 2, 810–811. MR3053762

- [42] T. V. Fossum, Characters and orthogonality in frobenius algebras, Pacific J. Math. 36 (1971), no. 1, 123–131.
- [43] Edward Frenkel and David Ben-Zvi, Vertex algebras and algebraic curves, second ed., Mathematical Surveys and Monographs, vol. 88, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2004. MR2082709
- [44] Edward Frenkel and Matthew Szczesny, Twisted modules over vertex algebras on algebraic curves, Adv. Math. 187 (2004), no. 1, 195–227. MR2074176
- [45] Jürgen Fuchs, Bert Schellekens, and Christoph Schweigert, From Dynkin diagram symmetries to fixed point structures, Comm. Math. Phys. 180 (1996), no. 1, 39–97. MR1403859
- [46] Jürgen Fuchs and Christoph Schweigert, The action of outer automorphisms on bundles of chiral blocks, Comm. Math. Phys. 206 (1999), no. 3, 691–736. MR1721887
- [47] E. Getzler and M. M. Kapranov, *Modular operads*, Compositio Math. 110 (1998), no. 1, 65–126. MR1601666
- [48] Alejandro Ginory, Twisted Affine Lie Algebras, Fusion Algebras, and Congruence Subgroups, preprint (2018), arXiv:1811.04263.
- [49] Victor Ginzburg, Lectures on D-modules, available online.
- [50] Richard Hain and Eduard Looijenga, Mapping class groups and moduli spaces of curves, Algebraic geometry – Santa Cruz 1995, Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., vol. 62, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997, pp. 97– 142. MR1492535
- [51] Jochen Heinloth, Uniformization of G-bundles, Math. Ann. 347 (2010), no. 3, 499–528. MR2640041
- [52] Jiuzu Hong, Fusion rings revisited, Representations of Lie algebras, quantum groups and related topics, Contemp. Math., vol. 713, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2018, pp. 135–147. MR3845912
- [53] Jiuzu Hong, Conformal blocks, Verlinde formula and diagram automorphisms, Adv. Math. 354 (2019), 106731, 50. MR3982608
- [54] Jiuzu Hong and Shrawan Kumar, Conformal blocks associated to galois cover of algebraic curves, arXiv:1807.00118.
- [55] Ryoshi Hotta, Kiyoshi Takeuchi, and Toshiyuki Tanisaki, *D-modules*, perverse sheaves, and representation theory, Progress in Mathematics,

vol. 236, Birkhäuser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, 2008, Translated from the 1995 Japanese edition by Takeuchi. MR2357361

- [56] Yi-Zhi Huang, Rigidity and modularity of vertex tensor categories, Commun. Contemp. Math. 10 (2008), no. suppl. 1, 871–911. MR2468370
- [57] Yi-Zhi Huang, Vertex operator algebras and the Verlinde conjecture, Commun. Contemp. Math. 10 (2008), no. 1, 103–154. MR2387861
- [58] Tyler J. Jarvis, Ralph Kaufmann, and Takashi Kimura, Pointed admissible G-covers and G-equivariant cohomological field theories, Compos. Math. 141 (2005), no. 4, 926–978. MR2148194
- [59] Lisa C. Jeffrey and Frances C. Kirwan, Intersection theory on moduli spaces of holomorphic bundles of arbitrary rank on a Riemann surface, Ann. of Math. (2) 148 (1998), no. 1, 109–196. MR1652987
- [60] Alexander Kirillov Jr and Tanvir Prince, On g-modular functor, 2008.
- [61] Victor G. Kac, Infinite-dimensional Lie algebras, third ed., Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1990. MR1104219
- [62] Victor G. Kac and Minoru Wakimoto, Modular and conformal invariance constraints in representation theory of affine algebras, Adv. in Math. 70 (1988), no. 2, 156–236. MR954660 (89h:17036)
- [63] M. Kashiwara, Vanishing cycle sheaves and holonomic systems of differential equations, Algebraic geometry (Tokyo/Kyoto, 1982), Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 1016, Springer, Berlin, 1983, pp. 134–142. MR726425
- [64] M. L. Kontsevich, The Virasoro algebra and Teichmüller spaces, Funktsional. Anal. i Prilozhen. 21 (1987), no. 2, 78–79. MR902301
- [65] Shrawan Kumar, M. S. Narasimhan, and A. Ramanathan, Infinite Grassmannians and moduli spaces of G-bundles, Math. Ann. 300 (1994), no. 1, 41–75. MR1289830 (96e:14011)
- [66] Yves Laszlo and Christoph Sorger, The line bundles on the moduli of parabolic G-bundles over curves and their sections, Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) **30** (1997), no. 4, 499–525. MR1456243 (98f:14007)
- [67] Eduard Looijenga, From WZW models to modular functors, Handbook of moduli. Vol. II, Adv. Lect. Math. (ALM), vol. 25, Int. Press, Somerville, MA, 2013, pp. 427–466. MR3184182
- [68] G. Lusztig, *Leading coefficients of character values of Hecke algebras*, The Arcata Conference on Representations of Finite Groups (Arcata,

Calif., 1986), Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., vol. 47, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1987, pp. 235–262. MR933415

- [69] B. Malgrange, Polynômes de Bernstein-Sato et cohomologie évanescente, Analysis and topology on singular spaces, II, III (Luminy, 1981), Astérisque, vol. 101, Soc. Math. France, Paris, 1983, pp. 243–267. MR737934
- [70] Gregory Moore and Nathan Seiberg, Polynomial equations for rational conformal field theories, Phys. Lett. B 212 (1988), no. 4, 451–460. MR962600
- [71] Swarnava Mukhopadhyay, Rank-level duality and conformal block divisors, Adv. Math. 287 (2016), 389–411. MR3422680
- [72] Swarnava Mukhopadhyay, Rank-level duality of conformal blocks for odd orthogonal Lie algebras in genus 0, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 368 (2016), no. 9, 6741–6778. MR3461050
- [73] Swarnava Mukhopadhyay and Richard Wentworth, Generalized theta functions, strange duality, and odd orthogonal bundles on curves, Comm. Math. Phys. 370 (2019), no. 1, 325–376. MR3982698
- [74] Stephen G. Naculich and Howard J. Schnitzer, Duality relations between  $SU(N)_k$  and  $SU(k)_N$  WZW models and their braid matrices, Phys. Lett. B **244** (1990), no. 2, 235–240. MR1065265
- [75] Kiyokazu Nagatomo and Akihiro Tsuchiya, Conformal field theories associated to regular chiral vertex operator algebras. I. Theories over the projective line, Duke Math. J. 128 (2005), no. 3, 393–471. MR2145740
- [76] Victor Ostrik, Pivotal fusion categories of rank 3, Mosc. Math. J. 15 (2015), no. 2, 373–396, 405. MR3427429
- [77] G. Pappas and M. Rapoport, Twisted loop groups and their affine flag varieties, Adv. Math. 219 (2008), no. 1, 118–198, With an appendix by T. Haines and Rapoport. MR2435422
- [78] Georgios Pappas and Michael Rapoport, Some questions about gbundles on curves, Algebraic and arithmetic structures of moduli spaces (Sapporo 2007), Adv. Stud. Pure Math., vol. 58, Math. Soc. Japan, Tokyo, 2010, pp. 159–171. MR2676160
- [79] Dan Petersen, The operad structure of admissible G-covers, Algebra Number Theory 7 (2013), no. 8, 1953–1975. MR3134040

- [80] Tanvir Ahmed Prince, On the Lego-Teichmuller game for finite G cover, ProQuest LLC, Ann Arbor, MI, 2008, Thesis (Ph.D.)–State University of New York at Stony Brook. MR2712632
- [81] Morihiko Saito, Modules de Hodge polarisables, Publ. Res. Inst. Math. Sci. 24 (1988), no. 6, 849–995 (1989). MR1000123
- [82] Graeme Segal, Two-dimensional conformal field theories and modular functors, IXth International Congress on Mathematical Physics (Swansea, 1988), Hilger, Bristol, 1989, pp. 22–37. MR1033753
- [83] Christoph Sorger, La formule de Verlinde, Astérisque (1996), no. 237, Exp. No. 794, 3, 87–114, Séminaire Bourbaki, Vol. 1994/95. MR1423621
- [84] Matthew Szczesny, Orbifold conformal blocks and the stack of pointed G-covers, J. Geom. Phys. 56 (2006), no. 9, 1920–1939. MR2240430
- [85] Constantin Teleman, Lie algebra cohomology and the fusion rules, Comm. Math. Phys. 173 (1995), no. 2, 265–311. MR1355626
- [86] Michael Thaddeus, Conformal field theory and the cohomology of the moduli space of stable bundles, J. Differential Geom. 35 (1992), no. 1, 131–149. MR1152228 (93g:14017)
- [87] Yoshifumi Tsuchimoto, On the coordinate-free description of the conformal blocks, J. Math. Kyoto Univ. 33 (1993), no. 1, 29–49. MR1203889
- [88] Akihiro Tsuchiya, Kenji Ueno, and Yasuhiko Yamada, Conformal field theory on universal family of stable curves with gauge symmetries, Integrable systems in quantum field theory and statistical mechanics, Adv. Stud. Pure Math., vol. 19, Academic Press, Boston, MA, 1989, pp. 459– 566. MR1048605 (92a:81191)
- [89] Vladimir Turaev, Homotopy quantum field theory, EMS Tracts in Mathematics, vol. 10, European Mathematical Society (EMS), Zürich, 2010, Appendix 5 by Michael Müger and Appendices 6 and 7 by Alexis Virelizier. MR2674592
- [90] Kenji Ueno, Conformal field theory with gauge symmetry, Fields Institute Monographs, vol. 24, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI; Fields Institute for Research in Mathematical Sciences, Toronto, ON, 2008. MR2433154
- [91] J.-L Verdier, Spécialisation des classes de Chern, The Euler-Poincaré characteristic (French), Astérisque, vol. 82, Soc. Math. France, Paris, 1981, pp. 149–159. MR629126

- [92] J.-L. Verdier, Spécialisation de faisceaux et monodromie modérée, Analysis and topology on singular spaces, II, III (Luminy, 1981), Astérisque, vol. 101, Soc. Math. France, Paris, 1983, pp. 332–364. MR737938
- [93] Erik Verlinde, Fusion rules and modular transformations in 2D conformal field theory, Nuclear Phys. B 300 (1988), no. 3, 360–376. MR954762
- [94] Minoru Wakimoto, Affine Lie algebras and the Virasoro algebra. I, Japan. J. Math. (N.S.) 12 (1986), no. 2, 379–400. MR914302
- [95] Xiandong Wang and Guangyu Shen, Realization of the space of conformal blocks in Lie algebra modules, J. Algebra 235 (2001), no. 2, 681–721. MR1805476
- [96] Edward Witten, Topological quantum field theory, Comm. Math. Phys. 117 (1988), no. 3, 353–386. MR953828
- [97] Hacen Zelaci, Moduli spaces of anti-invariant vector bundles and twisted conformal blocks, Preprint, arXiv:1711.08296 (2017).

TANMAY DESHPANDE SCHOOL OF MATHEMATICS TATA INSTITUTE OF FUNDAMENTAL RESEARCH 1 HOMI BHABHA ROAD MUMBAI 400005 INDIA *E-mail address:* tanmay@math.tifr.res.in

SWARNAVA MUKHOPADHYAY SCHOOL OF MATHEMATICS TATA INSTITUTE OF FUNDAMENTAL RESEARCH 1 HOMI BHABHA ROAD MUMBAI 400005 INDIA *E-mail address:* swarnava@math.tifr.res.in

Received July 3, 2021